

#### UNIVERSITY OF PANNONIA

Doctoral School of Chemistry and Environmental Sciences

and

Department of Limnology



## The ecology of mosquito and sandfly vectors and their pathogens in a changing environment

A szúnyog, lepkeszúnyog vektorok és patogénjeik ökológiája a változó környezetben DOI: 10.18136/PE.2019.720



#### Supervisor

Prof Dr Judit Padisák

DSc, institute director professor, University of Pannonia, Department of Limnology; research group leader, MTA-PE, Limnoecology Research Group, Hungarian Academy of Sciences

Ph.D. Dissertation Dr Attila János Trájer 2019

# The ecology of mosquito and sandfly vectors and their pathogens in a changing environment

A szúnyog, lepkeszúnyog vektorok és patogénjeik ökológiája a változó környezetben

Készült a Pannon Egyetem Kémiai és Környezettudományi Doktori Iskolája keretében

| Témavezető: Prof. Dr. Padisák Judit          |              |                           |
|--|--------------|---------------------------|
| Elfogadásra javaslom (igen / nem)            |              |                           |
|  |              | (aláírás)                 |
| A jelölt a doktori szigorlaton%-ot ért e     | el,          |                           |
| Az értekezést bírálóként elfogadásra javaslo | om:          |                           |
| Bíráló neve:                                 | igen / nem   |                           |
|  |              |                           |
|  |              | (aláírás)                 |
| Bíráló neve:                                 | igen / nem   |                           |
|  |              |                           |
|  |              | (aláírás)                 |
| A jelölt az értekezés nyilvános vitáján      | %-ot ért el. |                           |
| Veszprém,                                    |              |                           |
|  |              | a Bíráló Bizottság elnöke |
| A doktori (PhD) oklevél minősítése           |              |                           |
|  |              |                           |
|  |              | Az EDHT elnöke            |

#### **ABBREVIATIONS**

| AGCC    | Anthropogenic Global Climate Change   |
|---------|---|
| IPCC    | Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change                                     |
| THB(s)  | thermal bridge(s)   |
| UI      | Urbanisation Intensity  |
| UHI     | Urban Heat Intensity  |
| USDA    | United States Department of Agriculture                                       |
| VBD(s)  | Vector-borne disease(s)   |
| VBORNET | European Network for Arthropod Vector Surveillance for Human<br>Public Health |
| WNF     | West Nile fever   |
| WNV     | West Nile fever virus   |

#### Taxonomic names and their abbreviations

Both nomenclature and taxonomy were based on the Fauna Europea zoological taxonomic index database (operated by Museum für Naturkunde Leibniz-Institut für Evolutions- und Biodiversitätsforschung, Berlin, Germany). The species names are never abbreviated in the main titles and the names of genera are written in full at the beginning of the sentences. The abbreviations for genera and subgenera of Culicidae (Diptera) were performed according to the recommendations of Reinert (2001). The abreviations of the genera are as follows:

- Anopheles Meigen, 1818 = An.
- Aedes Meigen, 1818 = Ae.
- *Culex* Linnaeus, 1758 = Cx.
- *Culiseta* Felt, 1904 = Cs.
- Ochlerotatus Lynch-Arribálzaga, 1891 = Oc.

The abbreviation of the genera of sandfly vectors and some important pathogens are as follows:

- *Dirofilaria* Railliet & Henry, 1911 = D.
- *Leishmania* Borovsky, 1898 (Ross, 1903) = *L*.
- *Phlebotomus* Loew, 1845 = Ph.
- *Plasmodium* Marchiafava & Celli, 1885 = *P*.

| AB        | BREVIATIONS  | 3   |
|-----------|--|-----|
| ТА        | BLE OF CONTENTS  | 4   |
| Co        | ONTRIBUTIONS TO THE RESEARCH   | 7   |
| AB        | STRACT IN ENGLISH  | 8   |
| KIV       | VONAT MAGYARUL   | 10  |
| RE        | SUMEN EN ESPAÑOL   | 12  |
| Mo        | отто   | 15  |
| Сн        | IAPTER I: REVIEW OF THE TOPIC OF DIPTERA VECTORS AND THE TRANSMITTED | 16  |
| DIS<br>1. | THE GLOBAL DIVERSITY AND BRIEF NATURAL HISTORY OF DIPTERA            | 10  |
| 2.        | DIPTERA VECTORS AND THEIR PATHOGENS                                  |     |
|           | 2.1. THE GLOBAL BURDEN OF MOSQUITO- AND SANDFLY-TRANSMITTED DISEASES | 20  |
|           | 2.2. THE POTENTIAL EFFECT OF CLIMATE CHANGE ON ARTHROPOD VECTORS     |     |
|           | 2.3. THE ASIAN TIGER MOSOUITO  | 23  |
|           | 2.4. SANDFLY VECTORS AND LEISHMANIASIS                               | 24  |
|           | 2.5. Dirofilariasis  | 25  |
|           | 2.6. WEST NILE FEVER   | 26  |
|           | 2.7. MALARIA AND ITS ANOPHELINE VECTORS                              | 27  |
| Сн        | IAPTER II: SEASONAL PATTERNS   | 29  |
| 1.        | CHANGING SEASONALITY OF ANOPHELES MACULIPENNIS                       |     |
|           | 1.1. INTRODUCTION  |     |
|           | 1.2. MATERIAL AND METHODS  | 32  |
|           | 1.2.1. Climate data and its processing                               | 32  |
|           | 1.2.2. Mosquito data   | 34  |
|           | 1.2.3. Modeling steps  | 35  |
|           | 1.2.4. Statistics  | 35  |
|           | 1.3. Results   |     |
|           | 1.3.1. Correlation between the larva abundances and temperature      | 36  |
|           | 1.3.2. Modeled starts of the seasons                                 | 37  |
|           | 1.3.3. Modeled ends of the seasons                                   | 38  |
|           | 1.4. DISCUSSION  |     |
| 2.        | DIVERSITY, SEASONAL ABUNDANCE AND POTENTIAL VECTOR STATUS OF THE     | A 1 |
| CA        | VE-DWELLING MOSQUITO FAUNA OF THE BAKONY-BALATON REGION              | 41  |
|           | 2.1. INTRODUCTION  | 41  |

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

| 2.2. MATERIAL AND METHODS  |     |
|--|-----|
| 2.2.1. Study area  | 42  |
| 2.2.2. Mosquito data   | 43  |
| 2.2.3. Climate data  | 44  |
| 2.2.4. West Nile fever data  | 44  |
| 2.2.5. Aridity index   | 44  |
| 2.3. Results   | 45  |
| 2.3.1. Species composition of the cave-dwelling mosquito fauna         | 45  |
| 2.3.2. Seasonal abundance of mosquitos in caves by genders             | 46  |
| 2.3.3. Seasonal distribution of the mosquitos                          | 48  |
| 2.3.4. Comparison of cave-dwelling and regional fauna                  | 49  |
| 2.3.5. Climatic and solar factors                                      | 49  |
| 2.3.6. Potential vector status of cave-dwelling mosquitos              | 50  |
| 2.4. DISCUSSION  |     |
| CHAPER III: DISPERSAL  | 57  |
| 1. FACTORS OF THE DISPERSAL OF <i>AEDES ALBOPICTUS</i>                 |     |
| 1.1. INTRODUCTION  |     |
| 1.2. MATERIALS AND METHODS   |     |
| 1.2.1. Methodological outline  | 59  |
| 1.2.2. Calculation of the generic dispersal distances                  | 61  |
| 1.2.3. Calculation of the annual generation numbers                    | 63  |
| <i>1.2.4.</i> The time between the emergence and oviposition           | 64  |
| 1.2.5. Calculation of the passive dispersal distance component         | 65  |
| 1.2.6. Statistics and software   | 66  |
| 1.3. Results   | 66  |
| 1.3.1. Comparison of the colonization characteristics in the countries | 566 |
| 1.3.2. The average total active and passive dispersal distances        | 69  |
| 1.4. Discussion  | 69  |
| CHAPER IV: URBAN ENVIRONMENTS  | 73  |
| 1. DIROFILARIASIS IN URBAN ENVIRONMENT                                 | 74  |
| 1.1. INTRODUCTION  | 74  |
| 1.2. MATERIALS AND METHODS   | 75  |
| 1.2.1. Methodological outline  | 75  |
| 1.2.2. Stream classification   | 76  |
| 1.2.3. Urbanisation scoring  | 77  |
| 1.2.4. Steps of the analysis   | 77  |

| 1.3. Results  | 78  |
|---|-----|
| 1.3.1. Cases and riverbank characterization   | 78  |
| 1.3.2. Distribution determining factors   | 80  |
| 1.4. DISCUSSION   | 81  |
| 2. THE RECENT AND FUTURE OCCURRENCE OF <i>Phlebotomus</i> species in urban            |     |
| ENVIRONMENT   | 84  |
| 2.1. INTRODUCTION   | 84  |
| 2.1.1. Heat island effect of Budapest   | 85  |
| 2.1.2. The role of thermal bridges and weather conditions                             | 85  |
| 2.2. MATERIALS AND METHODS  | 86  |
| 2.2.1. The approach of the study  | 86  |
| 2.2.2. Abiotic factors of overwintering and activity                                  | 87  |
| 2.2.3. Thermal imaging  | 87  |
| 2.2.4. Site of the study  | 88  |
| 2.2.5. Climatic data  | 90  |
| 2.2.6. Impact of urban heat emission on sandfly distribution                          | 91  |
| 2.2.7. Software and statistics  | 93  |
| 2.3. Results  | 93  |
| 2.3.1. Differences in thermal behavior of the two spots                               | 93  |
| 2.3.2. Correlation between surface and ambient temperatures                           | 95  |
| 2.3.3. Impacts of thermal factors on sandfly habitats by species                      | 96  |
| 2.3.4. Future ranges of two sandfly species in Budapest                               | 97  |
| 2.4. DISCUSSION   | 99  |
| ACKNOWLEDGEMENT   | 103 |
| REFERENCES  | 104 |
| THE MOST SIGNIFICANT RESULTS  | 129 |
| THESIS POINTS   | 132 |
| TÉZISPONTOK   | 133 |
| LIST OF PUBLICATIONS  | 134 |
| PAPERS DIRECTLY RELATED TO DISSERTATION   | 134 |
| CONGRESS ATTENDANCES DIRECTLY RELATED TO DISSERTATION                                 | 137 |
| OTHER PAPARES RELATED TO ARTHROPOD VECTORS AND VECTOR-BORNE DISEASES                  | 139 |
| OTHER CONGRESS ATTENDANCES RELATED TO ARTHROPOD VECTORS AND VECTOR-<br>BORNE DISEASES | 140 |
| OTHER PAPERS  | 141 |
| Other congress attendances  | 142 |

#### **CONTRIBUTIONS TO THE RESEARCH**

GIS maps were made by Ákos Bede-Fazekas PhD (MTA Centre for Ecological Research, Institute of Ecology and Botany; MTA Centre for Ecological Research, GINOP Sustainable Ecosystems Group), Tamás Hammer (Veszprém District Office, Department of Environmental Protection, Nature Conservation Department, a former colleague of University of Pannonia, Depertment of Limnology), and Kinga Farkas-Iványi PhD (a former colleague of Centre for Ecological Research, Hungary and Department of Restoration and Animal Ecology).

Antal Rengei DVM and his colleagues (Kisállat-Ambulancia Ltd., Szeged) collected the canine dirofilariasis data. The serological investigation of the collected blood samples was partly carried out by Éva Fok PhD and her colleagues (University of Veterinary Medicine Budapest, Department of Parasitology and Zoology).

Technical drawings were designed by Péter Juhász PhD (a former colleague of Department of Engineering Geology and Geotechnics, former Department of Construction Materials and Engineering Geology). Temperature measurements were performed by Lilla Mlinárik PhD (Department of Engineering Geology and Geotechnics).

#### **ABSTRACT IN ENGLISH**

The factors of seasonality, dispersal, distribution and presence of vectors in anthropogenic environments are in the focus of the current investigations of vectorborne diseases predominantly. Therefore, the basic aims of the present dissertation are as follows:

- (a) to investigate the seasonality of mosquito vectors and mosquito-borne diseases. Within this topic, the following aims were set:
  - to model the changing seasonality of *Anopheles maculipennis* larvae under climate change in the North Balkan and the Carpathian Basin;
  - (ii) to study the diversity, seasonal abundance and potential vector status of the cave-dwelling mosquito fauna of the Bakony-Balaton Region.
- (b) to study the dispersal factors of invasive mosquitos. Within this topic, the following aim was set:
  - (i) to estimate the total and passive dispersal per generation of *Aedes albopictus*;
- (c) to study the distribution and survival of vectors and vector-borne diseases in anthropogenic environments. Within this topic, the following aims were set:
  - to study the influence of urbanisation level and proximity to standing waters on the spatial distribution of canine dirofilariasis;
  - to investigate how the anthropogenic heat emission influence the urban occurrence of sandfly species in Budapest and
  - (iii) to model the future potential distribution of *Phlebotomus neglectus* and *Phlebotomus mascittii* in Budapest.

For these purposes, the seasonality, the dispersal factors, the distribution and the presence in anthropogenic environments of vectors and mosquito- and sandflyborne diseases were investigated based on field collections, monographic data and the public databases of governmental panels.

- (a) The major conclusions for topic 1 are as follows:
  - (i) The complete main Anopheles maculipennis larva season will increase by two months in Southeast Hungary and at least 1 month in the other parts of the South Pannonian Ecoregion, in the North Balkan region including South Romania and North Bulgaria for

2041-2070.

(ii) In caves, male mosquitos can be found only in the second half of the year, while female individuals both in the first and the second half of the year. Both the relative abundance of males and females exhibited an increasing trend between August and November. The infected *Culex pipiens pipiens* mosquitos starting their diapause in the autumn can serve as the potential vectors of the West Nile virus in the next year.

- (b) The major conclusions for topic 2 are as follows:
  - (i) The active dispersal of female *Aedes albopictus* mosquitos may play only a secondary role in determining the rate of areal expansion and, in contrast, passive factors play a primary role.
  - Based on similar average values of the passive dispersal distances of the mosquito in Florida and Italy, the anthropogenic component can be well estimated at large spatial scales.
- (c) The major conclusions for topic 3 are as follows:
  - (i) Most of the canine dirofilariasis cases are related to locations with a medium to high urbanisation index, although the proximity of mosquito-bearing waters also plays important role in the observed spatial infection patterns. It was found that the distance from potential mosquito habitats and the urbanisation intensity determine together the abundance of dirofilariasis in urban environments.
  - (ii) The anthropogenic heat emission of big cities may explain the observed isolated northward populations of *Phlebotomus* species.
  - (iii) The present-day relatively small, extrazonal urban populations of the sandfly species will become the source of their more rapid expansion than we might expect on the basis of the recent zonal distribution of this species.

#### **KIVONAT MAGYARUL**

A vektorok által terjesztett megbetegedésekkel kapcsolatos jelenlegi kutatások fókuszában elsősorban a vektorok szezonalitását, terjedését, elterjedését és az ember alkotta környezetben való előfordulását meghatározó tényezők állnak. A jelen kutatás alapvető céljai a következők voltak:

- (a) Vizsgálni a szúnyogok és az általuk terjesztett betegségek szezonalitását.
  Ebben a témában a következő célok kerültek kitűztésre:
  - (i) modellezni az Anopheles maculipennis szúnyog faj klímaváltozás hatására várhatóan változó lárvaszezonalitását az Észak Balkánon és a Kárpát-medencében;
  - (ii) meghatározni a barlangokat látogató szúnyog fajok diverzitását, évszakos abundanciáját és vektor kompetenciáját a Bakony-Balaton régióban.
- (b) Tanulmányozni az invazív szúnyog fajok terjedését meghatározó tényezőket.
  Ezeknek elérése érdekében az alábbi cél került kitűzésre:
  - (i) megbecsülni az *Aedes albopictus* aktív és passzív terjedését.
- (c) Elemezni a vektorok és a vektorok által terjesztett megbetegedések előfordulását és fennmaradását városi környezetben. Az előbb leírtak vizsgálata céljából a következő részletes célok kerültek kitűzésre:
  - elemezni a dirofilariasis városi előfordulását a kisvizek távolsága és az városiasodottság fokának függvényében;
  - (ii) annak vizsgálata, hogy az antropogén hőemisszió mennyiben határoza meg a lepkeszúnyog fajok fennmaradását városi környezetben;
  - (iii) valamint modellezni a *Phlebotomus mascittii* és *Phlebotomus neglectus* jövőben várható előfordulását Budapesten.

Ennek érdekében a szúnyog és lepkeszúnyog fajok és az általuk okozott betegségek szezonalitási, diszperziós és elterjedési tényezői, valamint az ember építette környezetben való előfordulásuk került vizsgálatra terepi gyűjések, monografikus adatok, valamint kormányzati panelek nyilvános adatbázisait igénybe véve.

- (a) Az első kérdéskör kapcsán az alábbi fő megállapításokra jutottam:
  - (i) A 2041-2070-es évekre Dél-Magyarországon az Anopheles maculipennis lárvaszezonja kb. 2 hónappal fog megnyúlni, ugyanakkor a szezonhossz növekedése a Dél-Pannon ökorégió más területein, az Észak-Balkánon és Dél-Romániában is mindenhol várhatóan legalább 1 hónap növekedést fog mutatni.
  - (ii) A barlangokban hímivarú szúnyog egyedek csak az év második, nőivarú szúnyogok viszont az év mindekét felében előfordulnak. Augusztus és november hónapok között mindkét nemhez tartozó egyedek száma növekedést mutat a barlangokban. Azon fertőzött, nőstény *Culex pipiens pipiens* egyedek, melyek ősszel megkezdik nyugalmi időszakukat a barlangokban, a következő évben a Nyugatnílusi láz virus forrásaivá válhatnak.
- (b) A második kérdéskörben a következő eredményeket nyertem:
  - (i) Az Aedes albopictus nőstényeinek terjedésében az aktív terjedés másodlagos szerepet játszik a passzív terjedéshez képest, ami azt jelenti, hogy a faj migrációjának sebességét a passzív komponens határozza meg elsősorban.
  - (ii) Tekintve, hogy a Floridai-félsziget és az Appennin-félsziget esetében is nagyon hasonló értékek adódtak a passzív komponensre, ez azt jelenti, hogy a passzív komponens nagy léptékű terjedési modellekben jól becsülhető.
- (c) A harmadik kérdéskörben a következő megállapításokat tettem:
  - (i) A kutya dirofilariasis esetek zöme magasan vagy mérsékelten urbanizált területekhez volt köthető. Ugyanakkor a szúnyogok szaporodási helyeit jelentő vizes élőhelyektől való távolság is erősen meghatározza annak térbeli előfordulását. Ezek alapján kijelenthető, hogy a két tényező együttesen determinálja a kutya dirofilariasis térbeli eloszlását.
  - (ii) Az antropogén hőemisszió megmagyarázza a lepkeszúnyogok kis populáció méretű, extrazonális városi előfordulásait.
  - (iii) A jelenlegi, viszonylag kis méretű, extrazonális városi lepkeszúnyog populációk a jövőben a fajok gyorsabb terjedésének forrásaivá válhatnak, mint amit a zonálisan előforduló populációk alapján várhatnánk.

#### **RESUMEN EN ESPAÑOL**

Los factores de estacionalidad, dispersión, distribución y presencia de vectores en ambientes antropogénicos se encuentran en el foco de atención de las investigaciones actuales sobre enfermedades transmitidas por vectores, principalmente. Por lo tanto, los objetivos básicos de la presente tesis son los siguientes:

- (a) Las principales conclusiones del primer tema son:
- (a)investigar la estacionalidad de los mosquitos vectores y las enfermedades transmitidas por mosquitos. Dentro de este tema, se establecieron los siguientes objetivos:
  - (i) modelar la estacionalidad cambiante de las larvas de Anopheles maculipennis debido al cambio climático en los Balcanes del Norte y la Cuenca de los Cárpatos.
  - (ii) estudiar la diversidad, la abundancia estacional y el posible estado vectorial de la fauna de mosquitos que habitan en cuevas en la región de Bakony-Balaton.
- (b) estudiar los factores de dispersión de los mosquitos invasores. Dentro de este tema, se estableció el siguiente objetivo:
  - (iii) estimar la dispersión total y pasiva por generación de Aedes albopictus.
- (c) estudiar la distribución y supervivencia de vectores y enfermedades transmitidas por vectores en ambientes antropogénicos. Dentro de este tema, se establecieron los siguientes objetivos:
  - estudiar la influencia del nivel de urbanización y la proximidad a las aguas estancadas sobre la distribución espacial de la dirofilariasis canina.
  - (ii) investigar cómo la emisión de calor antropogénico influye en la presencia urbana de especies de flebótomos en Budapest
  - (iii) y modelar la distribución futura potencial de *Phlebotomus neglectus* y *Phlebotomus mascittii* en Budapest.

Para estos fines, la estacionalidad, los factores de dispersión, la distribución y la presencia en ambientes antropogénicos de vectores y enfermedades transmitidas

por mosquitos y flebótomos se investigaron sobre la base de colecciones de campo, datos monográficos y bases de datos públicas de paneles gubernamentales.

- (a) Las principales conclusiones del segundo tema son:
  - (i) La temporada principal de larvas de Anopheles maculipennis aumentará en dos meses en el sudeste de Hungría y al menos un mes en las otras partes de la Ecorregión del sur de Panonia, en la región de los Balcanes del Norte incluyendo Rumanía del Sur y Bulgaria del Norte para 2041-2070.
  - (ii) En las cuevas, los mosquitos machos solo se pueden encontrar en la segunda mitad del año, mientras que las hembras, tanto en la primera como en la segunda mitad del año. Tanto la abundancia relativa de hombres como mujeres mostraron una tendencia creciente entre agosto y noviembre. Los mosquitos *Culex pipiens pipiens* infectados, que comienzan su diapausa en el otoño, pueden ser los vectores potenciales del virus del Nilo Occidental durante el próximo año.

(b) Las principales conclusiones del segundo tema son:

- La dispersión activa de mosquitos hembra Aedes albopictus desempeña un papel secundario en la determinación de la tasa de expansión territorial y, por el contrario, los factores pasivos pueden desempeñar un papel principal.
- (ii) Con base en valores promedio similares de las distancias de dispersión pasiva del mosquito en Florida e Italia, que en grandes escalas espaciales el componente antropogénico puede ser bien estimado.
- (c) Las principales conclusiones del tercer tema son:
  - (i) La mayoría de los casos de dirofilariasis canina están relacionados con localizaciones con un índice de urbanización de medio a alto, aunque la proximidad de las aguas que contienen mosquitos también juega un papel importante en los patrones de infección espacial observados. Se encontró que la distancia de los hábitats potenciales de los mosquitos y la intensidad de la urbanización determinan

conjuntamente la abundancia de dirofilariasis en los entornos urbanos.

- (ii) La emisión de calor antropogénico de las grandes ciudades puede explicar las poblaciones aisladas observadas hacia el norte de especies de *Phlebotomus*.
- (iii) Las poblaciones urbanas relativamente pequeñas y extrazonales actuales de las especies de flebótomos se convertirán en la fuente de su expansión más rápida de lo que cabría esperar sobre la base de la distribución zonal reciente de esta especie.



**Sir Ronald Ross** (13 May 1857 - 16 September 1932), British medical doctor, Nobel laureate in Physiology or Medicine (1902). He was the person who found the connection between mosquitos and malaria and the first one who prepared a scientific mathematical model of a human mosquito-borne disease. Also, he introduced the name of the causative agent of leishmaniasis, *Leishmania* that is currently accepted taxonomically.

#### ΜΟΤΤΟ

'Science is the differential calculus of the mind. Art the integral calculus; they may be beautiful when apart, but are greatest only when combined.'

(Sir Ronald Ross - Quoted in The Complete Poems of Hugh MacDiarmid 1920-1976 (1978), Vol. 2, 1360).

## **CHAPTER I**

Review of the topic of Diptera vectors and the transmitted diseases

The topics of this chapter:

- The global diversity and brief natural history of Diptera
- Diptera vectors and their pathogens

#### 1. THE GLOBAL DIVERSITY AND BRIEF NATURAL HISTORY OF DIPTERA

Diptera, with about 125,000 described species, is one of the largest of the insect orders, constituting almost 12.5% of known insect taxa and 8.3% of all known animal life-forms. New species are discovered frequently (Mayhew, 2007). So far, more than 3,500 species of the Culicidae have already been described (Harbach, 2011). In the recent dissertation I will focus on the ecology of some Culicidae and Phlebotominae vectors and their pathogens. Both Culicomorpha and Psychodomorpha, infraorders of Nematocera, belong to the old lineages of Diptera. Although the recent phylogenetic studies do not support clearly the classic division of Diptera into Nematocera and Brachycera (Wiegmann et al., 2011), mosquitos and sandflies can be classified in the suborder Nematocera based on their anatomical features and phylogenetic position. Still, the older clades of Diptera belong to Nematocera (including Ptychopteromorpha, Culicomorpha, Blephariceromorpha, Psychomorpha and Tipuloidea) and the younger clades (from Stratiomyomorpha to Acalyptrata) belong to Brachycera according to their anatomy and appearance (Yeates et al., 2003; *Fig.1*).



**Figure 1.** Phylogeny of Diptera (Yeates et al., 2003) with the phylogenetic position of Culicomorpha (red frame) and Psychodomorpha (purple frame).

The origin of Diptera from Permian Mecoptera is suggested (Shcherbakov et al., 1995). The oldest Diptera fossils were discovered in the Vosges Mts. (France, Alsace) and these are dated to the turn of Lower to Middle Triassic (Gall and Grauvogel, 1966). However, the morphological diversity of the earliest dipteran taxa indicates that the branching off the Mecoptera had happened earlier, probably in the end of the Permian or the beginning of the Triassic (Krzemiński and Krzemińska 2003). The suborder Nematocera may have evolved in the early Triassic period around the P/T mass extinction event, 252 million years ago (Krzemiński and Krzemińska 2003). Certainly, the first member of Culicomorpha lived in the late Triassic period (Rhaetian period; Krzemiński and Krzemińska, 2003). A phylogenetic study found that temporal divergence of Anophelinae and Culicinae occurred 226 million years ago, in about the Upper Triassic (Reidenbach et al., 2009). The oldest member of Psychodidae was found in late Triassic sediments. The first Phlebotomus species lived in the late Cretaceous period (Stebner et al., 2015). The first Culicinae species (including *Coquillettidia*, *Culex* and Culiseta genera) appeared only in the Eocene fossil record between the Lutetian and the Priabonian ages, about 48.6-33.9 million years ago (Szadziewski and Giłka 2011; Harbach and Greenwalt 2012). In the Tertiary-Quaternary period, mosquitos and other Nematocera species were the common and important elements of the insect fauna (*Fig.2*).



**Figure 2.** Subfossil mosquito-like Diptera from copal (originating from resin of *Hymenaea verrucosa* (GAERTNER, 1791) OLIVER, 1871; Northeast Madagascar; photo by the Author, 2017).

#### 2. DIPTERA VECTORS AND THEIR PATHOGENS

Many haematophagous Diptera species can transmit pathogens to animals or humans and several of them are only the passive vectors of different viruses, bacteria or fungi, which means that the reproduction of these pathogens does not require the body of insect hosts. Flies play key role in the dissemination of enteral pathogens carrying the agent directly on their legs, influencing the seasonality of certain enteral diseases (Trájer and Schoffhauzer, 2016). For example, the synantrop mothfly Clogmia albipunctata WILLISTON, 1893 (Diptera: Psychodidae), which can transmit nosocomial infections is commonly can be found in hospitals (Trájer and Juhász, 2017). This passive vector carries the pathogens on their body hair but the larvae of this mothfly themselves can cause human myiasis. In contrast, those pathogens, which obligately require the body of an arthropod (insect, tick, copepod crustacean) host, cause the true vector-borne diseases (hence: VBDs). Many of the insect vectors belong to the order Diptera. For example, certain members of black flies (genus Simulium - Diptera: Simulidae) are the vectors the parasitic nematode Onchocerca volvulus BICKEL, 1982, which causes onchocerciasis that may result blindness in people in the tropical areas of Africa, Central - and South America (WHO, 2019A). Black flies are also the vectors of several other parasitic nematodes in several genera. Tsetse flies (genus Glossina -Diptera: Glossinidae) are the vectors of trypanosomes, which cause the animal trypanosomiasis (which is known as nagana pest; Soltys and Woo, 1977) and human sleeping sickness disease (the so-called African trypanosomiasis) in sub-Saharan Africa (WHO, 2019B, Knight, 1971). Some species of biting midges (genus Culicoides -Diptera: Ceratopogonidae) are the vectors of several arboviruses, protozoa and filarial worms. The Pigeon louse fly Pseudolynchia canariensis MACQUART, 1839 (Diptera: Hippoboscidae) can serve as the vector of pigeon malaria (Markus and Oosthuizen, 1972). Deer flies (e.g. the genus Chrysops, Diptera: Tabanidae) are the vectors of tularemia (Mörner, 1992), as well as the parasitic filarial nematode Loa loa COBBOLD, 1864 that causes loiasis in tropical Africa (Noireau et al., 1990). Eye gnats (Diptera: Chloropidae) can transmit yaws to humans (Barnard, 1952), vesicular stomatitis (Kramer et al., 1990) and the Brazilian purpuric fever (Machtinger and Kaufman, 2011) that is a potentially fatal illness of children (Brazilian Purpuric Fever Study Group, 1987). Mosquitos (genera Aedes, Anopheles, Culex, etc. - Diptera: Culicidae) are the

vectors of many pathogens such as malaria (Ross, 1910), yellow fever (Christophers, 1960), Chikungunya and Dengue fevers (Igarashi, 1978), West Nile virus (hence: WNV; Savage et al., 1999), filariasis (Wharton, 1962), Zika virus (Marchette et al., 1969), forming the deadliest animal family in the world in the aspect of mankind. Sandflies (genera *Phlebotomus* and *Lutzomyia* - Diptera: Psychodidae) are the primary vectors of cutaneous, mucocutenaous and visceral leishmaniasis (Adler and Ber, 1941), pappataci fever (Sabin et al., 1944), bartonellosis (pathogen: *Bartonella bacilliformis* STRONG et al., 1913; Ihler, 1996) and Carrion's disease (Oroya fever) in South America (Hertig, 1942).

#### 2.1. THE GLOBAL BURDEN OF MOSQUITO AND SANDFLY-TRANSMITTED DISEASES

About 40% of the people of Earth live in malaria endemic areas and only this VBD infects more than 214 million and kill more than 440,000 people in each year, mostly in the sub-Saharan Africa and Asia, Latin America (Olupot-Olupot and Maitland, 2013; Caminade et al., 2014; WHO, 2017). The causative agents are different Plasmodium parasites; the vectors are Anopheles species. Despite all efforts, the Plasmodium falciparum WELCH, 1897 caused malaria remained the most important mortality factor for children under 5 years of age in the Sub-Saharan Africa throughout the entire 20<sup>th</sup> century (Craig et al., 1999). Another pathogen, the Dengue fever virus infect more than 100 million humans during a year causing the death of approximately 10,000-22,000 people (Carabali et al., 2015; Bhatt et al., 2013; Stanaway et al., 2016). The caused disease is the Dengue fever; the vectors are *Aedes* mosquitos. Yellow fever virus infects about 200,000 and kills 30,000 in a year in the tropical areas of Africa and Latin America (WHO, 2013). The virus is carried by *Aedes* mosquitos. Chikungunya virus infects one to 2 million but kills less than 1,000 people a year (WHO, 2016). This virus also carried by *Aedes* mosquitos. Lymphatic filariasis occurs in the Sub-Saharan Africa and Asia. It is generally not fatal, but more than 100 million people suffer from this distorting illness in the Earth (GBD, 2015). The vectors are different Culex, Anopheles and Aedes mosquitos. The Japanese encephalitis virus infects 68,000 and kills 16,000 people in each year (WHO, 2015). The virus is transmitted by Culex mosquitos. Leishmania protozoans infect about 2 million and kill approximately 20,000-50,000 deaths in each year (WHO, 2014; Barrett and Croft, 2012). The vectors are sandfly (Phlebotomus) species. It can be concluded that mosquitos are the most dangerous



multicellular organisms for mankind in the Earth (Fig.3).

**Figure 3.** 'The deadliest animal in the World'. (Infographics of Bill Gates, posted in April 25, 2014; Gates, 2014).

#### 2.2. THE POTENTIAL EFFECT OF CLIMATE CHANGE ON ARTHROPOD VECTORS

The phenomenon of Anthropogenic Global Climate Change (hence: AGCC) has been accepted to a quite broad extent. There is a great amount of climate models based on the IPCC SRES climate scenarios, and free access is provided for them. The models are reliable enough and have good temporal and horizontal resolution for studying the potential future distribution of plant and animal vector species. Thus, the maps created by the model have importance not only for landscape architects and botanists (Saliné Czinkóczky and Bede-Fazekas, 2012), but also for epidemiologists. Regional climate models predict an increasing aridity of the Carpathian Basin by the end of the 21<sup>st</sup> century particularly in the vegetation period (Pieczka et al., 2011A, B; Bartholy et al., 2009; Bartholy and Gelybó, 2007). The simulated warming is typically between 1.5 °C and 2 °C in most parts of Europe in winter, summer temperatures are predicted to increase by more than 2.5 °C in the Mediterranean area, in Central Europe by less than 1.5 °C and in Eastern Europe by about 1 °C or less by 2050. Although the precipitation in the Mediterranean area decreases by up to 50%, the precipitation increases in large, even in the northern parts of Europe in autumn and winter. As expected, the climate in the Carpathian Basin will be warmer, more arid and will have extreme rainfalls more

frequently in the colder half-year (Bartholy et al., 2009). The rapid AGCC has the potential to change the fitness of the native plant populations and can trigger the area expansion of certain species (Trájer et al., 2016A; Huntley, 1991) dramatically altering community compositions (Jump and Peñuelas, 2005), and the degradation of the fragmented flora and fauna results in poor plant associations dominated by alien species (Gibbons et al., 2000). Vector-borne diseases are also sensitive to climatic conditions (Rogers and Randolph, 2006). Climate change will favor of the northward spreading of insect species (Roques et al., 2009; Ladányi and Horváth, 2010) and higher latitudes can cause the earlier flying activity of adult insects (Hufnagel and Kocsis, 2011). Based on these facts, an important impact of AGCC on human health is the increasing hazard of VBDs. The current importance of VBDs is less in Europe than in the countries of the low-income countries, particularly in the Sub-Saharan Africa. The protective role of cold winters in the temperate climate may lose its importance. Due to the AGCC, the importance of arthropod-borne diseases can increase by the end of the 21<sup>st</sup> century. Climate change can cause a shift in the geographical spread of insect populations (Ladányi and Horváth, 2010) by modifying the climatic conditions and seasonal patterns and affecting the reproduction and the length of annual activity of vector species. These changes can increase their population in the recently inhabited areas, and by moderating the climate in the temperate climate areas of Europe, they can facilitate the migration of these arthropod vectors to the north such as Aedes albopictus SKUSE, 1894 (e.g. Trájer et al., 2017A, 2014A; Benedict et al., 2007; Scholte and Schaffner, 2007). Changes in climatic patterns and in seasonal conditions may also affect disease behavior in terms of spread pattern, diffusion range, amplification and persistence in novel habitats. Higher temperatures can induce the earlier flight of adult insects, eg. in the case of Lepidoptera species (Hufnagel and Kocsis, 2011). Heat, humidity and enough organic matter are the main drivers of the larval development of sand flies (Naucke, 2002; Lindgren et al., 2006) while the increasing CO<sub>2</sub> levels are usually unfavourably affecting the development of the insect larvae (Hufnagel and Kocsis, 2011). The above described facts point to the investigation of the ecological relations of VBDs requires a complex, real interdisciplinary approach involving the work of climatologists, veterinarians, epidemiologists, microbiologists, etc.

#### 2.3. THE ASIAN TIGER MOSQUITO

Aedes albopictus, also known as the Asian tiger mosquito is a competent vector for at least 22 arboviruses including Dengue virus, Chikungunya virus, Zika-virus, WNV, St. Louis encephalitis and Japanese encephalitis (Bonilauri et al., 2008; Grard et al., 2014; Hochedez et al. 2006; Gratz, 2004; Cancrini et al., 2003; Ibáñez-Bernal et al., 1997; Knudsen et al., 1996; Moore and Mitchell, 1997; Sardelis et al., 2002; Wong et al., 2013). This mosquito is also the vector of filarial nematodes e.g. Dirofilaria species (Hochedez et al., 2006; Cancrini et al., 2003). It was also confirmed that Aedes albopictus is one of the potential vectors of Zika-virus (Grard et al., 2014; Wong et al., 2013). Ae. albopictus is indigenous to the Hindustan Peninsula, to Southeast Asia, and to the islands of the Western Pacific and Indian Ocean. It was introduced to the Americas and Europe around the 1980s (Gratz, 2004). The rapid dispersal of Ae. albopictus was observed during the past few decades e.g. a northward expansion of the species and its hosted human parasites in the Mediterranean (Caminade et al., 2014, Benedict et al., 2007; Scholte and Schaffner, 2007; Schaffner and Karch, 2000; Knudsen et al., 1996; Mitchell, 1995). Since the first European appearance in Albania, the Asian tiger mosquito has demonstrated a remarkable invasive potential in the Mediterranean region (Urbanelli et al., 2000). The mosquito now occurs in each of the countries from Portugal to Greece, including such North Balkan countries as Slovenia and Croatia (Benedict et al., 2007; Kalan et al., 2011; Klobučar et al., 2006; Merdić, 2011; Petrić et al., 2006, 2001; Scholte and Schaffner, 2007; Fig.4).



**Figure 4**. The lateral and dorsal wiev of a male *Ae. albopictus* (it was collected by Attila J. Trájer and Balázs Tánczos in 2014, Zagreb. Photo by Máté Vass and the Author, 2014).

#### 2.4. SANDFLY VECTORS AND LEISHMANIASIS

*Phlebotomus* species are important or the only vectors of several arthropod-borne diseases as leishmaniasis and different arbovirus-caused infections. Solely the incidence of leishmaniasis is more than 0.7-1.2 million new cases per year and about 20.000-40.000 death occur every year due to leishmaniasis in the world (Alvar et al., 2012). In the subtropics and tropics, leishmaniasis is one of the most important human VBDs with more than 12 million infected people (Naderer et al., 2006). Leishmania infantum NICOLLE, 1908 is the most notable causative agent of leishmaniasis both in humans and the reservoir animals in Europe. Members of the genus Phlebotomus are the main vectors of the unicellular eukaryote parasite genus Leishmania in Eurasia and Africa. Other sandfly vectors of Leishmania parasites can be found in the subgenera Larroussius and Adlerius (Killick-Kendrick, 1990). In Southern Europe, leishmaniasis is mostly a zoonosis because the main hosts of *Leishmania* parasites are dogs and cats; however, foxes, rodents and horses can also be reservoirs (García et al., 2000; Pennisi, 2002; Köhler et al., 2002; Solano-Gallego et al., 2003; Shaw et al., 2009), and a humanto-human transmission cycle is also possible (Alvar et al., 1997). The observed distribution of the cases of leishmaniasis in dogs (CanL) is similar to the human leishmaniasis' current occurrence (Lindgren et al., 2006; Solano-Gallego et al., 2011). In case of the coinfection with HIV, the manifestation of the symptoms of leishmaniasis is much more serious than in case of 'simple' infections with the parasites (Desjeux and Alvar, 2003). Most of the Phlebotomus species can be found in the Mediterranean and peri-Mediterranean areas in Europe, although certain sandfly species such as Phlebotomus major subsp. neglectus Tonnoir, 1921 (hence simply: Ph. neglectus) can be found as high as 47-49° N in Hungary and Germany, as well (Tánczos et al. 2012; Naucke et al., 2008). Some species are restricted to the west or to the east part of the Mediterranean Basin. Phlebotomus species are active in temperate regions during summer and in hot tropical and subtropical regions throughout the entire year (Abonnenc, 1972). The most important limiting factors of sandfly distribution, reproduction and survival are winter temperature and summer precipitation (Trájer et al., 2013; Fig.5).



**Figure 5**. A trapped male *Ph. neglectus* individual (it was collected by Attila J. Trájer and Balázs Tánczos in 2014, Nagyharsány, Hungary. Source: Trájer et al., 2018. Photo by Máté Vass and the Author, 2014).

#### 2.5. DIROFILARIASIS

One of the causative agents of canine heartworm infection, Dirofilaria immitis LEIDY, 1856 is a mosquito-transmitted filaroid nematode, which infects mammals, usually dogs (Vörös et al., 2000). Human D. immitis infections sporadically present in the European Union (Muro et al., 1999) mainly in the Mediterranean region (Jelinek et al., 1996). Literature provides several human medical aspects of D. *immitis* infection which can be the source of serious diagnostic errors in the human medicine (Ciferri, 1982; Ro et al., 1989) e.g. unnecessarily performed thoracotomy for the removal of the supposed lung tumor (Merrill et al., 1980) or the infection of the spermatic cord (Theis et al., 2001) and intra-ocular infections (Moorhouse, 1978). Dirofilaria repens RAILLIET & HENRY, 1911 cause subcutan and ocular infections in humans. Dirofilariasis is one of the most important emerging parasitic, mosquito-borne diseases in the oceanic and temperate climate areas of Europe (Raccurt, 1999; Pampiglione et al., 2001) and North America with serious veterinary and human medical consequences (Macêdo et al., 1998; Pampiglione et al., 1999; Traversa et al., 2010). In the Americas, Iran, Turkey and Australia D. immitis is the sole causative agent of canine dirofilariasis, while in China, North Central Europe and South Africa D. repens is the parasite responsible for the

disease. In several countries of South Europe and in Hungary both *D. immitis* and *D. repens* cause infection in dogs (Simón et al., 2012; *Fig.6*).



**Figure 6**. Adult *D. immitis* filarioid worm in the right ventricle, *in situ* photograph and adult *D. immitis* nematodes, *ex situ* photograph (the dog was dissected in 2013. Source: Trájer et al., 2015A. Photo by Antal Rengei, 2013).

Heartworm disease is an emerging parasitosis among dogs in Europe. Within a single decade (from 2001 to 2011), canine dirofilariasis became endemic in seven European countries (Albania, Bulgaria, Croatia, the Czech Republic, Hungary, Romania and Serbia) and in a Russian federal state (Morchón et al., 2012). The first imported dirofilariasis case caused by *D. immitis* was reported from Hungary in 1982 (Boros et al., 1982) and the first autochthonous case was observed only in 2007 (Jacsó et al., 2009). Serological studies conducted in Hungary demonstrated that about 2.4% of dogs are infected by *D. immitis* (Farkas et al., 2014).

#### 2.6. West Nile Fever

West Nile fever (hence: WNF) is an important mosquito-borne infection in the temperate regions of the Northern Hemisphere. The first WNF cases were detected in Europe (Albania) in 1958. Notable outbreaks were recorded already in the 1960's, the 70's and the 90's on the Old Continent (Bardos, 1959). Now, WNF is prevalent in the entire Mediterranean region and the continental parts of Eastern Europe (Hubálek and

Halouzka, 1996), but it is also an emerging disease in North America and North Africa. It is very plausible that the range of the disease will extend in Europe due to AGCC predominantly in East Central and Eastern Europe (Trájer et. al., 2014A). West Nile virus, the etiologic agent of WNF (Goldblum et al., 1954) was first isolated in Uganda, in 1937 (Barzon et al., 2015; Kuno et al., 1998). The virus is the member of Flaviviridae, belonging to the Japanese encephalitis antigenic group of Flavivirus. Based on the glycoprotein envelope of the virus, two major human pathogenic lineages were distinguished: Lineage-1 and Lineage-2 strains (Kemenesi et al., 2014; Pachler et al., 2014; Bakonyi et al., 2006). In 20-30% of the cases, WNV causes flu-like symptoms after a 2 to 14-day latency period, although about 70-80% of the cases is asymptomatic, and neurological symptoms appear in less than 1% of the cases. Individuals above the age of 65 have higher risk for morbidity and neurological manifestations (Barzon et al., 2015; Hayes et al., 2005). The most serious manifestation of the diseases is the rare lethal encephalomyelitis in humans. The case fatality rate is about 10% in the neurological infections (CDC, West Nile virus, Symptoms & Treatment). The virus is transmitted by mosquitos from avian hosts in most of the cases. The predominant vectors of WNV are different culicid mosquitos (Koopmans et al., 2007).

#### 2.7. MALARIA AND ITS ANOPHELINE VECTORS

Malaria is one of the most important VBDs in the world affecting at least 3.2 billion people (WHO-World Malaria Report, 2017) and causing about 700.000 to 2.7 million people deaths per a year (Patz and Olson, 2006). The disease is caused by different *Plasmodium* species and transmitted by several *Anopheles* mosquitos. About 40% of the mankind live in malaria endemic areas (Mendis et al., 2001). Once in the wide areas of Europe, malaria was endemic, however, due to the active eradication programs of the 20<sup>th</sup> century, malaria became a non-endemic or rare disease in the old continent. Based on the risk classification of Gething et al. (2011), in 1900, malaria was mesoendemic in the Balkan (excluding the high Dinarids and the Rodope Mountains) and hypoendemic in the other areas of Eastern and Central Europe. Prior to the 1950s, malaria was endemic to Hungary (Szénási et al., 2003; Lőrincz, 1937). The incidence of malaria was relatively high, because for example, in 1937, the total number of the cases would

exceed the 4,000 in the country (Lőrincz, 1937), that was at least equal to 44 cases per 100,000 inhabitants in this year. The members of the Anopheles maculipennis complex were the main vectors of malaria based on the contemporary investigations (Lőrincz, 1937). In Hungary, Anopheles algeriensis THEOBALD, 1903, Anopheles atroparvus VAN THIEL, 1927, Anopheles maculipennis sensu stricto MEIGEN, 1818 (hence: An. maculipennis) and Anopheles messeae FALLERONI, 1926 were plausibly the main potential malaria vectors. The current geographic range of malaria is much smaller than the range of the potential mosquitos, which phenomena is called as 'Anophelism without malaria' (Jetten et al., 1996). The range of malaria is strongly determined by the occurrence of the anopheline vectors and the seasonal activity patterns of both larvae and imagos of malaria mosquitos. Hackett and Missiroli (1935) already in 1935 recognized that the length of the An. maculipennis season is determined by latitude which correlates to the spatial patterns of temperature conditions. Kuhn et al. (2002) found significant relationships between climatic factors as precipitation, temperature and the presence of the most important malaria vectors in Europe. The effect of AGCC on the distribution of malaria mosquitos is not a fiction: in the period of 1973–2012, the expansion of An. maculipennis was observed in Northeastern Europe and Northwestern Asia (Novikov and Vaulin, 2014). Parallel to the spread of the vectors, one of the possible results of elevated temperature conditions is the increasing worldwide burden and distribution of malaria (Lindsay and Birley, 1996; Loevinsohn, 1994). Martens et al. (1999) predicted that the greatest potential consequences of AGCC are that malaria will occur in temperate zones, where the anopheline mosquito vectors are present but the recent cooler climate does not allow the transmission of the parasites. Kuhn et al. (2002) showed that AGCC can significantly increase the abundance of the European Anopheles species.

### **CHAPTER II**

Seasonal patterns

The topics of this chapter:

 Changing seasonality of Anopheles maculipennis
 Diversity, seasonal abundance and potential vector status of the cave-dwelling mosquito fauna of the Bakony-Balaton region

#### **1.** CHANGING SEASONALITY OF ANOPHELES MACULIPENNIS<sup>1</sup>

#### 1.1. INTRODUCTION

The activity of malaria vectors and the seasonal transmission probability of Plasmodium species are highly sensitive to climatic conditions (Martens et al., 1995) mainly the changes of temperature (van Lieshout et al., 2004). Similarly to the larvae of other anopheline mosquitos, the larvae of Anopheles maculipennis also develop through four instars, after which they metamorphose into pupae. The time of development is the function of water temperature where larvae develop, and it indirectly depends on the ambient air temperature. Paz and Albersheim (2008) concluded that 'elevated ambient temperature increases the growth rates of mosquito vector populations, since the full ontogeny time of mosquitos depends on temperature'. The larvae of An. maculipennis can inhabit the water of smaller watercourses, marshes, brooks, rainwater puddles, and the littoral part of small lakes, or they can live even in dendrotelmata, phytotelmata, technotelmata, or malakotelmata. In the Bakony-Balaton region, Hungary, larvae were continuously collected from the beginning of April to mid-October, and the main swarming season of imagos occurred from late June to the end of September (Tóth, 2006). The species avoid the salt lakes of the Hungarian Great Plain (Tóth, 2004). Climate models predict the resurgence and worldwide increasing risk of malaria transmission due to the anthropogenic climate change (Martens et al., 1999). It was found that small increases in temperature at low temperatures can increase the risk of malaria transmission substantially (Lindsay and Birley, 1996), although the potential effect of the changing climatic patterns is strongly influenced by socioeconomic developments and malaria control programs (Martens et al., 1995). For example, in the East African highlands, the warming trend from 1950 to 2002 caused the parallel increases in malaria incidence. The rapid response of malaria to the changing temperature patterns is understandable as *Anopheles* mosquitos are highly sensible for the meteorological conditions, particularly to the air temperature.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>This chapter was published in Időjárás:

Trájer, A.J., Hammer, T. (2018). Expected changes in the length of *Anopheles maculipennis* (Diptera: Culicidae) larva season and the possibility of the re-emergence of malaria in Central and Eastern Europe and the North Balkan region. Időjárás/Quarterly Journal of the Hungarian Meteorological Service, 122(2), 159-176.

Temperature determines the time of the ontogeny and the questing activity of female mosquitos (McDonald, 1957; Jetten and Takken, 1994). In addition, the highly complex ontogeny of *Plasmodium* parasites is also the function of the ambient temperature. For example, it is known that the lower temperature threshold of the ontogeny of Plasmodium vivax GRASSI & FELETTI, 1890 and P. falciparum are 14.5-16 and 18 °C, respectively (McDonald, 1957). Even Hackett and Missiroli (1935) showed that the pattern of malaria season is in correlation with the latitude of a malaria endemic area, since the latitude essentially determines the annual temperature conditions with other factors, e.g., as the distance from the oceans and the altitude conditions. Before the 20<sup>th</sup> century, the 15 °C July isotherm appointed the northeast occurrence of the endemic malaria cases (Menne and Ebi, 2006). Precipitation is also an important factor of the malaria cases determining, with the temperature conditions, the dominance of the Anopheles species in Europe (Kuhn et al., 2002). In the Atlantic and continental climate zones of Europe, as the Central European region, An. atroparvus in Eastern Europe, An. messeae and in the Balkan Peninsula Anopheles superpictus GRASSI, 1899 are the main potential vectors of the human pathogen Plasmodium species.

Recently, seven Anopheles species are known from Hungary, although the presence of Anopheles sacharovi FAVRE, 1903 is also possible in the southern border areas (Sáringer-Kenyeres et al., 2018). In Hungary, An. atroparvus, An. maculipennis, and An. messeae are the plausible potential vectors of the Plasmodium parasites according to the historical data (Szénási et al., 2003). It is also known that before the eradication of the malaria in Hungary, P. vivax caused the 90% and P. falciparum the 10% of the malaria cases. The resurgence of malaria in Europe is more than a fiction: *Plasmodium*infected people introduced tropical malaria during the 1997 heat-wave in Germany (Krüger et al., 2001) and Italy (Baldari et al., 1998), when local female Anopheles mosquitos bite infected passengers returning from endemic areas. The reverse case is also known, when introduced, infected malaria vectors caused malaria infection in the airport staff or the people living in the neighborhood of the airport (Giacomini et al., 1997). However, the well-developed simulations provide information of the vector potential of the Anopheles species in the near future; there are no well-based evidences about the potential seasonality of malaria in the continental areas as the Carpathian Basin. In turn, seasonality and the determinants of the annual run of the disease season

can be more important factors of the possibility of reemergence of malaria than the simple presence of the malaria vectors. Since either the tropical vectors or the parasites are not or only partly equivalent to their continental counterparts, the model results require further validation. According to the above described causes, only the historical data of an area in a temperate region can provide a reliable basis and model for the potential near future seasonality of malaria in the temperate regions, even the climate is changing. In contrast to the northern regions of Europe, where malaria spontaneously disappeared in the early 20<sup>th</sup> century (Bruce-Chwatt and de Zulueta, 1980), the malaria eradication was the consequence of the joint effort of public health services in Hungary (Szénási et al., 2003).

*Objective.* It was aimed to model the changing seasonality of *An. maculipennis* larvae due to climate change in Central and East Europe and the North Balkan region based on the scenarios of the REMO climate model (Kotlarski et al., 2005). We focused on the modeling of the start and end of the mosquito larva season of *An. maculipennis*.

*Hypothesis*. As above was mentioned, the annual abundance of *Anopheles* species (both of larvae and of imagos) follows the change of such climatic factors as the ambient temperature. Based on this observation, it was hypothesized that using the temperature-abundance correlation of *Anopheles* larvae, the season of malaria mosquito larva season can be modeled and projected for the future. It is well known that the seasonality of insects strongly depends on temperature which predicts that rising temperatures will cause the prolongation of the mosquito seasons.

#### 1.2. MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### 1.2.1. Climate data and its processing

Since the climatic and topographical conditions are very homogenous in the country, Hungary was considered in climatic sense as a homogenous unit. The daily temperature values were gained from the KNMI (Koninklijk Nederlands Meteorologisch Instituut) Climate Explorer (Klein Tank et al., 2002), E-OBS model (1950-now; Haylock et al., 2008). Average values were calculated from the 0.5° grid within the domain including almost the entire Hungary. The latitudinal range was 45.50°N-48.50°N, while the longitudinal was 16.00°E-23.00°E. The monthly mean temperature values were derived from the period of January 1970 to December 1999. The daily data was converted into monthly mean temperature values.

It was thought that ambient air temperature can be handled as the principal factor of *An. maculipennis* seasonality with specific regard to the start and end of the mosquito larva season, and consequently, temperature can strongly influence the total length of the larva season. This presumption was based on the observations that the poikilothermic *An. maculipennis* mosquitos breed in small lakes, small lake-like reservoirs, litoprofundal shallow lakes, and swamp-like natural waters (Tóth, 2004), which have low heat storage capacity due to the combination of extent water surface and relatively low water depth. This geometry is expressly true for the narrow littoral zone of the waters, where the larvae of *An. maculipennis* can be found.

Two climate data sources were used:

1) The REMO model provided climatic analysis for the reference period and two future periods (2011-2040 and 2041-2070) for modeling purposes.

2) Since the collection period of mosquito larvae (from the 1960s to the end of the 1990s - which practically means the period of 1961-1999 in the present analysis) does not completely overlap the reference period of the REMO model (1961–1990), the E-OBS climate model (from 1950 to now) was used for preforming correlation between monthly relative mosquito larva abundances and monthly mean temperature values.

European climate data were obtained from the regional climate model REMO, which was developed in Hamburg (Jacob and Podzun, 1997; Jacob, 2001). The horizontal resolution of the used grid is 25 km×25 km. The model REMO is based on the ECHAM5 global climate model (Roeckner et al., 2003, 2004) and the IPCC SRES A1B scenario. The A1B scenario supposes very fast economic increase, a worldwide population peak in the middle of the 21<sup>st</sup> century, and the introduction of innovative and efficient technologies (Nakicenović et al., 2000). The reference period of REMO is 1961-1990, the two future periods of modeling are 2011-2040 and 2041-2070. Although the entire European continent is within the domain of REMO, only a part of the grid covering the studied area was used. For the abundance modeling, only one variable, the monthly mean temperature (°C) was used. To perform the correlation between the relative (%) abundance values and mean temperatures, mean temperature values of the period 1961-1999 were gained from the E-OBS model. The monthly ambient

temperature values were averaged according to monthly temporal resolution. The following grid was used which covers almost the whole area of Hungary: from 45.75 to 48.50N and from 16.00 to 23.00 E. The spatial resolution was  $0.25^{\circ} \times 0.25^{\circ}$ .

#### 1.2.2. Mosquito data

The relative abundance, RA (in %), value of the female imago individuals of An. maculipennis s.s. was gained from the three decades (1970s, 1980s, and 1990s) covering countrywide mosquito collecting data of Tóth (2004). This monograph contains the data of different mosquito larvae, pupae, and adults based on the literature of the former mosquito collection efforts in Hungary and the author's own surveys. The monograph was based on the data of collections, which were performed basically in the 1960s, 1970s, 1980s, and the 1990s. The abundance data of larvae of An. maculipennis were used in monthly temporal distribution. The absolute number of larvae was converted to relative monthly abundance values according to Eq.1. If the total annual value is 100%, relative monthly abundance value is

$$A_{rm} = \frac{N_m}{N_a} \times 100 \tag{1}$$

where  $A_{rm}$  is the relative abundance of a month,  $N_m$  is the number of the total collected larvae according to a given month, and  $N_a$  is the total number of the collected larvae representing the entire period.

The number of collected female mosquitos was assorted according to the months of the year and used the summarized monthly female mosquitos in the model. The number of the collected mosquitos was termed as a relative abundance (RA). Since the monthly value of RA depends on the number of monthly trapping occasions, we used the quotient of RA and the number of the trapping occasions (termed as the normalized relative abundance value, NRA; Eq.2):

$$NRA = \frac{RA_i}{N_t} \tag{2}$$

where *NRA* is the normalized relative abundance,  $RA_i$  is the normalized relative abundance of the *i*th month of the year and  $N_t$  is the number of trapping occasions in the ith month of the year. Since this number is based on the summarized number of collected mosquitos, this data was utilized to build only a relative model predicting the seasonal run of the malaria mosquito season.

#### 1.2.3. Modeling steps

Comparing the relative monthly abundance data of the larvae of An. maculipennis and the monthly mean temperature values, it was observed, that the annual abundance profile of the mosquito larvae starts to increase rapidly above the abundance value of 12% in May, and inversely, the main season ends, when the abundance decreases below this value after September in Hungary. The 12% monthly abundance value was handled as the frame of the main larva season of the mosquito. Only those months were involved into the analysis, when the monthly mean temperature of the period exceeded the 4  $^{\circ}C$ value, which empirically indicates the start/end of the larva season. ESRI ArcGIS 10.0 software (ESRI 10.0) was used for preparing climatic data, running the model, and displaying the model results. First step, the georeferred climate data of REMO climate model were loaded to the program. Using the raster calculator function of ArcGIS, monthly temperature values were converted into monthly relative abundance values. The raster results were converted to polygon-type ESRI shapefile format. The order of the three lavers - the modeled relative larva abundance values of the periods 1961-1990, 2011-2040, and 2041-2070 - determined that the result maps can show the mainly northward (spring), southward (autumn), or the seasonal altitudinal shifts of the relative abundance (or activity) of An. maculipennis larvae. To create color images, we linked the points with the calculated relative abundance values. The different values were assigned to the referred points and were sorted into attribute table. Then the climatic data were refined by the inverse distance weighted interpolation method of ESRI ArcGIS 10.0 software. Color codes of relative abundance values were selected according to a 0 to 12 (exactly to 12.24<) scale. Dark red color was used to mark the main season in the maps, when the modeled relative abundance values reach or exceed the 12% annual value; porcelain white color indicates the pre or post-season areas, where there are no active larvae in the natural waters.

#### 1.2.4. Statistics

Simple linear correlation and regression were performed by the simple regression tool of VassarStats on-line statistical program (Lowry, 2004). Microsoft Office 2010 Excel was used in the visualization of the graphs. ArcGis 10.0 software was used in the performance of the spatial data.

#### 1.3. Results

#### 1.3.1. Correlation between the larva abundances and temperature

The start of the main season was in April, while the threshold of the larval abundance of *An. maculipennis* was about 4 °C in Hungary in the reference period. In the end of the season, the monthly abundance value decreased below the 12% value which occurred in October, while the larval season ended in November in the reference period in Hungary, when the ambient mean temperature sank below 4 °C. Strong, significant linear correlation was found between the monthly relative abundances of larvae and the mean ambient temperature values ( $r^2=0.94$ , p<0.0001) from March to November (*Eq.3*):  $A_{rm} = 1.3564 * T_m - 7.1749$  (3)

where is  $A_{rm}$  the relative (%) abundance of *An. maculipenis* larvae in a month,  $T_m$  is the mean monthly ambient temperature (°C). *Eq.3* was used in the modeling if the projected abundance of the larvae (*Fig.7*).



**Figure 7.** The correlation between the monthly relative abundances of *An. maculipennis* larvae and the mean monthly ambient temperatures in March to November.
# 1.3.2. Modeled starts of the seasons

The modeled relative abundance values of An. maculipennis larvae showed notable differences in the case of the three different 30-year periods. Comparing the modeled abundances for the reference periods 1961-1990, 2011-2040, and 2041-2070, the most notable spatiotemporal shifts in the main larval seasonality, including the start of the absolute and the main season, was observed in April based on the modeled relative abundances. It was modeled for the reference period, that the main larva season usually did not start until May in Central and East Europe and the North Balkan region except a Romanian lowland section of river Danube. In contrast, for the period 2011-2041, the model predicts, that the main season of the larvae of An. maculipennis will start in April in the areas of Vojvodina, Serbia and the Romanian Lowland. For the period 2041-2070, the model predicts the broader shift of the main season's start from May to April affecting almost the entire South Pannonian Ecoregion. In Southeast Hungary, East Croatia, North Serbia, South Romania, and North Bulgaria, the total main season will shift by 1 month to the period of 2041-2070. For 2041-2070, the model predicts that the start of the season of the mosquito's larvae in Southeast Germany, the Czech Republic, and the northeastern forelands of the Carpathian Mountains will start one month earlier compared to the reference period (Fig.8).



**Figure 8.** The predicted monthly relative abundance values of *An. maculipennis* larvae in Central and East Europe and the North Balkan in March, April and May for the periods of 1961-1990, 2011-2040, and 2041-2070.

# 1.3.3. Modeled ends of the seasons

The model predicts that the main season of *An. maculipennis* larvae will end one month later in 2041-2070, compared to the reference period, when it ends in October. For 2041-2071, the model predicts that the total season will not end until November in the northern part of Central Europe. For 2041-2070, the model predicts also that the main season of the mosquito's larvae will continue to the end of October in the entire North Balkan and South Pannonian Ecoregion to the end of October. In Hungary, the end of the main season will shift by plus 1 month for the period 2041-2070. Due to the high heat storage capacity of the sea water, the main season of *An. maculipennis* continues to November in the Adriatic coasts. For 2041-2070, the model predicts that the start of the season of the mosquito's larvae in South East Germany, the Czech Republic and the northeast forelands of the Carpathian Mountains will end one month later compared to the reference period. The model shows the vertical shift of the season, which is clearly visible in case of the Transylvanian Middle Mountains or in the Dinarid Ranges, where the main part of the season also predicted to start earlier and end later by 1-1 month (*Fig.9*).



**Figure 9.** The predicted monthly relative abundance values of *An. maculipennis* larvae in Central and East Europe and the North Balkan in September, October and November for the periods of 1961-1990, 2011-2040, and 2041-2070.

# 1.4. DISCUSSION

The modeling of the larva seasons of An. maculipennis provided important additive information on the influencing climatic factors of the former temperate malaria. The potential malaria vector role of An. maculipennis sensu stricto can be proposed due to the high frequency of the species compared to the total mosquito material. Anopheles maculipennis or even An. messeae can be handled as the typical model species of the An. maculipennis complex. In the historical times, up to the middle of the 20<sup>th</sup> century. Plasmodium vivax was the predominant cause of malaria in the temperate parts of Europe, and P. falciparum persisted only in the Mediterranean coastal regions of the old continent (de Zulueta, 1994). The possibility of the overwintering of Anopheles mosquitos is not theoretical, since the lethal temperature for some members of the genus is below -15 °C (Wallace and Grimstad, 2002). It is plausible that relatively coldresistant Plasmodium vivax was the main infectious agent of malaria in Hungary (Szénási et al., 2003) This *Plasmodium* species accounts for more than 50% of all human malaria cases outside of Africa recently (Mendis et al., 2001). P. vivax infection is a re-emerging malaria disease in the eastern part of the Mediterranean Basin (Andriopoulos et al., 2013). The occurrence of malaria is strictly limited by precipitation and temperature thresholds. For example, the temperature threshold of the digestion of blood meal in case of Anopheles maculipennis is 9.9 °C, while the threshold temperature of the extrinsic incubation cycle of *Plasmodium vivax* is 14.5-15 °C (Martens et al., 1995). The absolute minimum limits of the start and the end of the malaria season were about at the 5 °C mean monthly temperature values which are lower than the recent known, at least 14.5 °C ontogeny threshold of the Plasmodium species (McDonald, 1957). In the light of these facts, it is interesting that it was found that the threshold of the larval abundance of Anopheles maculipennis is about 4 °C in Hungary that is very close to the former absolute temperature limit of malaria in Hungary. It is in accordance with the gained, also about 5 °C minimum activity threshold of adult female An. messeae individuals. These observations raise the possibility that the former malaria strains were colder tolerant in the temperate regions of Europe than the recent genetic lines in the tropical/subtropical regions. The larva seasonality model revealed an important factor of the possible re-emergence of malaria in Central and East Europe, since the length of the mosquito larva season also affects

the possibility of malaria transmission by several direct and indirect ways. In contrast to the recent tropical and subtropical examples, malaria in the temperate, continental climate of Hungary had mainly unimodal seasonality with a 3 to 4 months' winter diapause. It is also notable that the also mosquito-transmitted, in Hungary recently endemic WNF has a late summer - early autumn peak season with a very low and negligible case number in June (Trájer et al., 2014A).

The monthly relative abundance values of An. messeae larvae were modeled for 1961-1990, 2011-2040 and 2041-2070 in Central and East Europe and the North Balkan region based on the REMO climate model and the Hungarian monographic mosquito data of Tóth (2004). The results predict the notable elongation of the larva season for 2011-2040 and 2041-2070 compared to the reference period 1961-1990. The changes of the geographical patterns of the starting and ending months of the main and absolute seasons seem to be inhomogenous in the studied region. The fastest increase of the season's length will affect the areas, where large rivers and flood basins occur. The model predicts the most rapid elongation of the larva season of An. maculipennis in the central part of the Pannonian Ecoregion and the lower (Romanian and Bulgarian) section of the Danubian Plain. The model shows that the length of the main season is predicted to increase by 2 months for 2041-2070 in the southeastern part of the Hungarian Great Plain, while in the other parts of the Pannonian Ecoregion and the North Balkan, the length of the main season will elongate by less than two months for the second future period. These heterogenic predicted spatialtemporal changes of the activity of larvae can be the potential consequence of the faster warming climate of the Carpathian Basin.

Based on the modeled present and future larva seasonality it can be concluded that one of the most important factors of temperate malaria is the ambient temperature. Since increasing temperature also increase the length of the mosquito season and consequently enhance the number of annual generations and mosquito abundance, the modeled future elongation of the larva season may indicate the increasing risk of the re-surgence of malaria in the North Balkan and the Pannonian Ecoregion, including the territory of Hungary.

# 2. DIVERSITY, SEASONAL ABUNDANCE AND POTENTIAL VECTOR STATUS OF THE CAVE-DWELLING MOSQUITO FAUNA OF THE BAKONY-BALATON REGION<sup>2</sup>

# 2.1. INTRODUCTION

Swamps, puddles, techno- and dendrotelmata and other small aquatic habitats are the most frequently investigated mosquito breeding sites. In contrast, there is a limited knowledge about their shelters and overwintering habitats. Caves represent a potential natural shelter of mosquito species, but they cannot fully complete their life cycle in this environment. Kjærandsen (1993) concluded that most of the troglophile Diptera species including mosquitos inhabit caves and cave systems only for hibernation. Mosquitos are the elements of the food chain in caves as prey for chiropterans and arachnid species. Troglophile fauna is consisted of several relatively small, poikilotherm animals, while female mosquitos must feed on homeothermic (warm-blooded) birds and mammals. The only frequent, trogloxene, warm-blooded mammals in the temperate region belong to the order Chiroptera whose animals are the predators of mosquitos in caves. In contrast, the balanced, tempered and permanently humid air and wall of caves provide the opportunity of successful overwintering for the imagos. Mosquitos enter caves to escape of the outside existing unfavorable conditions as low air temperature or dryness and can avoid the great predation pressure by birds during daylight (Ives, 1938). Mosquitos inhabit the caves periodically in a certain part of the year. Whang (1961) found that the largest number of Culex pipiens pipiens L. (1758) mosquitos was collected from culverts and caves where the temperature and humidity were higher than in the surrounding environmental sites of this species concluding that the individuals of the mosquito hibernate as adults Whang (1961) found no larvae between November and April around the hibernating where shelters as caves are available.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>This chapter was published in Acta Zoologica Bulgarica:

Trájer, A.J., Schoffhauzer, J., Padisák, J. (2018). Diversity, seasonal abundance and potential vector status of the cave-dwelling mosquitoes (Diptera: Culicidae) in the Bakony-Balaton Region. Acta Zoologica Bulgarica, 70(2), 247-258.

The mean air temperature of caves corresponds to the mean annual temperature of a given area. In wide areas of the temperate zone, ambient temperature can be too low for the full development of mosquito species. Whang (1961) found that while in the coldest months the average temperature was below the freezing point, temperatures in the main hibernating sites (including caves) were usually above 0 °C. The difference between the temperatures of cave habitats and the ambient environment could be even 12-13 °C. Mosquitos, in general, can be found in the parahypogean region ('twilight zone') of caves, but according to the ambient conditions, they can change their position. Buffington (1972) observed an extensive movement of *Cx. pipiens* populations even during midwinter concluding that the changes of air current directions may have a significant effect on the movement of mosquitos on the cave wall.

The females of *Culex pipiens pallens* COQUILLETT, 1898 e.g. can be found only near the entrance in summer but they move to the deeper parts of the cave in winter period (Shimogama and Takatsuki, 1967). Küchlein and Ringelberg (1964) observed that *Cx. pipiens* mosquitos can be found in the twilight zone in the cold period of January, mainly on the side opposite to the entrance of the cave. They found that the zone maxima in the distribution of the mosquitos coincide with the decreasing light intensity in the twilight zone. The twilight zone is characterized by minor temperature fluctuations in conjunction with weather changes of the ambient environment, minimal plant life (mainly green algae and cyanobacteria) and less light.

*Objective*. It was to study the diversity, seasonal abundance, gender ratio and the vector status of mosquito imagos collected in 19 caves of the Bakony-Balaton Region, Hungary.

*Hypothesis*. It was hypothesized (based on the results of the international literature in the topic) that a relatively few mosquito species can overwinter in such natural shelters as caves. The presence of *Anopheles* and *Culex* species were expected in general.

#### 2.2. MATERIALS AND METHODS

# 2.2.1. Study area

The Bakony Mountains and the Balaton Uplands are the parts of the Transdanubian Mountain Range situating on the ALCAPA megaunit, which has African origin (Csontos and Nagymarosy, 1998; Márton and Fodor, 2003). These mountain ranges are built up mainly of Mesozoic carbonates, although Tertiary volcanites and non-volcanic Miocene sediments also can be found in the area (Németh and Martin, 1999). Several types of opened and covered karst structures occur in the Transdanubian Range including paleokarst structures that were mainly formed on Mesozoic carbonates (Bolner-Takács, 1999; Veress, 2009). Basalt covered karst is also known in the Bakony Mountains (Móga and Németh, 2005).

# 2.2.2. Mosquito data

The mosquito data were gained from the monography of Tóth (2006), which is the most detailed collection of the mosquito occurrence of the region. Mosquito imagos were collected in period from 1973 to 1999 by several authors. In some caves trappings were performed more than once. The number of the collected individuals were sorted by 1) species, 2) the time of collection and 3) the gender of the collected individuals. The definition of the term of 'cave' in Hungary is the following: 'a natural cavity whose longitudinal axis exceeds the 2 meters' length allowing the penetration of a man and it was formed in the firm rock of the Earth's crust.' The troglophile mosquito fauna of 19 caves were studied: Alba Regia Cave (Isztimér; 1), Bújó lik Cave (Ajka; 2), Forrás Cave=Forrás Cave of Tihany (Tihany; 3), Hajszabarnai Cave=Hajszabarnai Pénz lik Cave (Bakonyjákó; 4), Kecske lyuk Cave=Cseszneki sziklaodú Cave (Csesznek; 5), Kőpince Cave=Cuha valley No. 2. Cave (Bakonyszentlászló=Bakonyszentkirály; 6), Kőmosó Cave=Csesznek Cave (Csesznek; 7), Lóczy Cave (Balatonfüred; 8), Macska lik Cave (Nagyvázsony; 9), Magos hegy Cave (Dudar; 10), Nagy Pénz lik Cave (Bakonybél; 11), Odvas Kő Cave (Bakonyszücs; 12), Ördög lik Cave=Ördög lik Cave of Kőris Mt. (Bakonyszücs; 13), Pokol lik Cave (Ajka; 14), Pörgöl Cave=Száraz Gerence Cave (Bakonyszücs; 15), Pula Basalt Cave (Pula; 16), Lake Cave of Tapolca (Tapolca; 17), Tilos erdő Cave (Pénzesgyőr; 18) and Tűzköves hegy Cave (Szentgál; 19). The synonym names used in the monograph and the official names were also indicated. The numbers after the settlement names are the sequence numbers of the caves used in the study. Hereinafter, the recently used officinal names of the caves were used. Fig.10 shows the localization of the caves in the Bakony-Balaton Region).



**Figure 10.** The geographical setting of the area in Hungary and of the studied caves in the Bakony-Balaton Region. (for location and name of the caves, see the text above).

# 2.2.3. Climate data

Mean monthly ambient temperature and precipitation values of the period 1973-1999 were gained from the 0.25° resolution E-OBS climate model (Haylock et al., 2008) according to the covering grid of 17.25° to 18.25° and 46.75° to 47.50°. Mean monthly values were averaged.

# 2.2.4. West Nile fever data

The countrywide case number data of WNF were gained from the periodicals of the Hungarian National Epidemiological and Surveillance System (Epinfo 1-2). The monthly sums of West Nile fever case numbers were converted into percentage values based on the total case number of the period.

#### 2.2.5. Aridity index

Aridity has negative effect on the reproduction and activity of mosquito species. For the characterization of the level of aridity, which is correspondent to both the air and soil aridity level the Thornthwaite agrometeorological index (TAI) was employed (Sábitz et al., 2014; Eq.4).

$$TAI = 1.65 \cdot \left(\frac{p}{T+12.2}\right)^{\frac{10}{9}} \tag{4}$$

P= monthly precipitation sum T= monthly mean temperature

# 2.3. Results

# 2.3.1. Species composition of the cave-dwelling mosquito fauna

A total of 751 mosquito individuals of seven species were collected in the caves of the Bakony-Balaton Region in the period 1973-1999. It means that the 15.2% of the mosquito fauna of the region (46) were found in the studied caves. In average, 2.3 species were found per cave (minimum: 1, maximum: 4, median: 2.0, SD: 0.88). *Culex pipiens pipiens* specimens were found at 18 sites (94.7% of the caves), *Culiseta annulata* SCHRANK, 1776 at 15 sites (78.9%) and *Anopheles messeae* at 4 sites (21.1%). The other species were found in the following number of caves: *Anopheles maculipenis* MEIGEN, 1818 at 3 sites (15.8%), *Culex hortensis* FICALBI, 1890 at 2 sites (10.5%) and *Culex pipiens molestus* FORSKAL, 1775 and *Culex territans* WALKER, 1856 are known from only 1-1 sites (5.3-5.3%). None of the species of the genera *Aedes, Ochlerotatus, Coquillettidia, Orthopodomyia* or *Uranotaenia* were found in the caves of the region. *Culex pipiens pipiens* contributed 85.2% of the collected material and the further six species altogether reached only 14.8% of the mosquito material (*Tab.1*).

**Table 1.** The absolute and relative numbers of the collected mosquitos by species without the most frequent *Cx. pipiens pipiens*.

| Species              | Absolute numbers | Percentages of the total (%) |  |  |  |
|----------------------|------------------|------------------------------|--|--|--|
| An. maculipennis     | 10               | 1.93                         |  |  |  |
| An. messeae          | 5                | 0.96                         |  |  |  |
| Cx. hortensis        | 2                | 0.39                         |  |  |  |
| Cx. pipiens molestus | 4                | 0.77                         |  |  |  |
| Cx. territans        | 1                | 0.19                         |  |  |  |
| Cs. annulata         | 59               | 11.37                        |  |  |  |

*Culiseta annulata* was the second most frequent troglophile mosquito species of the Bakony-Balaton Region (11.2%). The other six collected species accounted for only 3.6% of the mosquito fauna. The frequency order of the further collected mosquito species is the following: *Anopheles maculipennis* (1.5%)>*An. messeae* (1.2%)>*Culex pipiens molestus* (0.5%)>*Cx. hortensis* (0.3%)>*Cx. territans* (0.1%; *Tab.2*).

| Group | An.<br>maculipennis | An.<br>messeae | Cs.<br>annulata | Cx.<br>hortensis | Cx.<br>pipiens<br>pipiens | Cx.<br>pipiens<br>molestus | Cx.<br>territans |
|-------|---------------------|----------------|-----------------|------------------|---------------------------|----------------------------|------------------|
| Α     | 1                   | 0              | 0.33            | 0                | 0.66                      | 0                          | 0                |
| B1    | 0                   | 1              | 0               | 0                | 0                         | 0                          | 0                |
| B2    | 0                   | 0              | 0               | 0                | 1                         | 0                          | 0                |
| С     | 0                   | 1              | 1               | 0                | 1                         | 0.33                       | 0                |
| D     | 0                   | 0              | 1               | 1                | 1                         | 0                          | 0.5              |
| Ε     | 0                   | 0              | 1               | 0                | 1                         | 0                          | 0                |

**Table 2.** The frequency of the mosquito species in the different cave groups (A: 6, 8 and 14; **B1**: 2; **B2**: 5, 11; **C**: 1, 9 and 17; **D**: 4, 18; **E**: 3, 7, 10, 12, 13, 15, 16 and 19).

The malaria mosquito *Anopheles maculipennis* was the common fauna element of Cuha valley No. 2. Cave, Lóczy and Pokol lik Caves. Only one mosquito species was collected in Bújó lik Cave, Cseszneki sziklaodú Cave and Nagy Pénz lik Cave. In Bújó lik Cave, only *An. messeae* in the Cseszneki sziklaodú and Nagy Pénz lik Caves solely *Culex pipiens pipiens* formed the resident mosquito fauna. In Alba Regia, Macska lik and Lake Cave of Tapolca *Anopheles messeae*, *Culex pipiens pipiens* and *Culiseta annulata* were also trapped. The common character of Hajszabarnai Pénz lik and Tilos erdő Caves was that *Culex hortensis*, *Cx. pipiens* and *Culiseta annulata* were the common mosquito fauna elements. Exclusively *Cs. annulata* and *Culex pipiens pipiens* formed the resident mosquito fauna and *Culex pipiens pipiens* formed the resident mosquito fauna fauna and *Culex pipiens pipiens* formed the resident mosquito fauna and *Culex pipiens pipiens* formed the resident mosquito fauna of the Forrás Cave of Tihany, Csesznek, Magos hegy, Odvas Kő, Ördög lik, Száraz Gerence, Pula Basalt and Túzköves hegy Caves.

# 2.3.2. Seasonal abundance of mosquitos in caves by genders

Female imagos formed the major part of the collected mosquitos. The gender ratio was 0.056 ( $\mathcal{O}/\mathcal{Q}$ ). Only the 5.62% of the mosquitos were males. In case of *Culex hortensis*, *Cx. pipiens molestus* and *Cx. teritans*, only female individuals were collected. In case of *Anopheles maculipennis* (GR: 0.1), *An. messeae* (GR: 0.125), *Culiseta annualata* (GR: 0.037) and *Culex pipiens pipiens* (GR: 0.058) both male and female individuals were trapped. Male mosquitos were collected only in the second half of the year, while female individuals were collected both in the first and the second half of the year. Both the relative abundance values of males and females exhibited an increasing trend between August and November (*Fig.11*).



**Figure 11**. The relative monthly abundance values (%) of the mosquitos by genders in the period 1973–1999, based on the summarized data of the studied 19 caves.

In case of *Cx. pipiens pipiens*, the relative number of males started to increase in July, reached its maximum in November and males were not found later. From July to November the abundance of female mosquitos showed a similar pattern, but female mosquitos were continuously collected from July to April (*Fig.12A*). In case of *Culiseta annulata*, the relative number of males started to increase in October and reached a maximum in the same month. Less number of males was collected also in November. The abundance of females started to increase from August and reached its maximum in November. Female mosquitos were continuously collected from July to April (*Fig.12B*).



**Figure 12**. The relative monthly abundance values (%) of *Culex pipiens pipiens* (A) and *Culiseta annulata* (B) mosquitos by genders in the period 1973–1999, based on the summarized data of the studied 19 caves.

# 2.3.3. Seasonal distribution of the mosquitos

Troglophile mosquitos were collected from July to April. The total mosquito number showed an approximately continuous increasing trend from July to November and a decreasing trend from December to April. Most of the mosquito specimens were collected in autumn (61.5%) while in winter 22%, in spring the 4% and in summer only the 12%. The highest monthly abundance of *Culex pipiens pipiens* (25%), *Culiseta annulata* (40%) and *Anopheles messeae* (88.9%) individuals were observed in November. *Culex pipiens pipiens* had the highest relative monthly abundance values during the entire year. The highest species number of mosquitos was collected in October (5 species) and March (4 species). At average, 2.4 mosquito species were collected per month and 2.9 species in those months when mosquitos were present in the caves. The minimum number of mosquito species was collected in May and June (0-0), the maximum was collected in October (5 species). Four-four species were collected in February and March. The relative abundance of *Cx. pipiens pipiens* continuously decreased from December to April. The relative abundance of *Culiseta annulata* was the highest in April (*Fig.13*).



**Figure 13**. The absolute number of the collected mosquitos by months in the period 1973–1999, based on the summarized data of the studied 19 caves.

# 2.3.4. Comparison of cave-dwelling and regional fauna

The relative abundance of species of the troglophile mosquito fauna differs from the same species' frequency in the Bakony-Balaton Region. In both cases, *Culex pipiens pipiens* was the most abundant mosquito, but the dominance of this mosquito in the collected material of the region is less (84 vs. 60%). The abundance of *Culiseta annulata* is similar in the troglophile mosquito fauna and the fauna of the region (11 vs. 15%). In contrast, *Anopheles maculipennis* and *Culex territans* are more frequent in the region than in the troglophile mosquito fauna (12 vs. 16% and 0.2% vs. 6.3%). Both *Anopheles messeae* and *Culex pipiens molestus* contributed less to the troglophile and the regional abundance (1 vs. 2 and 1 vs 0.1%; *Fig.14*).



**Figure 14**. The relative abundance values of the studied mosquitos in the cave-dwelling and a regional mosquito fauna of the Bakony-Balaton Region according to the data of Tóth (2006) in the period 1973–1999, based on the summarized data of the studied 19 caves (An mac: *Anopheles maculipennis*, An mes: *An. messeae*, Cx hor: *Culex hortensis*, Cx pip pip: *Cx. pipiens pipiens*, Cx pip mol: *Cx. pipiens molestus*, Cx ter: *Cx. territans*, Cs ann: *Culiseta annulata*).

#### 2.3.5. Climatic and solar factors

Mosquitos disappear from caves when the monthly mean temperature reaches the annual mean temperature of the region (about 10 °C). The summer re-appearance of *Culex pipiens pipiens* and *Culiseta annulata* in the caves occurred slightly before the summer thermal maximum (July and August). The relative abundance of the mosquitos in the caves starts to increase rapidly when the monthly mean temperature drops below the annual mean (*Fig.15A*). The Thornthwaite agrometeorological index (TAI) exhibited a ruoghly bimodal annual run with a greater late autumn-early winter and a smaller early summer peak. The relative abundance of *Culex pipiens pipiens* and *Culiseta annulata* started to increase in July, when the TAI showed its annual second minimum. During the summer precipitation and the consequent TAI maximum,

mosquitos were not collected in the studied caves. From July to November, the increase of the mosquito abundance coincided with the parallel increase of TAI. Mosquito abundance reached its maximum when TAI is almost the highest in November (*Fig.15B*).



**Figure 15.** The annual relative abundance of *Cx. pipiens pipiens* and *Cs. annulata* in the period 1973–1999, based on the summarized data of the studied 19 caves; the monthly mean temperature (A) and the monthly mean TAI (B) values of 1973-1999.

### 2.3.6. Potential vector status of cave-dwelling mosquitos

Weighting the number of trapped troglophile mosquitos with their vector status (yes/no), the following results were found: potential vectors of the avian *Plasmodium* species - 96.9%; *Dirofilaria immitis* - 85.8%; Myxoma virus - 13.9%; non-avian *Plasmodium* species, *Francisella tularensis* MCCOY & ChAPIN, 1912; DOROFE'EV 1947 and the pathogens of filariasis - 2.7-2.7-2.7%; Batai, Tahyna and West Nile - 3.2-3.2-3.2%, and Sindbis virus - 0.5% of the collected mosquito individuals, respectively (*Tab.3*).

**Table 3.** The potentially transmitted pathogens (Pla: non-avian *Plasmodium* species, BATV: Batai virus, TAHV: Tahyna virus, WNV: West Nile fever virus, Myx : Myxoma virus, Fil: other (non-*Dirofilaria*) parasitic nematodes, Fra: *Francisella tularensis*, avPla: avian *Plasmodium* species, Dir: *Dirofilaria immitis*, Sin: Sindbis virus (Joubert et al., 1967; Jöst et al., 2011; L'vov et al., 2004; Hubálek, 2008; Kenyeres and Tóth, 2008; Taylor et al., 1955; Zittra et al., 2015).

| Species                 | Pla | BATV | TAHV | WNV | Myx | Fil | Fra | avPla | Dir | Sin |
|-------------------------|-----|------|------|-----|-----|-----|-----|-------|-----|-----|
| An.<br>maculipennis     | +   | +    | +    | +   | +   | +   | +   | -     | -   | -   |
| An. messeae             | +   | +    | +    | +   | +   | +   | +   | -     | -   | -   |
| Cx. hortensis           | -   | -    | -    | -   | -   | -   | -   | -     | -   | -   |
| Cx. pipiens<br>pipiens  | -   | -    | -    | -   | -   | -   | -   | +     | +   | -   |
| Cx. pipiens<br>molestus | -   | +    | +    | +   | -   | -   | -   | +     | +   | +   |
| Cx. territans           | -   | -    | -    | -   | -   | -   | -   | -     | -   | -   |
| Cs. annulata            | -   | -    | -    | -   | +   | -   | -   | +     | -   | -   |

The season of *Culex pipiens pipiens*, - the most important vector of WNF in Hungary, starts about one month later than the end of the winter diapause of the mosquito in the Bakony-Balaton Region. The annual maximum case number of human WNF was observed in September, one month later than the annual maximum abundance of *Cx. pipiens pipiens* at a county level. Although humans are only the dead-end-hosts of the virus, human cases indicate the main period when the mosquitos can transmit the virus. Those infected mosquitos, which start their diapause in the autumn months are can be the potential vectors of WNF in the next year (*Fig.16*).



**Figure 16**. Comparison of the abundance of active (seasonal%) and diapausing(cave%) *Cx. pipiens pipiens* mosquitos in the Bakony-Balaton Region (in the period 1973–1999, based on the summarized data of the studied 19 caves) with the seasonal abundance of the species and the countrywide monthly percentage of observed WNF cases in Hungary in 2004-2015.

# 2.4. DISCUSSION

It is somewhat surprising that only seven mosquito species were collected from October to March in caves of the Bakony-Balaton Region since 19 mosquito species can overwinter in imago stage in Hungary: 9 Culex, 5 Culiseta, 4 Anopheles and 1 Uranotaenia species (Kenyeres and Tóth, 2008). All these 19 species were collected from epigean habitats in the Region. The four most abundant species were the following: Culex pipiens pipiens, Culiseta annulata and Anopheles maculipennis and An. messeae. Minár and Ryba (1971) found a similar troglophile mosquito composition in Moravia describing the presence of Culex pipiens pipiens, Culiseta annulata and Anopheles messeae from the investigated caves. They found Culex pipiens pipiens to be the most abundant species. Cx. pipiens pipiens and its close relatives are common troglophile fauna elements in the temperate areas of the world as it was observed in Japan (Shimogama and Takatsuki, 1967), in the Czech Republic (Minár and Hájková, 1966) and in the caves of South Korea (Whang, 1961). Cx. pipiens pipiens and Culiseta annulata often co-occur in caves (Minár and Hájková, 1966). None of the members of Aedes and the diverse Ochlerotatus genera occurring in the Bakony-Balaton Region were found in the studied caves. It can be explained by the different overwintering strategy of the various mosquito genera. In the temperate zone, most of the Aedes and Ochlerotatus species hibernate in the egg-stage (Becker et al., 2010) and start their development in spring after the eggs are flooded several times and hatching is induced. Only a few Aedes and Ochlerotatus species overwinter in the larva stage (Vinogradova, 1969). Based on the above-mentioned conditions, species of these two genera are not expected as adults in the caves.

A clear increasing trend of mosquito abundance was observed in October and November, which is the main period of entry (Gazave, 2001). Shimogama and Takatsuki (1967) described somewhat similar seasonal patterns about the troglophile *Culex pipiens pallens*, which is a close Asian relative of *Cx. pipiens pipiens* and *Cx. pipiens molestus*. They found that the number of females of *Cx. pipiens pallens* was scarce in summer and increased rapidly in November reaching its maximum in December in caves. In Japan, the abundance of this species decreased sharply in February. Theoretically, high predation pressure could be a potential reason of the low mosquito diversity in the late winter. In the caves of the Bakony-Balaton Region, 14

Chiroptera species can be found (Tóth, 2009). The most common bats are Myotis myotis BORKHAUSEN, 1797 and Myotis oxygnathus MONTICELLI, 1885. We found that the mosquito abundance started to decrease rapidly after December and reached its absolute minimum in May and June. In this period of the year, mosquitos were not collected in the caves. Most of the Chiroptera species in the temperate regions retreat to caves for winter and hibernate for several months (Fenton, 2001) imposing predation pressure during the peri-hibernation period in caves. In the other hand, arthropod predators, especially spiders also use caves as habitats. Still, it is unlikely that bat foraging activity could explain the observed annual abundance patterns of mosquitos in caves. Mosquitos form a minor (or even negligibly) part of the bat diet. A wide variety of nocturnal insects serve as food resources for bats, such as moths (Lepidoptera), beetles (Coleoptera), lacewings (Planipennia), caddisflies (Trichoptera), mayflies (Ephemeroptera), and midges (Chironomidae), with moths being the major part of the bats' diet (Becker et al., 2010; Gonsalves et al., 2013). The absence of the main mosquito species *Culex pipiens pipiens* is rather due to its life cycle than to predation. In all mosquito species, including Cx. pipiens pipiens, overwintering as hibernating females the imagos that manage to survive the winter abandon their shelters to lay eggs and die soon after.

During the spring period with lower temperatures, it takes about a month for the larvae to complete their development and the first generation of adults to emerge. For *Cx. pipiens pipiens* this happens approximately in the months observed. There is a coincidence between the disappearance of mosquitos from the caves and the rising temperature in spring. When mean monthly temperature reaches the annual mean temperature of the region (it is about 10 °C) in April, mosquitos leave caves and start to quest blood meal in the ambient environment. According to Minár and Ryba (1971) the emergence of mosquitos from overwintering sites can be observed when the temperature in the shelter is 8 °C for *Cx. pipiens* sensu lato and 8-12 °C for *Culiseta annulata*. They commonly occur both in the Czech Republic and Hungary in the turn of March and April. The wet and warm weather in May and June favors the activity and reproduction of mosquitos. As in mid-summer, after the summer solstice the aridity index drops below to a certain value (about 2.0 in TAI), mosquitos visit the caves again to avoid the summer atmospheric drought. Parallel to summer drought, the small-water

habitats (puddles, different natural- and technotelmata) being the most important breeding sites of mosquitos start to dry out. When ambient monthly mean temperature drops below the 10 °C, mosquito abundance increases rapidly in caves. It corresponds to the observations of Minár and Ryba (1971) who found that suitable overwintering sites for females of *Culex pipiens* sensu lato were cellars with temperatures of 0-8 °C. For *Culiseta annulata* the ideal air temperature during the winter diapause was between 7 to 8 °C in the Czech Republic (Minár and Ryba, 1971). It appears that male mosquitos do not survive the winter solstice. Male/female gender ratio was very low during the entire year. Male mosquitos were not found after December and were absent in the first half of the year. It means that there are no overwintering male mosquitos in the caves. This is a well-known fact for mosquitos that they overwinter in the adult stage. Male mosquitos do not suck blood and are unable to form enough fatty reserves to survive the winter. Moreover, the lifespan of males is usually shorter than that of the females of the same generation.

Shimogama and Takatsuki (1967) found that all the male Culex pipiens pallens mosquitos stayed close to the entrance in summer, and none of them penetrated beyond the middle section of the caves. They also described that while the total number of males was small during the entire year, the abundance of males was very low from February to April and began to rise only in May. In contrast, during the cold period, females penetrated the deeper zones of the caves. They concluded that this behavior can be the main cause of the very low survival rate of male mosquitos in winter. In another study (Ives, 1938) most individuals of Culex species were collected in the twilight zone in the caves, none having penetrated darker parts even in winter. Anopheles maculipennis, An. messeae, Culiseta annulata and Culex pipiens molestus mainly feed on mammals, while Cx. hortensis and Cx. pipiens pipiens rather prefer the blood of birds. Cx. territans prefers to feed mainly on blood of amphibians (Kenyeres and Tóth, 2008). Although Anopheles maculipennis and An. messeae are the front-line potential vectors of human *Plasmodium* species, infective malaria mosquitos that survive the winter are not infective in the spring anymore. Sporozoites in their salivary glands are not able to survive for more than 40 days at low temperatures, therefore the females are free of parasites by the time they abandon their winter shelters (WHO, 2010). The early onset of the malaria season in European countries formerly epidemiologically endemic

for malaria was due to cases with a long incubation period or relapses (Lysenko et al., 2003). The species of the *Anopheles maculipennis* complex including *An. maculipennis* and *An. messeae* can also transmit the WNV, but these mosquitos are not the chief vectors of the pathogen. Persistence in overwintering *Culex* mosquitos may be important in the maintenance of WNV virus because the virus was isolated from overwintering *Cx. pipiens* (Nasci et al., 2001). Farajollahi et al. (2005) detected WNV viral RNA from an overwintering pool of *Cx. pipens pipiens* material concluding that the mode of infection of overwintering females may have been due to transgenerational transmission. Reisen et al. (2006) hypothesized that WNV can survive winters by continued enzootic transmission, vertical transmission by *Culex* mosquitos, or due to the chronic infection of birds. Goddard et al. (2003) concluded that mosquitos infected vertically during autumn, could potentially serve as a mechanism for WNV to overwinter and initiate horizontal transmission the following vegetation period.

Discussing the vector status of the mosquitos it can be concluded that mostly caves are the habitats of mosquitos that are vectors of non-human pathogens or pathogens that rarely cause human infections like Dirofilaria immitis. The winter transmission of infections to humans such as malaria is very unlikely. Mosquitos preparing for hibernation digest the blood to form fatty reserves for the winter without producing eggs at the same time, which is known as "gonotrophic dissociation". Only females of some species within the Anopheles maculipennis complex that do not enter complete hibernation can take occasional blood-meals during winter to withstand the prolonged periods of starvation (Becker et al., 2010). For example, in Korea, Whang (1961) found that Anopheles sinensis WIEDEMANN, 1828 and Anopheles sineroides YAMADA, 1924 hibernate as adults in winter. Since these anophelines hibernating in cow stables were all fed, it was concluded that in caves they could feed in the cold period. A wide overlapping period was found in the second half of the vegetation season when Culex pipiens pipiens mosquitos are both active and start their diapause in caves in the Bakony-Balaton Region. Furthermore, from August to the end of fall they can transmit WNV to humans in Hungary. It is assumed that the observed monthly abundance of Cx. pipiens pipiens, the bridge vector of WNV, in caves can be used as the diapause model of the species in artificial, non-heated environments as cellars, mines, stacks and basements. Although the Bakony-Balaton Region is only a part of Hungary, due to the

relatively homogenous topographical and climatic circumstances the observed seasonal abundance patterns of the mosquito can be used in the modeling of the ecoregional seasonality of *Cx. pipiens pipiens*. In summer and fall, WNVs circulate in bird and *Culex* populations. Humans and other mammals are only the dead-end-hosts of the virus (Kilpatrick et al., 2007). The season of human WNF infections coincides with the re-appearance of diapausing mosquitos in caves. In case of WNV transmission, in addition to the exoanthropic cycle, a synanthropic cycle also exists (Savage et al. 1999; Tsai et al., 1998). In lowland areas (e.g. in major river basins) where large mosquito populations exist natural caves are missing due to the lack of rocks. In contrast, cellars, unheated rooms, garages and outbuildings could provide somewhat similar conditions in winter as the natural caves in the mountainous areas. Since surviving female mosquitos can be the hosts of WNF, the investigation of the seasonal coincidence of diapausing, host-seeker mosquitos and WNF cases can provide some information about the probability of the survival of the virus in winter even in the lowland areas.



# **1.** FACTORS OF THE DISPERSAL OF *AEDES ALBOPICTUS*<sup>3</sup>

# 1.1. INTRODUCTION

In such aquatic insects as mosquitos like *Ae. albopictus*, the adult stage is the natural dispersive phase of the life cycle. Thorpe (1951) and Provost (1952) when studied the insect flights described two main categories: the appetential and nonappetential flying activities. Service (1997) distinguished an active and a passive dispersal of mosquitos. He referred to the appetential flight as active dispersal because such flights are selfpropelled and selfsteered. Characteristically, it is a non-unidirectional dispersal manner. Active flight serves the purpose of feeding or sheltering. It is a characteristic nature of active flight that usuallyextends only to short distances, such as a few hundred meters. In contrast, non-appetential flight or passive dispersal usually spans from few kilometres to larger distances, has unidirectional character and is assisted by environmental factors. Human-mediated transports also belong to the passive transport category. Service (1997) concluded that mosquito migration is often included in this way. In the last few decades, the area-expansion of the mosquitos confirmed this hypothesis (Kampen et al., 2013; Šebesta et al., 2012; Scholte and Schaffner, 2007; Scholte et al., 2007; Aranda et al., 2006).

*Objective*. It was aimed to estimate the total and passive dispersal per generation of *Ae. albopictus* based on the temperature-derived ontogeny rate of the species and the climate of the studied regions. Florida and Italy (the Apennine Peninsula and Sicily) were involved in the study due to the relatively recently observed invasions of the mosquito and the geographical similarities between the two peninsulas.

*Hypothesis*. It was hypothesized that based on the known active dispersal of the mosquito and the observed total dispersal distances; the average value of the passive dispersal component can be distinguished from the active dispersal capacity of the species.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>This chapter was published in Journal of Vector Ecology:

Trájer, A.J., Hammer, T., Kacsala, I., Tánczos, B., Bagi, N., Padisák, J. (2017). Decoupling of active and passive reasons for the invasion dynamics of *Aedes albopictus* Skuse (Diptera: Culicidae): Comparisons of dispersal history in the Apennine and Florida peninsulas. Journal of Vector Ecology, 42(2), 233-242.

# 1.2. MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### 1.2.1. Methodological outline

The employed method was based on the hypothesis that under different climate conditions there is a different speed in the dispersal of *Ae. albopictus* offering an opportunity to projections onto large scales. In this study, mean monthly temperatures was regarded as the explaining variable of the potential annual generation number of the Asian tiger mosquito, although the time lasting between the emergence and the oviposition of female mosquitos also was included in the calculations.

The following modeling steps were taken for the calculation of the dispersal distance of *Ae. albopictus* per a generation the:

1) The temperature-based ontogeny equation of the mosquito (based on two independent authors), the climate zonation of the United States Department of Agriculture (hence: USDA zonation) of the studied countries, the monthly mean temperature data of the reference cities of the climatic zones and the spatial colonization data of the mosquito were gained from different databases. Originally, USDA Plant Hardiness Zone Map is the standard by which plant breeders can determine which plants are most probable to survive at a location. The map is based on the average annual minimum winter temperature (USDA Agricultural Research Service, 2016). Due to the fact, that arthropod vectors are poikilotherm and consequently cold-sensitive organisms, the USDA zonation maps can be used in the robust climate classification of wider areas.

2) The monthly mean temperature values of the reference cities were matched to the USDA zones of the two countries. Temperature values were interpolated between the reference cities where it was necessary.

3) According to the monthly mean temperature values the potential monthly part of the annual generations were calculated based on the development rates of the immature mosquitos at specific temperatures. Counties/provinces were classified based on the extant USDA zones. The minimum time between the emergences from pupae of female mosquitos to the oviposition was added to the life cycle model.

4) The dispersal distance per generation was calculated based on the distance between established county/province colonization sites and the correspondent potential

number of generations. Spatial distances were calculated between the geographical centers of the neighboring administrative counties/provinces.

The expansion data of Ae. albopictus in Florida and Italy was based on the mapped data of Medlock et al. (2012), Moore and Mitchell (1997), O'Meara et al. (1995), Scholte and Schaffner (2007) and the VBORNET database (ECDC, 2017) in a county/province resolution. After the identification of the provinces/counties, these data were transformed into raster files. Depending on the sources, the temporal resolutions of the expansion were heterogeneous: for Florida, six maps were available each covering a 2-y period while for Italy four maps served as basis of analyses, each covering a 3-y period. Due to the data heterogeneity, in the descriptive analyses, the expansion in time was approximated by different (Boltzmann or polynomial) equations. Since the distribution maps' time frames were different in Italy and Florida, the dispersal values were normalized to the annual and then to generic values. The USDA zonation, which was developed by the Agricultural Research Service of the United States Department of Agriculture, a widely accepted and well-adaptable climate system, was applied in this study. An advantage of the use this climate zonation system that it can be well correlated to other biozonation systems since winter minimum values are the major limiting factors of the distribution of many cold-sensitive organisms including e.g. subtropical mosquitos. The area of Florida was divided into seven zones based on the existing main five USDA subzones between the latitude of cities Jacksonville (Duval County) and Miami (Miami-Dade County) since 8a and 11a subzones together cover only a negligible area of the state. The classification of the counties was also performed according to the USDA zone climate classification. The following main USDA subzones can be found in Florida: 8b, 9a, 9b, 10a and 10b (Fig. 17A1). The Apennine Peninsula belongs to the USDA hardiness zones 5 to 10, but the lowland areas and the coastal regions of Italy to zones 8 to 10. The classification of the provinces was also performed according to the USDA zone climate classification (Fig. 17B1). The Southern Alp region (strictly, this area is not the part of the Apennine Peninsula) belongs to zones 5 to 7. The monthly mean temperature of the ambient air mean temperature values was used in the study since the characteristic breeding habitats of Ae. albopictus in the human environment are mainly different standing waters (Lounibos et al., 2002), waterstorage containers O'Meara et al. (1995), plastic tubs and boxes (Gratz, 2004; Alto and

Juliano, 2001). The monthly mean of daily ambient air temperature data according to the centre coordinates of Milan, Rome and Syracuse were obtained from the E-OBS gridded dataset (E-OBS, 2014) with  $0.25^{\circ}$  grid resolution. The monthly mean temperature climate data of the Florida cities (as e.g. Jacksonville, Daytona Beach, Naples, Orlando) were based on the data of the Florida Climate Center (Office of the State Climatologist)/Products and Services/Data, 1981-2010 Normals (Florida Climate Center). A climate normal was defined as the arithmetic mean of a climatological element computed over three consecutive decades (1981-2010). The 1981-2010 normals were provided by the National Climatic Data Center in Asheville, NC. *Figure 17A2* and *B2* show the annual run of the monthly mean temperature values of different USDA zones in Florida and Italy.



**Figure 17.** The USDA zones of Florida (1A); the USDA zones of the Apennine Peninsula (A1) and Sicily (B1). Note that color codes mark different USDA ranges in Florida and the Apennine Peninsula (Italy). The average monthly temperatures for a year for the two areas for each of the 5 USDA climate zones; Florida (A2) and the Apennine Peninsula (B2).

#### 1.2.2. Calculation of the generic dispersal distances

The basic idea was that the minimum dispersal per generation can be calculated as the quotient of the mean of the maximum annual number of the potential generations per the traveled distance during a year between two adjacent areas (counties/provinces). It is known that the life cycle of *Ae. albopictus* includes water-dependent stages and one aerial stage (Tran et al., 2013). Generation time was estimated as the time between oviposition to the next oviposition act. The minimum time between the oviposition of a female mosquito and the oviposition act of the next generation's female mosquitos (the time between generations; *hence: generation time*) include at least six main time factors: 1) the minimum time requirement of the development of the embyrio from the oviposition to egg hatching, 2) the minimum cumulative time requirement of the four instar stadiums incl. the time of the larval moltings, 3) the time requirement of the pupal stage, 4) the minimum time of the host seeking activity for blood-meal, 6) the time of blood digestion and ovarian development lasting to the oviposition (*Eq.5*).

$$\sum Gt = t_{ov-1^{\circ}} + t_{1^{\circ}-4^{\circ}} + t_{p-a} + t_{em-in} + t_{in-bm} + t_{bm-op}$$
(5)

where  $\Sigma Gt$  is the total minimum time between the generations (between the oviposition and the oviposition act of the next generation's female),  $t_{ov-1^{\circ}}$  is the minimum time requirement of the development of the embyrio from the oviposition to egg hatching,  $t_{1^{\circ}}$ .  $t_{1^{\circ}}$  is the minimum cumulative time requirement of the four instar stadiums incl. the time of the larval moltings and  $t_{p-a}$  is the mean time of the pupal stage,  $t_{em-in}$  is the minimum time between the emergence of females from pupae to the insemination,  $t_{in-bm}$ : the minimum time of host seeking activity for blood-meal and  $t_{bm-op}$ : the time of blood digestion and ovarian development lasting to the oviposition.

According to the topographical differences, the calculation of the spatial dispersal distance was based on the county or province areal level. Since only the county (in the USA) or province (in Italy) spatial occurrence data has been available, the distance between the quasi geometrical centra of the nearest counties or provinces were used in case of the adjacent periods to calculate the spatial dispersal. The geometrical centrum of the southeast colonized county was selected in the  $n^{th}$  period of the colonization and the geometrical centrum of the southeast colonized county of the  $(n+1)^{th}$  period of the colonization and the geometrical centrum of the southeast colonized county of the  $(n+1)^{th}$  period of the colonization between the nearest counties/provinces. The 'n' means the year of invasion from the start of the expansion of Ae. albopictus in Florida or in Italy (where the first year is n=1). The most likely, nearest colonization cases (meaning the area expansion of Ae. albopictus from the most adjacent country/province to another one) were considered in the study: 37 were involved for Florida and 31 for Italy.

The maximum means that the model neglects the time of flying. If the colonization occurred between two different climatic zones, the average of the monthly temperature values was used in the calculation of the generation number (Eq.6).

$$DisD_n = \frac{D}{Gn}$$
 (6)

where:  $DisD_n$ : the spatial dispersal distance of the n<sup>th</sup> sampled colonization case, *D*: the traveled distance per a year and  $G_n$ : the mean of the annual generation number between the two areas.

# 1.2.3. Calculation of annual generation numbers

To estimate the temperature based immature development model of Ae. albopictus mosquito we used the observations of Calado and Silva (2002) and Delatte et al. (2009) who experimentally established the development time of the species in each ontogeny stage at constant temperature conditions (15 °C to 35 °C in the study by Delatte et al. (2009). Though neither Calado and Silva (2002) nor Delatte et al. (2009) experimented with Asian tiger mosquito populations from Florida or Italy, in lack of other studies we used the equations provided by these authors. The similar outcomes of their studies suggest that the individuals of different introduced populations of Asian tiger mosquito inherited similar temperature requirements from their common Asian ancestors. On this basis, it was considered that both the results of Calado and Silva (2002) and Delatte et al. (2009) should be involved into the study. Since the minimal temperature-based developmental threshold of Ae. albopictus is 10.4 °C (Delatte et al., 2009), the number of the generations at less than 10 °C are only theoretical and were neglected in the model. Females of Ae. albopictus lay eggs on the edge of waters and not directly on water. The first three stages are aquatic. The lengths of the first three stages primarily depend on the species and the ambient (water) temperature. Exponential regression model was fit to the mean monthly temperature-period of development pairs to gain correlations between temperature and the average time of the steps of the metamorphosis according to the minimum time of the ovule-instar 1° metamorphosis (Eq.7-8), the minimum cumulative time of the instar  $1^{\circ}$  to the instar  $4^{\circ}$  metamorphosis (Eq.9-10) and the mean time of the pupa-adult metamorphosis (Eq.11-12) under different temperature conditions.

$$t_{ov-1^{\circ}} = 82.171e^{-0.101T} \tag{7}$$

$$t_{1^\circ - 4^\circ} = 155.57e^{-0.114T} \tag{8}$$

$$t_{n-n} = 34.051e^{-0.098T} \tag{9}$$

where  $t_{ov-1^{\circ}}$  is the minimum time requirement of the development of the embyrio from the oviposition to egg hatching,  $t_{1^{\circ}.4^{\circ}}$  is the minimum cumulative time requirement of the four instar stadiums incl. the time of the larval moltings and  $t_{p-a}$  is the mean time of the pupal stage.

$$t_{ov-1^{\circ}} = -0,0042T^{3} + 0,337T^{2} - 8,52T + 71,74$$
(10)

$$t_{1^{\circ}-4^{\circ}} = -0,0057T^{3} + 0,5483T^{2} - 16,84T + 173,79$$
(11)

$$t_{p-a} = -0,0019T^3 + 0,1659T^2 - 4,8295T + 49,723$$
(12)

where  $t_{ov-1^{\circ}}$  is the minimum time requirement of the development of the embyric from the oviposition to egg hatching,  $t_{1^{\circ}-4^{\circ}}$  is the minimum cumulative time requirement of the four instar stadiums incl. the time of the larval moltings and  $t_{p-a}$  is the mean time of the pupal stage.

#### 1.2.4. The time between the emergence and the oviposition

In case of *Ae. taeniorhynchus* it was found that most female were 30-40 hours old before they were inseminated (Edman et al., 1972). Multiple inseminations were observed in *Aedes aegypti* LINNAEUS, 1762 in semi-field conditions within 48 hours (Helinski et al., 2012). We calculated with 1.5-day minimum time between the emergence and the insemination of female *Ae. albopictus* mosquitos which can be a good estimate of the minimum time requirement of this part of the lifecycle of *Aedes* species. Del Rosario (1963) and Mori and Wada (1977) described that under natural conditions, 2–3 days after being inseminated *Ae. albopictus* females seek a host to blood-feed. Based on their results, 2 days were thought to be the minimum time requirement of host seeking after the insemination. De Lima-Camara et al. (2014, 2007) found that 3 days after blood-feed *Ae. albopictus* females are considered gravid and ready to oviposit. Summarizing the above described facts, we estimated a total minimum time requirement of the emergence to oviposition period of *Ae. albopictus* females about 5.5 days. The time of passive dispersal was neglected since it is known

that cargo and public transport played primarily role in the rapid expansion of the mosquito in both Florida and Italy. For example, traveling on an average speed of eighty kilometers per hour on a public road, 960 km distance can be reached by a car from the departure place in just half a day which is more than the observed annual linear spread of the mosquito both in Italy and Florida. Dividing the average of the length of the months (practically it is about 30-31 days) by time of the full metamorphosis time in a certain mean monthly ambient temperature we get the theoretical number of the generations per month (Eq.13, monthly part of the annual generations in an area can be calculated by the summarizing of the theoretical monthly part of the annual generation number (Eq.14).

$$mGn = \frac{30.5}{t_{ov-1^{\circ}} + t_{1^{\circ}-4^{\circ}} + t_{p-a} + t_{em-in} + t_{im-bm} + t_{bm-op}}$$
(13)

$$Gn = \sum_{k=1}^{n} {\binom{1}{n}} G_n \tag{14}$$

where *T* is the mean monthly temperature,  $t_{ov-I^\circ}$  is the minimum time requirement of the development of the embyrio from the oviposition to egg hatching,  $t_{I^\circ-4^\circ}$  is the minimum cumulative time requirement of the four instar stadiums incl. the time of the larval moltings and  $t_{p-a}$  is the mean time of the pupal stage,  $t_{em-in}$  is the minimum time between the emergence of females from pupae to the insemination,  $t_{in-bm}$ : the minimum time of host seeking activity for blood-meal and  $t_{bm-op}$ : the time of blood digestion and ovarian development lasting to the oviposition, *mGn* is the (theoretical) monthly part of the annual generation number and *Gn* is the total annual (theoretical) generation number.

# 1.2.5. Calculation of the passive dispersal distance component

Release and recapture studies showed that the maximum flying distance of *Ae. albopictus* females from the site of the release is about 500-800m (Rosen et al., 1976; Niebylski and Craig, 1994; Honório et al., 2003). It is important, that these results do not consider the effect of winds or anthropogenic transport (passive dispersal components) basically providing the maximum active dispersal value of the mosquito. This makes possible to estimate the average passive component of the dispersal of *Ae. albopictus* per a generation. Based on the calculation of the total annual generation

number and the observed distance of the spread of the Asian tiger mosquito between adjacent areas, the total dispersal distance of the species was calculated. The plausibly mainly anthropogenic passive dispersal distance component was calculated as the difference of the total dispersal and the active dispersal distance of the species (Eq.15).

$$DisD_{p} = DisD_{T} - DisD_{A} \tag{15}$$

where is  $DisD_P$  the passive component of the dispersal distance,  $DisD_T$  is the total observed dispersal distance and  $DisD_A$  is the active dispersal distance of the species per a generation.

#### 1.2.6. Statistics and software

Microsoft Excel 10.0 was used to fit exponential regression of the development time to temperature data of Calado and Silva (2002). The Boltzmann regression of the phenological model was made by the Kaleidagraph 4.5 software. Q-Q plot was generated to compare the dispersal data to the normal (Gaussian) distribution of the dispersal distance data. The climatic maps were re-plotted by ArcGis 10.1 software.

# 1.3. Results

# 1.3.1. Comparison of the colonization characteristics in the countries

According to the linear model, the slope of the fitted curve on the areal expansion compared to the total expandable area was 2.17 higher in Florida than in Italy. As to the absolute colonized area (in km<sup>2</sup>), the slope of the fitted curve on the areal expansion was 1.47 times higher in Florida than in Italy up to the 90% of the expandable area. The increment of the colonized area in Florida showed a characteristic logistic growth pattern, the most important limiting factor being the available space. Essentially, the area of entire counties of the federal state Florida was colonized in less than 8 years. According to the fitted Boltzmann distribution model on the areal expansion of the mosquito, the start of the colonization approximately coincided with the first observations in Florida (*Eq.16*; *Fig.18*).

$$y = \frac{98.4127 + (-0.03658 - 98.4127)}{1 + exp\frac{(X-4.03847)}{0.69238}}$$
(16)

In Italy, the growth of the inhabited territories was much more prolonged and the fitted polynomial model showed that the colonization of Italy might have happened

about 5 years earlier than the first observations and it might take at least 20 more years, although the model predicts that the growth is limited to the 91% for the country since about 9% of the area of Italy, mainly the Alpine regions, are not suitable for the colonization of the Asian tiger mosquito (Eq.17; Fig.18).

$$y = -0.0154x^3 + 0.2732x^2 + 4.2511x + 16.358$$
(17)

where y is the colonized area in the percentages of the total, x is the number of years.



**Figure 18**. The phenological model of the territorial expansion of *Ae. albopictus* in the same resolution annual timescale in Italy and Florida according to the total expandable area.

*Florida.* The observed vector of the invasion route was almost north to south in Florida (*Fig.19A*). Colonization of *Ae. albopictus* in Florida emanated from one or two foci in the northeast part of the State which corresponds to an approximately unifocal starting area in view of the linear expansion model. The colonization speed reached its maximum by the third year of the total 6 years long period (*Fig.19B*) and the mosquito inhabited the entire Florida from its northernmost part to the southernmost part of the Eastern coast of Nassau and Jacksonville to the southernmost Monroe and Miami-Dade counties (*Fig.19C*). The calculated maximum number of the generations increased from 13-15 to 18-20 during the northsouth colonization of *Ae. albopictus* in Florida. The spatial dispersal distance was 45-100 km per year in most cases (*Fig.19D*). The normal Q-Q Plot of the spatial dispersal of the  $n^{\text{th}}$  sampled colonization case values show that

spatial dispersal of the  $n^{th}$  sampled colonization case values is close to normal distribution spatial dispersal of the  $n^{th}$  sampled colonization case values (*Fig.19E*).



**Figure 19.** A: Expansion of *Ae. albopictus* in Florida in two years' temporal resolution (yellow: the already populated area, dark grey: the colonized area in the indicated period; B-C: Territorial expansion of *Ae. albopictus* in Florida Italy according to the size of the colonized area in 100 km<sup>2</sup> (left) and the total colonized area (right) by 2 years' periods; D: The histogram of the spatial dispersal of the n<sup>th</sup> sampled colonization case values; E: the normal q-q plot of the spatial dispersal of the n<sup>th</sup> sampled colonization case values in case of the spread of Florida by *Ae. albopictus*.

*Apennine Peninsula.* In contrast to Florida, the colonization start in the Apennine Peninsula was multifocal and only the major trend had a north to south profile (*Fig.20A*). The colonization speed reached its maximum in 2001-2003 (*Fig.20B*) but the species has may not colonized all the Italian provinces till the end of the studied period (*Fig.20C*). In most of the cases, the spatial dispersal was 45-100 km per year (*Fig.20D*). The normal Q-Q Plot of the spatial dispersal of the  $n^{th}$  sampled colonization case values shows a distribution close to normal distribution spatial dispersal at the low and exhibit dissimilar tail behavior at the high end of the distribution. The mean dispersal was 3.6 or 4.6 km per year (*Fig.20E*).



**Figure 20.** A: The expansion of *Ae. albopictus* in the Apennine Peninsula and Sicily in 1997, 2000, 2003 and 2006 (light gray: the already populated area, dark grey: the colonized area in the indicated years). B-C: The territorial expansion of *Ae. albopictus* in Italy according to the size of the colonized area in 100 km<sup>2</sup> and the total colonized area by 3-years periods except the first period of 1991-1997. D: the histogram of the annual expansion distance between the neighboring provinces, E: the normal Q-Q plot of the annual expansion distance between the neighboring provinces values in case of the spread of Italy by *Ae. albopictus*.

# 1.3.2. The average total active and passive dispersal distances

Based on the known maximum flying dispersal of female Asian tiger mosquitos (500-800m), the average total dispersal distance ( $DisD_T$ ) of *Ae. albopictus* was 3.6-4.6 km year<sup>-1</sup> per generation in Italy and 4.6-5.3 km year<sup>-1</sup> per generation in Florida, while the average passive dispersal distances ( $DisD_P$ ) of the mosquito were 2.8-4.1 km year<sup>-1</sup> per generation<sup>-1</sup> in Italy and 3.8-4.8 km year<sup>-1</sup> per generation<sup>-1</sup> in Florida.

#### 1.4. DISCUSSION

This study was based on a partly temperature-dependent generation number-based concept of the dispersal estimation of the Asian tiger mosquito. A central problem of each model to estimate the dispersal distance of the container-breeder was that models were based on the climate suitability of the species (Fischer et al., 2014; 2011; Trájer et al., 2014A; Rochlin et al., 2013; Caminade et al. 2014) that predicted the potential recent and future distributions of the mosquito. Release and recapture studies highlight another side of the issue, providing experimental data about the active dispersal of the individual mosquitos. It is difficult to estimate the passive factor. Another problem encountered when modeling dispersal is that localized expansions and long-distance movements can both explain the observed spread of the mosquito. Although we clearly

separated the localized expansions from the long-distance movements in the modeling, it must be recognized that this assumption can only be statistically true but not applicable to individual cases. The spatial dimension also can limit the usage of the model. Because Ae. albopictus can also "jump" over large distances, even migrating from continent to continent due to anthropogenic transport, or from a country to a nonneighboring country, the approach can be valid only when evaluating county/state or regional level invasions. This model was based on the well-known fact that the length of the developmental stages of arthropods is a function of the ambient temperature (Rueda et al., 1990; Bayoh and Lindsay, 2003, 2004; Teng and Apperson, 2000). Females of Ae. albopictus lay eggs on the edge of relatively small, warm water sources and not directly on water. The life cycle of Ae. albopictus includes three water-dependent stages and one aerial stage (Tran et al., 2013). The first three stages of mosquitos are aquatic, and their lengths also depend primarily on the species and on the ambient water temperature. Monthly mean temperature was used in the study because the characteristic habitats of Ae. albopictus in the human environment are mainly different standing waters (Lounibos et al., 2002), water-storage containers (O'Meara et al., 1995), plastic tubes and boxes (Gratz, 2004; Alto and Juliano, 2001). Since the Asian tiger mosquito originally adapted to the climate of warm temperate and subtropical areas, ambient temperature strongly influences its population dynamics (Alto and Juliano, 2001). The temperature-based population dynamics model of Alto and Juliano (2001) indicated that Ae. albopictus can expand in regions with high summer temperatures where the fast development of the individuals allows high rates of population growth and fast progress to maturity. This model can approximate the dynamics of the population but cannot provide appropriate information about the speed of the linear expansion. Since arthropods are temperature sensitive, climate zonation maps were used in the climate classification of wider areas. It was also assumed that due to the notable north to south geographical extension in the Florida and the Apennine peninsulas, the climate-based annual generation numbers of the mosquito cannot be described according to the monthly mean temperature values of one averaged climate zone.

The employed method paralleled the basic idea of the generic model of Cailly et al. (2012), who modelled all steps of the mosquito life cycle. Precipitation was not included in the model because it was proposed that precipitation determines the annual

abundance of the mosquitos rather than the annual number of generations. The effect of precipitation on mosquito populations is controversial since either drought or unusually high amounts of precipitation can induce the outbreak of mosquito populations depending on timing, climate and mosquito species (Chase and Knight, 2003; Rowley, 1995). Though neither Calado and Silva (2002) nor Delatte et al. (2009) experimented with Asian tiger mosquito populations from Florida or Italy, for the lack of other studies we used the equations provided by these authors. The similar outcomes of their studies suggest that the individuals of different introduced populations of Asian tiger mosquitos inherited similar temperature requirements from their common Asian ancestors. On this basis, it was decided that results of the above-mentioned authors should be involved into the study. Since the minimal temperature-based developmental threshold of Ae. albopictus is 10.4 °C (Delatte et al., 2009), the number of the generations at less than 10 °C are only theoretical and were neglected in the model. The phenology of the colonization showed that the time of the introduction coincided with the first observations in Florida. It is highly plausible that the real introduction of the Asian tiger mosquito preceded the first observations by about seven to eight years in Italy. This finding indicates that the phenological analysis of the dispersal can provide a more exact determination of the start of the colonization than the entomological observations themselves.

Another potential limitation of mosquito surveillance was that surveillance programs were not equal in the different municipalities. In Italy, the expansion was slower than in Florida and by the end year of the studied period of 2006, the mosquito colonized only part of the Apennine Peninsula, while in Florida the mosquito colonized the entire area of the state. In Florida, the north to south direction of the dispersal shows the continuous expansion of the mosquito. The observed difference between the speeds of the areal expansion of the Asian tiger mosquito in Florida and in Italy can be explained by the different annual generation numbers due to the cooler climate and the different topography of Italy. While the terrain of Florida is substantially a lowland, the Apennine Peninsula is bordered by the Alps from the north and the Apennine Mountains divide the eastern and western coastal lowlands of the area. The dry summer of the Apennine Peninsula and Sicily could also slow down the expansion of *Ae. albopictus*. We found that the total, linear dispersal distance of the Asian tiger mosquito

was 3.6-5.3 km/generation. This calculated passive dispersal is at least five to six times higher than the maximum flying dispersal as the active dispersal of the Asian tiger mosquito according to the release-recapture studies of the current literature (Honório et al., 2003: 800 m, Niebylski and Craig, 1994: 525 m).

Extracting the active dispersal component from the total dispersal distance per generation, surprisingly similar passive dispersal values (range: 2.8-4.8 km/generation) were found in the case of Florida and the Apennine peninsulas despite the different climate and topography of the areas. It can be concluded that the release-recapture studies can provide valuable information about the active dispersal distance of a species but are insufficient to predict the total dispersal distance and the real colonization capacity of *Ae. albopictus*. Another outcome is that climate can substantially influence the dispersal distance, and the potential number of generations may play a key role in the areal dispersal. It was found that passive dispersal distance of *Ae. albopictus* can be surprisingly similar, as was found in Italy and Florida. On a large spatial scale, the passive component can be well-estimated and parameterized. The investigation of the historical dispersal of *Ae. albopictus* can help health authorities tackle the problems caused by the mosquito as neither the technical background of transportation of goods nor the biology of the mosquito has changed significantly in the last thirty years.
# **CHAPTER IV**

# Urban environments

The topics of this chapter:

Dirofilariasis in urban environment

The recent and future occurrence of *Phlebotomus* species in urban environment

# 1. **DIROFILARIASIS IN URBAN ENVIRONMENT**<sup>4</sup>

## 1.1. INTRODUCTION

Many studies have analysed dirofilariasis caused by *Dirofilaria immitis* from the veterinary (Webber and Hawking, 1955; Newton and Wright, 1956), human medical (Ciferri, 1982; Muro et al., 1999; Pampiglione et al., 2009), parasitological and vector-epidemiological (Kartman, 1953; Ludlam et al., 1970; Labarthe et al., 1998; Cancrini et al., 2003), geographical (Bowman et al., 2009) and even climatic (Genchi et al., 2009, 2011) points of view. Even though in human *D. immitis* cases the parasites do not develop into adults in most cases, immature worms have been rarely found in humans (Muro et al., 1999). As regards geographical distribution, *D. immitis* occasionally causes human infections in the Mediterranean region of the European Union (Jelinek et al., 1996; Muro et al., 1999), and human dirofilariasis cases predominantly occur in the Americas, Japan, and Australia.

Several human medical aspects of dirofilariasis caused by *D. immitis* have been described in the literature (Moorhouse, 1978; Merrill et al., 1980; Ciferri, 1982; Theis et al., 2001; Simón et al., 2005). Human dirofilariasis cases are predominantly caused by *D. repens* in most countries of Eurasia (Simón et al., 2012). The treatment of infected dogs can lead to severe and potentially lethal complications such as thromboembolism after a massive chemical intervention (Rawlings et al., 1993). The preventive treatment of dogs could be an important element of the control of dirofilariasis as it was proposed for the dog populations of the Balkan Peninsula (Tasić-Otašević et al., 2015). Prevention relies on the characterisation of risk factors and the identification of vulnerable animal populations. The aim was to study the influence of urbanisation level and proximity to standing waters on the spatial distribution of dirofilariasis caused by the two *Dirofilaria* species in Szeged, Hungary.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>This chapter was published in Acta Veterinaria Hungarica:

Trájer, A.J., Rengei, A., Farkas-Iványi, K., Bede-Fazekas, Á. (2016). Impacts of urbanisation level and distance from potential natural mosquito breeding habitats on the abundance of canine dirofilariasis. Acta Veterinaria Hungarica, 64(3), 340-359.

*Objective.* It was aimed to investigate the effect of the distance from the potential mosquito habitats and the urbanisation intensity (hence: UI) on the prevalence patterns of *D. imitis* and *D. repens* caused dirodilariasis.

*Hypothesis*. It has been suggested that the spatial abundance patterns of domesticated hosts (dogs) and *Dirofilaria* vectors determine the abundance of dirofilariasis in an urbanised area.

# 1.2. MATERIALS AND METHODS

### 1.2.1. Methodological outline

A total of 56 canine dirofilariasis cases were investigated in the study; all examined between August 2013 and September 2014 at the Pet Ambulance in Szeged. Blood samples were tested by the following methods: modified Knott's method, *Dirofilaria* (Ag) ELISA tests (Witness<sup>®</sup> Dirofilaria Test, SNAP<sup>®</sup>4Dx<sup>®</sup> Plus Test). In addition, in 35 cases PCR was used for the specific detection of *D. immitis* and *D. repens* as described by Casiraghi et al. (2006). In 11 cases PCR analysis was not performed. Adult helminth specimens were photographed during the dissection (see *Fig.6*, p.25). The basic concept of calculating the spatial abundance of canine dirofilariasis was that the spatial abundance of dirofilariasis cases in an urbanised area is determined primarily by the encounter of *Dirofilaria* vectors and the susceptible organisms, in this case the dogs. Equation 1 shows the general form of the compound probability of these components. The compound probability of an independent event is (*Eq.18*):

$$P(AB) = P(A) \times P(B) \tag{18}$$

where P(AB) is the compound probability, P(A) is the probability of the event A, and P(B) is the probability of the event B.

The compound probability of two independent events is the product of the probabilities of the distance from potential mosquito habitats and the abundance of dogs according to the UI of an area (Eq.19):

$$P_e = D_m \times A_{UI} \tag{19}$$

where is  $P_e$  the compound probability of the encounter with infected mosquitos,  $D_m$  is the distance from potential mosquito habitats, and  $A_{UI}$  is the abundance of dogs according to the UI of an area. The maximum  $P_e$  value was expressed as 1. The other values were calculated as the ratio of the maximum encounter probability.

In the analysis the distance between the case site and the nearest point of the potential mosquito habitat was used. The simple two-sample *t*-test was performed using VassarStats: Website for Statistical Computation (Lowry, 2004). The graphs were constructed in Microsoft Office Excel 2010. The georeferencing of the Google Earth map source was performed by using the topographic maps of Hungary in the period of World War II (Tímár et al., 2008), which is a digital and georeferred map publication in ArcGIS 10.0, using WGS-84 surface, UTM-34N co-ordinate system.

## 1.2.2. Stream classification

River stream types are often characterised by certain species of the fauna and the vegetation, and water catchment areas provide excellent habitats for mosquitos, such as e.g. Aedes vexans MEIGEN, 1830 (Kenyeres and Tóth, 2008). The habitat characteristics of fluvial ecosystems can be analysed by the different level of the spatiotemporal hierarchy. The qualities of macro-, meso- and micro-bedforms form a functional unit, which can be characterised by the qualities of bedform size, time-span of existence and superposition of bedforms in time (Jackson, 1975). The use of river system hierarchies in applied river research has been supported by several authors (Frissell et al., 1986; Amoros et al., 1987; Kern, 1994; Newbury, 1996; Petts and Amoros, 1996). The limnoecological characterisation of water bodies in this study was primarily based on the functional unit theory of Amoros et al. (1987). The identification of ephemeral (existing only for a short period) technotelma waters was not possible. As a working hypothesis, it was assumed that the spatial distribution of major water bodies and wetlands may have the most notable influence on the size of mosquito populations, and it has a relatively stable spatial pattern. The identified types of (major) aquatic habitats were extracted from the Google Earth<sup>TM</sup> satellite map of the studied area. To calculate the distance of the case sites from the potential mosquito habitats, first we defined and categorised the meaning of the 'potential mosquito habitat' according to the following categories: (1) floodplain, floodplain forest; (2) swamp, reeds, wetland; (3) oxbow, artificial lake. If a lake has a well-visible marsh, a shallow fringing marsh, fringing marsh swamp or swamp forest margin vegetation, the proximal margin of the wetland vegetation was used as the proximate of the potential mosquito habitat. The 'functional

sets' concept (Amoros et al., 1987) and the definitions are those used for the Austrian section of the Danube (Hohensinner et al., 2011) with minor modifications. The potential mosquito habitats are derived from the 'functional sets' concept of Amoros et al. (1987), except for one habitat, the 'artificial lake'; however, artificial waters provide the same conditions for mosquitos as the appropriate natural waters. The determined potamic (derived from the ancient Greek *potamos* [ $\pi o \tau \alpha \mu \delta \varsigma$ ] meaning river or stream) habitats of the studied area were as follow: eupotamon A (main stream), eupotamon B (permanently connected side channels, with permanent flow), parapotamon A (highly dynamic side arms, intact downstream connection, blocked upstream by bare gravel/sand deposits), parapotamon B (less dynamic side arms, intact downstream connected, isolated water bodies).

## 1.2.3. Urbanisation scoring

To quantify the degree of habitat urbanisation, the Urbanisation Score software (Czúni et al., 2012; Seress et al., 2014) was applied, which uses only publicly available satellite imagery from GoogleMaps, and the scoring approach introduced by Liker et al. (2008) was used. The Urbanisation Score software was developed in the Image Processing Laboratory at the University of Pannonia. The software generates semi-automated scores of habitat urbanisation. This application downloads an image of 1 km<sup>2</sup> area around a selected location, then divides it into  $100 \times 100$  m cells, and scores the abundance of vegetation, buildings and paved surfaces in each cell. These scores are then used for calculating landscape-cover variables, which are then combined by Principal Component Analysis (PCA) into a score of urbanisations for each area. 'Urbanisation scores' are suitable for objectively expressing an area's level of habitat urbanisation, thereby ranking study sites along an urbanisation gradient.

# 1.2.4. Steps of the analysis

The applied methodological outline are as follows: (1) the software downloads the maps from GoogleMaps according to the given geographical co-ordinates; (2) the user selects 'training points' in each map which represent the different surface types (buildings, vegetations, roads, waters); (3) the software calculates the landscape

variables for each area, which is followed by PCA. The software uses the following landscape variables: number of cells with high building density and number of cells with high vegetation density (>50% cover; range: 0–100), number of cells with paved surfaces (range: 0-100), mean building density score and mean vegetation density score (range: 0-2). For each study area, the calculated scores for the abundance of the abovelisted landscape variables are displayed for each 100×100 m cell. It is important to note that after the overview of the primary results the user can manually overwrite the software-generated cell scores in any image cell, changing the landscape category if it is necessary. After the manual correction of some image cell scores, urbanisation scores can be recalculated by re-running the PCA. The method was successfully used by some authors (Bókony et al., 2010, 2012A, 2012B; Zhang et al., 2011). In the present work, the centres of the streets of the case sites (hereinafter: 'case sites') were used as the location of the cases to protect the privacy rights of the dog owners. This compromise can cause some inaccuracy in the calculation, but for example the length of the streets of Szeged is negligible compared to the generally used 1-km<sup>2</sup> grid of the software. Urbanisation level was calculated at grids, which overlap the investigated dirofilariasis case sites in Szeged, Kiskundorozsma, Szatymaz and Algyő. The UI values were also calculated at two central downtown locations in Szeged (as the samples of the most urbanised areas) and two floodplain forests of the river Maros (as the samples of highly natural areas) close to the city. These four control sites were selected to gain comparable results in the PCA of the study (defining the most extreme points of the coordinate system).

# 1.3. Results

# 1.3.1. Cases and riverbank characterization

PCR was performed in 35 out of the 56 cases. *Dirofilaria immitis* alone was detected in 18, while *D. repens* in 12 cases from the blood samples. In five cases the presence of co-infection with the two *Dirofilaria* species was detected. In 11 cases PCR analysis was not performed, but the presence of a *Dirofilaria* pathogen was confirmed in the blood samples. Dirofilariasis cases accumulate in the pericentre districts of Szeged. Surprisingly, some of the cases were reported from the downtown or panel block districts. Four main aquatic habitats can be found in the environment of Szeged, the plesiopotamon, paleopotamon, parapotamon B and eupotamon A/B types according to the Amoros classification system (*Fig.21 right*). Riverbank characterisation showed that paleopotamon and plesiopotamon riverbed types dominate the aquatic habitats of the area, although a substantial number of channels are also notable. Minor lakes can be found almost only in the east district of the city and major sodic lakes can be found close to the northwestern districts. In total value, paleopotamonic waters are the most notable aquatic habitats within the studied grid (*Fig.21 left*).



**Figure 21**. The waters of the wider area of Szeged with the location of the *D. immitis*, *D. repens* and non-specified dirofilariasis cases (left) and the residual area after subtraction of the area of the waters from the total area of the 1-km<sup>2</sup> grid of the downtown (right).

The results of the PCA analysis of Szeged show a typical one-centred city with a river passing through the centre and several minor suburban parts. The urbanisation level picture of the city is not symmetrical, since the old town was originally built in the right side of the city according to the direction of the river flow. The level of vegetation is between 1–50% in the downtown area, which corresponds to the parked landscape of the city. The left column of *Fig.22* shows the spatial patterns of the factors (roads, vegetation and buildings) in Szeged, which are considered by the software in the estimation of UI level. The most urbanised areas are mainly restricted to this historical

part of Szeged (e.g. square 21 in the right-side picture of *Fig.22*). The extended block house zone surrounds the old town from the north and has a high to medium UI value.



**Figure 22.** Left column: the coverage of the three measured parameters: upper: roads, medium: vegetation (and waters), lower: buildings. White square = none, grey square = <50%, black square = >50%. Right picture: the UI patterns in Szeged according to 1-km<sup>2</sup> areal resolution.

# 6.3.2. Distribution determining factors

All the dirofilariasis cases occurred within 1310 m from the nearest standing water, river or swamp of the inundation area. According to the distances from the potential mosquito habitat water bodies, the numbers of dirofilariasis cases were as follows: 0–262 m: 17 cases, 263–524 m: 31 cases, 525–786 m: 4 cases, 787–1048 m: 2 cases, 1049–1310 m: 2 cases. Overall, 30.4% of the infections occurred between 0 and 262 m from the case sites and 85.7% of the cases occurred within 524 m from the potential mosquito habitats. The different suburbs have a medium UI value in general. The river Tisza has a narrow floodplain within the city centre with the remnants of the former gallery forest (e.g. squares 24 and 33), which widens toward the edges of the city. According to the results of the two-sample *t*-test there is no significant difference (P = 0.9210) between the variances of the UI of the *D. immitis* and *D. repens* sites. The histographic patterns of the UI values related to the 1 km<sup>2</sup> area of the percentage of *D*.

*immitis* and *D. repens* case sites are somewhat similar to a unimodal frequency peak in case of the UI index interval of  $1.45 \pm 0.01$ , which corresponds to the urbanised areas of the city. The UI values of the endemic sites except one case showed a transition (2.9 to -4.32) between the control vegetations (<-4.32). Some cases were observed also in the downtown areas (>2.8) of Szeged. According to the UI ranges the case numbers were as follow: 2.9 to 1.46: 5 cases, 1.45 to 0.01: 8 cases, 0.00 to -1.43: 4 cases, -1.44 to -2.87: 1 case, -2.88 to -4.32: 1 case (*D. immitis*); 2.9 to 1.46: 2 cases, 1.45 to 0.01: 5 cases, 0.00 to -1.43: 4 cases, -1.44 to -2.87: 1 case, -2.88 to -4.32: 1 case (*D. immitis*); 2.9 to 1.46: 2 cases (*D. repens*). The compound probability of the UI and the proximity of the potential mosquito habitats showed the highest potential abundance of canine dirofilariasis cases in the peridowntown areas where the distance from the closest natural mosquito breeding habitat is less than 800 m (*Fig.23*).



D<sub>m</sub> (km)

**Figure 23.** The matrix and bar chart diagram showing the compound probability of an encounter between the infected mosquito and the susceptible organism ( $P_e$ ).  $A_{UI}$ : abundance of dogs according to the UI of an area,  $D_M$ : distance from the potential mosquito habitats in km,  $P_e$ : compound probability of the encounter of the infected mosquito and the susceptible organism.

#### 1.4. DISCUSSION

This is the first study in Hungary which investigates the affinity of canine dirofilariasis to an urbanised region of temperate Europe. Since *D. immitis* and *D. repens* are present in the neighbouring Vojvodina, Serbia (Tasić et al., 2008) and the

infected dogs were local pets, it is highly plausible that the infections were autochthonous. It was found that D. repens is an almost as prevalent causative agent of canine dirofilariasis in Szeged as D. immitis. The rate of co-infection with D. immitis and D. repens was relatively low (5.7%), which cannot be explained by the spatial segregation of the abundance of these parasites within the studied area. It is plausible that in the first D. immitis infection cases dogs acquired the parasites in the garden due to the very close proximity of an oxbow, but this assumption cannot be generalised. On the other hand, the fact that almost 90% of the cases occurred within 524 m from the potential mosquito breeding sites may indicate that dogs were infected in the garden and mainly through bites by local mosquito specimens. The annual case number and the distribution of canine dirofilariasis can be the consequence of several other factors such as the type of the nearest potential mosquito breeding habitats and the presence/absence of wild carnivores (ferrets, foxes or even golden jackals - Canis aureus LINNAEUS, 1758) and probably domestic cats, because feline dirofilariasis also occur (Genchi et al., 2001). Different Culicidae species prefer various aquatic habitats and the composition and the total area of waters can change over time in a given area. Human-induced changes have a prolonged impact on habitats suitable for mosquitos, while the effect of artificial influences can be dissimilar for different mosquito species (Trájer et al., 2015B) that have a different vector value in the transmission of *Dirofilaria* species. The flight distance of potential mosquito vector(s) is likely to influence the spatial patterns found. In 2013 a mosquito trapping was performed at the case site of the first dirofilariasis cases in Szeged to detect the potential vectors of D. immitis (Zittra et al., 2015). The authors observed the presence of D. immitis in Culex pipiens s. l. and Aedes caspius PALLAS, 1771. In 2013, an independent trapping activity, which was performed at the first case site, confirmed the dominance order and composition of the mosquito fauna (Trájer et al., 2016B). An experimental parasitological study also showed that infection of the Culex pipiens complex has a notable host efficiency and infective potential for Dirofilaria immitis (Kartman, 1953). In addition, several other studies confirmed the D. immitis vector status of Culex pipiens f. pipiens by identification of the non-infective stage of *D. immitis* in the *Cx. pipiens* complex (Vezzani et al., 2011) and by detecting the filarioid DNA in the mosquito (Morchón et al., 2007; Yildirim et al., 2011). Members of the Cx. pipiens complex are very frequent in Hungary and they also

prefer several types of aquatic habitats (Kenyeres and Tóth, 2008). Aranda et al. (1998) emphasised the importance of Cx. pipiens f. pipiens in the transmission of filarioid specimens in canine cases. A mark-release-recapture study of Cx. pipiens pallens, the Far Eastern relative of the Cx. pipiens complex, conducted in an urban area of Japan estimated that the mean distance covered by the recaptured females was 287 to 517 m during 1-4 days (Tsuda et al., 2008). The maximum flight distance of Cx. pipiens *pallens* was estimated as 1,217 m. Since the lifespan of adult mosquitos is usually measured in days, the about 300-500 m flight distance of host-seeking mosquitos approximates their average maximum dispersal distance per generation. Naturally, other factors such as the wind and human transport can strongly influence the real dispersal rate (Bailey et al., 1965). Since most of the studied dirofilariasis cases occurred within a 524 m circle of mosquito breeding habitats, it can be concluded that this abundance pattern reflects the influence of the maximum flying distance of mosquitos. It is worth to note that the applicability of the method is somewhat limited by the fact that dogs and owners can move around their home e.g. by dog walking in parks, which may have a non-negligible impact on the observed abundance. Although it cannot be assumed, that dogs were stationary with no movement within the city; the model itself does not require or suggest that the observed spatial pattern of the cases depends solely on the flying capability of mosquitos. On the contrary, the encounter probability of dogs and mosquitos depends on the movement behavior of both the vectors and the dogs, and eventually on the behavior of dog owners. This somewhat contradicts the fact that several members of the above-mentioned Cx. pipiens complex use artificial waters as breeding sites. One reason may be that a large proportion of mosquitos occurring in the human environment originally developed in natural waters and not in domestic environments. Čabanová et al. (2018) much frequently found filarioid DNA in the mosquito samples of the floodplain area on the outskirts of Bratislava than in the residential zone of the city. Advanced Geographical Information Systems (GIS-) based geospatial tools exist for the visualisation, tracking and modeling of the complex, multifactor-influenced epidemiological processes. Variables such as elevation, land-cover and land-use data, as well as meteorological variables emanating from earth-observing satellites allow the analysis of disease distribution and the changing incidence and prevalence in time and space. Climate-based forecast systems, based on the concept of growing degree days, exist for several parasitic diseases including dirofilariasis (Bergquist and Rinaldi, 2010). The results of a GIS analysis-based model performed for the prediction of the territorial distribution of dirofilariasis caused by *Dirofilaria immits* in Italy was highly concordant with the real territorial distribution of positive dogs (Mortarino et al., 2008). Rinaldi et al. (2011) proved that information derived from GIS-based descriptive maps provides a well-usable operational tool for planning, monitoring and managing control programmes for *Dirofilaria* infections. In this view, the study confirms the importance of two factors that can be used as basic inputs in GIS-based models.

# 2. THE RECENT AND FUTURE OCCURRENCE OF *Phlebotomus* species IN URBAN ENVIRONMENTS<sup>5,6</sup>

# 2.1. INTRODUCTION

Based on the observations of Bettini and Mellis (1988), the pre-imaginal stages of the sandfly species are associated with a comparatively stable, humid, cool environment, protected from rain, direct solar radiation and wind and rich in clay and organic nitrogen. Organic matter has an important role in the evolution of sandflies, since pupae are attached to it by skin (Killick-Kendrick, 1987). According to Killick-Kendrick et al. (1986) the flight speed of the females is about 1m s<sup>-1</sup>, so they can disperse distances 2 km from breeding places. Thus, it can be stated, that sandflies are looking for nutrients in their proximity. Adults seek refuge in both anthropogenic and natural environments: e.g. inside buildings, barns, wall fissures, tree holes, animal nests (Maroli et al., 1994; Ascione et al., 1996; Maroli and Khoury, 1998). According to Moncaz et al. (2012), *Phlebotomus sergenti* PARROT, 1917 rests and breeds inside caves and in three nests of several rodent species.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5,6</sup>This chapter was published in Applied Ecology and Environmental Research and Journal of Vector Borne Diseases: Trájer, A.J., Mlinárik, L., Juhász, P., Bede-Fazekas, Á. (2014). The combined impact of urban heat island, thermal bridge effect of buildings and future climate change on the potential overwintering of *Phlebotomus* species in a Central European metropolis. Applied Ecology and Environmental Research, 12(4), 887-908. and Bede-Fazekas, Á., Trájer, A.J. (2015). Potential urban distribution of *Phlebotomus mascittii* Grassi and *Phlebotomus neglectus* Tonn. (Diptera: Psychodidae) in 2021–50 in Budapest, Hungary. Journal of Vector Borne Diseases, 52(3), 213-218.

Females lay eggs in batches, tree holes, animal shelters, and inartificial crevices, as well as cracks of weathering construction materials, which are dark and rich in organic matter (Shortt, 1930; Tánczos 2012; Yuval, 1988). In the nature Hanson (1961) and Vanni (1940) found sandfly pupae on the surface of fallen dead leaves and forest floor and due to the fermentation heat of the compost, they can overwinter during cold conditions. Larvae need enough heat, humidity and organic matter to survive and develop (Naucke, 2002; Lindgren et al., 2006).

# 2.1.1. Heat island effect of Budapest

The urban heat intensity (hence: UHI) is an important additional climate-moderating effect, which has a similar importance attenuating the winter minimum temperatures as the heat bridges have. The UHI depends on the urban size (the spatial scale and the population size), the characteristics of the surface (e.g. the albedo of the surfaces, the amount of green space) and the natural and modified topography, the anthropogenic heat release (thermal pollution), and the prevailing wind direction (Kim et al., 2004). There is a positive correlation between maximum UHI and the order of magnitude of the population size of the settlements and in North America, Japan and Western Europe the steepness of correlations show differences (Oke, 1973; Heinrich et al., 2006). The ambient temperature is increasing from the border of the populated area to the geometrical center of the city. The maximum difference between the downtown of the city and the Plain of Pest, which is surrounding Pest (the east part of Budapest) can be - 6 °C to -7 °C in winter nights (Pongrácz et al., 2006; Bartholy et al., 2009; Lelovics et al., 2012).

# 2.1.2. The role of thermal bridges and weather conditions

Since fissures of walls, joint gaps, foot separations interrupt the continuity of the walls and the isolations they form thermal bridges (hence: THBs). If protection from excessive sun radiation and the availability of organic matter are assured, THBs can provide such microenvironment on buildings. In heated buildings, temperature increases toward the interior of the architect. It means, that the deeper parts of the walls get more heat than the parts that closer to the surface. Thermal bridging is created when materials that are poor thermal insulators come into contact, allowing heat to flow through the path of least thermal resistance (R-value) or a material's effectiveness in resisting the

conduction of heat created. Although nearby layers of material separated by airspace allow little heat transfer (Binggeli, 2010). With other words, THB is a part of a building or structure, which is situated between two spaces with significantly different temperature (most often a heated internal environment and the external environment with atmospheric conditions) and shows a higher thermal conductivity value ( $\lambda$ -value), than the surrounding structures or elements (Binggeli, 2010). Thermal bridges are integral parts of a construction and can be generated by weathering processes. Weathering can also liberate minerals essential for microbial life, which will enhance of generation of organic materials. Furthermore, microbial activity itself accelerates the chemical weathering by producing organic acids (Banfield, 1999; Drever, 1997).

*Objective 1.* The first aim of this sub-chapter was to study the possibility of the overwintering of sandflies due to the anthroponotic urban heat pollution (THBs and UHI) of the outdoor environment in Budapest, the capital of Hungary.

*Hypothesis 1*. Since the known cold-resistance of sandfly species is low or lowmoderate, it was hypothesized that sandflies in urban environment can only overwinter in heat-polluted shelters.

*Objective 2.* The second aim of this sub-chapter was to project the possible future overwintering areas of *Phlebotomus mascittii* GRASSI, 1908 and *Ph. neglectus* in Budapest, the capital of Hungary those species were collected near to the capital in Törökbálint (Farkas et al., 2011; Tánczos et al., 2012).

*Hypothesis* 2. It was hypothesized that climate change will broaden the range of the studied two *Phlebotomus* species in Budapest.

# 2.2. MATERIALS AND METHODS

# 2.2.1. The approach of the study

According to the above detailed literature, natural refuges as leaf piles as well as the artificial ones, such as cracks of the buildings may be adequate habitats for sandflies and can serve as winter shelters. It was aimed to study the additional heat surplus of THBs (microclimatic factor) and the UHI (mesoclimatic factor), as well as to synthesize these effects. It is clear, that THBs of the cracks and corners are not the only air polluted, outdoor environments where sandflies can overwinter, but due to the easy access of the wall surfaces they are useful to study the joint changes of a heat polluted

system as the function of the changes of the outdoor mean ambient temperature. According to the literature detailed above, not only natural refuges can serve as adequate habitats for sandflies but buildings in the urban context as well. It was also aimed to run CEM to study the potential distribution of *Ph. mascittii* and *Ph. neglectus* in the period of 2021-2050 in Pest County, Central Hungary. The model is based on the observation of these two sandfly species in 2006-2009 in Törökbálint, suburb of Budapest, the UHI of Budapest and its agglomeration calculated on the basis of satellite images, and on the predictions for the reference (1961-1990) and the future (2021-2050) period of RegCM3 regional climate model (Winter et al., 2009).

# 2.2.2. Abiotic factors of overwintering and activity

The overwintering potentials of six *Phlebotomus* species: *Phlebotomus ariasi* TONNOIR, 1921, *Phlebotomus perniciosus* NEWSTEAD, 1911, *Phlebotomus perfiliewi* PARROT, 1930, *Ph. neglectus* and of *Ph. mascitti* were studied. According to Killick-Kendrick (1987), *Phlebotomus* species in the temperate areas of Europe can overwinter as the ontogenetic stage of 4<sup>th</sup> instar larvae. The different *Phlebotomus* species have different minimum temperature tolerances: -4 °C of *Ph. perfiliewi*, *Ph. neglectus*, *Phlebotomus papatasi* SCOPOLI, 1786, *Ph. mascitti*; 0 °C of *Ph. perniciosus*, and 5 °C of *Ph. ariasi* (Killick-Kendrick et al., 1984; Killick-Kendrick, 1999; Singh, 1999; Naucke and Schmitt, 2004). According to Lindgren et al. (2006) the preferred humidity for adults of *Ph. neglectus* and *Ph. perfiliewi* is between 60-80%, and for *Ph. papatasi* and *Ph. sergenti* is below 45%. While the number of the days with suitable temperature for the reproduction and for the growing of the larvae and the moisture index have a strong correlation with the ontogeny and growth of *Phlebotomus* larvae (Killick-Kendrick, 1987; Oshaghi et al., 2009), low temperatures and precipitation are expected to limit the *Phlebotomus* distributions.

# 2.2.3. Thermal imaging

A Testo thermometer was used. The camera has 845 measure points as close as 0.635 cm. It displays temperature with minimum and maximum values within the same thermal image. It was aimed to measure not only the ambient air temperature, but also the temperature of the wall surfaces. The temperature of the wall surfaces was measured within and outside of the THBs. Since the temperature of the warm THB and the

surrounding cold wall surfaces were recorded within one thermal image, the surface temperature of the wall was characterized with the minimum temperature value of the whole image. The temperature of THB was characterized by the measured maximum temperature of the image. Temperature values obtained with the Testo thermal imager may differ from the actual temperature values, thus they were calibrated with the temperature values measured on the spot with help of a GANN Elektronik-Feuchtemesser [Nr.: 6483 Hydromette RTU 600 (sensor) IR 40 (head)] electronic thermometer. Environmental temperatures in two periods were measured, one was a colder period (six measurements in six days between the 23<sup>rd</sup>-30<sup>th</sup> of January), and the other was relatively warmer (six measurements in six days from 25<sup>th</sup> of February to 13<sup>rd</sup> of March). Surfaces in the mornings were measured around AM 7:30 and AM 8:00, since in general the morning temperatures are the lowest during the day. This time the spots were shaded. During the period of measurements, the sun rose between AM 7:21 (23rd of January – first day) and AM 6:54 (25<sup>th</sup> February - last day).

# 2.2.4. Site of the study

Both buildings are situated along the riverside of the Danube and in the proximity of the Gellért Hill. One of the two spots is in a vertical and full-height nook on the south facade (marked with S1), the other one in a negative building edge facing southeast (marked with S2). Spot S1 is situated on a brick wall facade inside a nook with varying depth between 13 and 3 cm and protected by a plastic gutter pipe (d=90 mm) against the sunshine. Moreover, due to the capillary adsorption of water from the soil and wetting due to the broken gutter-pipe, spot S1 is almost always wet. This is further proved by the presence of moss colonies on the surface. Negative edge S1 has an ooidic, porous limestone cover, and partly shaded by a plastic gutter pipe with a diameter of 15 cm. A wall rue was found with Asplenium ruta-muraria LINNAEUS, 1753, fern, Bryum argenteum HEDWIG, 1801 mosses and green algae math on the Spot S2. Asplenium rutamuraria is typical lithophyte, which originally lives on dry to moist, shaded limestone outcroppings, calcareous rocks. The presence of this fern and the non-vascular plants indicate moisture and shading. Bryum argenteum is a common moss which can tolerate dry and sunny environments and prefers the neutral or alkalic soils. Appearance and location of the two spots can be seen in Fig.24.



Spot S1 - brick cover and nook of the Thermal image of Spot S1



limestone



Not only the surface materials, but the structural elements of the two spots are also different. Both are outer walls, separating heated internal spaces and environmental conditions outdoor. Spot S1 is in a wall, whose structure is the following from inside to outside: 2 cm of color plaster on lime plaster, 44 cm large size brick and 12 cm small-size covering brick. The structure of the wall involving spot S2 is the following from inside to outside: 2 cm lime plaster, 48 cm large-size brick and 25-20 cm porous and freshwater limestone covering. These two spots are partly protected from weather conditions. The gutter pipes serve as a shader from solar radiation, as a wind-stopper, as well as a source of water in the S1 spot. The shading of the solar radiation is important, because solar radiation is one of the most important conditions that determine the habitat selection of sandfly species (Trájer et al., 2018).

Due to their orientation and location both spots are protected from the relevant direction of the wind, which is northwest to southeast, since the Gellért Hill develops a wind-tunnel. From the north side both spots are protected by the buildings itself, and due to the height of the buildings the effect of airflow is minimal. From the south direction S1 is partly protected by trees and bushes growing nearby and the body of the

gutter. S2 is protected from this direction by the south wing of the U-shaped building, and by the gutter-pipe. As for protection against excessive rain-wash, both the pipes and drips of the buildings are effective.

# 2.2.5. Climatic data

The ground temperature data of Budapest and its surroundings were obtained from MODIS (Moderate Resolution Imaging Spectroradiometer; Pagano and Durham, 1993) sensor of the Aqua satellite of NASA (Gutro et al., 2002). The satellite has a quasi-polar orbit and makes images between 02-03 UTC and between 12-13 UTC (Wan, 2004). Since the colder temperatures had importance in this research, images taken at night were obtained. A grid with 4900 point was selected between latitude 47.2208N-47.7958N and longitude 18.6073E-19.6740E. Between 2003-01-01 and 2008-12-31 those 643 images were taken, which had less than 20% data absence. The differences of urban and rural temperatures were calculated by Lelovics et al. (2012). The selected images were taken in 2007-11-29, 2007-01-27, 2005-01-24, 2003-01-16, 2008-11-23, 2003-12-07, 2007-02-04, 2004-12-07, 2006-12-11, 2005-11-03, 2005-04-05, and 2003-10-14 with urban mean temperatures -6.0, -5.9, -4.0, -3.9, -2.0, -1.9, 0.2, 0.3, 2.0, 2.1, 3.9, and 4.2 °C, respectively (*Fig.25*).



Mean surface temperature of the urban territory (°C)

**Figure 25.** The difference of the mean temperatures of the urban and rural territories with a second order regression line. Only the days with less than 20% data absence and with urban mean temperature between -7 - 5 °C are displayed. The selected 12 days are marked with square symbols.

The effect of climate change was derived from the downscaled RegCM3 regional climate model (Winter et al., 2009) with the domain. The model was based on the IPCC SRES scenario A1B. The most important limiting factor of the distribution of *Phlebotomus* species in the region is the annual minimum temperature (Trájer et al., 2013), therefore the horizontal average of the minimum of daily minimum ground temperatures in January was used from the reference period 1961-1990 and the prediction period 2025-2050. The horizontal resolution of the grid was 10 km, and 48 points were found between latitude 47.2208N-47.7958N and longitude 18.6073E-19.6740E (the domain of the 4900-satellite data).

# 2.2.6. Impact of urban heat emission on sandfly distribution

It was supposed that the impact of UHI, the shelter of the THBs and future climate change encourage that sandfly species can overwinter in open space. Three different methods were employed to study whether Budapest and its surroundings provide suitable environments in climatic terms for the six sandfly species. The studied species were assorted by their cold tolerance in three groups as follow: group 1: *Ph. ariasi,* group 2: *Ph. perniciosus,* and group 3: *Ph. mascitti, Ph. neglectus, Ph. papatasi,* and *Ph. perfiliewi.* While only the UHI was considered by Method 1. (*Eq.20*), Method 2. supposes that, besides the effect of the UHI, the shelters provided by the THBs benefit the overwintering of sandflies (*Eq.21*). Method 3. calculates with the effect of UHI and THBs (measured nowadays) plus the predicted increase of the mean ground temperature by 2025-50 (*Eq.22*).

$$T_1 = T_0 - \Delta T_{UHI} + \Delta T_{air} \tag{20}$$

$$T_2 = f_{TB}(T_0 - \Delta T_{UHI}) + \Delta T_{air}$$
<sup>(21)</sup>

$$T_3 = f_{TB}(T_0 - \Delta T_{UHI}) - \Delta T_{FP} + \Delta T_{air}, \text{ where}$$
(22)

 $\Delta T_{air}$ : difference of air and ground temperature

# $\Delta T_{UHI}$ : temperature difference caused by UHI

# $f_{TB}(T)$ : sheltering effect of the THBs

 $\Delta T_{FP}$ : temperature difference of the reference period and the future prediction

Conversion from ground temperature to air temperature (at 2 m height) was applied in all the three methods based on averaged differences in six observation points in the studied domain (Lelovics et al., 2012). The observations were made in winter at night. The calculated difference (1.8 °C) has the opposite sign than the three temperature altering effects (the air temperature is greater than the ground temperature). The effect of UHI was calculated by a script written in R for all the 4900 studied points. Previous studies showed that both second order polynomial regression and linear regression with major axis method are highly unstable for calculating the base temperature dependence of the volume of the UHI. Therefore, simple averaging was done based on the 12 selected images. The maximum of the UHI was +4.1 °C. The sheltering effect of the THBs was calculated based on the measures made in spot S2. Linear regression was made since the volume of the temperature difference showed correlation with the base temperature. The warming effect of the predicted climate change was approximated by averaging the warming in the 48 points of the domain. The value occurred to be -14.4 °C in the reference period; -10.3 °C in the prediction period, therefore 4.1 °C was subsequently used as difference. The result of the three methods in the case of the three groups was displayed by ESRI ArcGIS 10 software. The grid was interpolated by inverse distance weighted (IDW) method with power 2 and 12 neighboring points. The results were clustered between isotherms of the even integer numbers in the Celsius scale. Digital NUTS3 polygon borders were displayed to help orientation (GISCO 2013).

It was supposed that both the impact of UHI and future climate change encourage that sandfly species can overwinter in open space. Eq.23 (reference period) and Eq.24 (prediction period) show the calculations made to study whether Budapest and its surroundings provide suitable environments in climatic terms for the sandfly species.

$$f = \begin{cases} \text{climatically suitable, if } T_{\min,jan}^{1961-1990} > T_{\min,jan}^{1961-1990,observed} \\ \neg(\text{climatically suitable}), \text{ if } T_{\min,jan}^{1961-1990} \le T_{\min,jan}^{1961-1990,observed} \end{cases}$$
(23)

$$f = \begin{cases} \text{climatically suitable, if } T_{\min,jan}^{2025-2050} > T_{\min,jan}^{1961-1990,observed} \\ \neg(\text{climatically suitable}), \text{ if } T_{\min,jan}^{2025-2050} \le T_{\min,jan}^{1961-1990,observed} \end{cases}$$
(24)

The ground temperature of a certain location was calculated based on the ground temperature data of RegCM3 climate model and the temperature difference caused by UHI (Eq.25).

$$T_{\min,jan} = mean(T_{\min,jan}^{ground}) + mean(\Delta T_{UHI})$$
<sup>(25)</sup>

The effect of UHI was calculated by a script written in R for all the 4900 studied points. Previous studies showed that both second order polynomial regression and linear regression with major axis method are highly unstable for calculating the base temperature dependence of the volume of the UHI. Therefore, simple averaging was done based on the 7 selected images. The maximum and the minimum of the UHI effect were +4.5 °C and +2.3 °C, respectively. After data exportation from Microsoft Excel 2010, the result was displayed by ESRI ArcGIS 10 software. The temperature grids were interpolated by inverse distance weighted (IDW) method with power 2 and 12 neighboring points. The isotherms were displayed by Contour method of Spatial Analyst extension and projected onto one map. Digital NUTS3 polygon borders (Torma et al., 2011) and the river Danube were displayed to help orientation.

# 2.2.7. Software and statistics

For processing the thermal images, Testo's own software, IRSoft Testo program was used. For linear regression analysis Microsoft Excel 2010 and Statistica 11 toolpack were used. R statistic analyzer and Microsoft Excel 2010 were used as data preprocessors. GIS modeling was achieved by ESRI ArcGIS 10 software, and the output layouts were edited by Adobe Photoshop.

# 2.3. Results

# 2.3.1. Differences in thermal behavior of the two spots

Strong correlations were found (S1:  $R^2=0.9785$ , *Eq.26* and S2:  $R^2=0.946$ , *Eq.27*) between the minimum and the maximum temperatures of the THBs. Temperatures of the limestone surface were found to be higher in most of the cases: in 67% of the measured minimum temperatures and in 75% of the measured maximum temperatures. Different gradients and intersections of trend lines fitted on the measured values showed that the two THBs behave differently due to the changes of the environmental

circumstances. Moreover, regarding both the minimum and maximum temperature values, relative differences are higher in the colder period (rel. difference of minimum values:  $1.5 \pm 1.3$  °C and  $3.0 \pm 1.1$  °C for the maximum values) than in the milder period with higher temperature values (rel. difference of minimum values:  $0.7 \pm 0.9$  °C and  $1.2 \pm 1.6$  °C for the maximum values). According to the fitted linear trend, this means a 3.9-3.6 °C permanent difference in the -10 to 15 °C interval for S1 and a 3.0-7.4 °C difference in the 10 to -15 °C interval for the S2 - see the two trend lines moving away from each other in *Fig.26*.



Figure 26. Correlation between the minimum and maximum surface temperatures measured on the two spots.

S1 spot:

$$T_{max \ TB} = 1.011 \times T_{min \ S} + 3.765 \tag{26}$$

S2 spot:

$$T_{max \ TB} = 0.824 \times T_{min \ S} + 4.715$$
 (27)  
where

 $T_{max\_TB}$ : the maximum temperature of the thermal bridge

 $T_{min\_S}$ : the minimum temperature of the surface

#### 2.3.2. Correlation between surfaces and ambient temperatures

Using the linear trends, we calculated the expected maximum temperature of the THBs according to the (ambient) minimum temperatures (of the surfaces). Intersection point of the two trend lines was calculated to be P (5.1 °C; 8.9 °C), which shows, that for the minimum temperatures lower than x=5.1 °C the differences between the maximum and minimum temperatures measured on the spots will be higher for the limestone cover. Temperatures of the environment (air temperature) at the time of the measurement (T<sub>en</sub>) were both compared with the minimum surface temperatures correlate better to the air temperature, then local maxima well presenting the heating effect of the THBs - see *Fig.27*. Fitted trend-lines of the different species.

By calculating the first coordinates of the intersection points of the trend lines and the horizontal limits belonging to the tolerated minimum temperatures of the species, the critical minimum environmental temperature of survival of the species can be determined (see *Eq.26-27*). It is noticeable, that due to the calculated heat surplus of the THBs, different sandfly species can tolerate environmental temperatures ranging from +1.6 to -12.6 °C, outdoor environment).



**Figure 27**. Correlation between the minimum and maximum surface temperatures measured on the two spots with the minimum temperature tolerance of the sandfly species groups.

S1 spot:

 $T_{en} = 0.797 \times T_{\max TB} + 5.046 \tag{28}$ 

S2 spot:

$$T_{en} = 1.180 \times T_{\max TB} + 3.1087 \tag{29}$$

where

 $T_{en}$ : environmental temperature

 $T_{max_TB}$ : the possible maximum temperature of the thermal bridge

The result of the linear regression based on the measures at spot S2 is shown in Eq.30.

$$T_{min} = 0.1481 * T_{max} - 5.3280 \ ^{\circ}C \tag{30}$$

The descriptive statistics of the three methods in case of the three studied groups was summarized in *Tab.4*.

**Table 4**. Descriptive statistics of the three groups (1: *Ph. ariasi*, 2: *Ph. perniciosus*, 3: *Ph. mascitti*, *Ph. neglectus*, *Ph. papatasi*, *Ph. perfiliewi* and the three methods (specified in the text).

| (°C)                 | Minimum  | Maximum | Mean (all) | Mean (rural only) | Mean (urban only) |
|----------------------|----------|---------|------------|-------------------|-------------------|
| Method 1. (Group 1.) | 2.7250   | 9.4451  | 6.5981     | 6.8295            | 4.9017            |
| Method 1. (Group 2.) | -2.2749  | 4.4451  | 1.5981     | 1.8295            | -0.0982           |
| Method 1. (Group 3.) | -6.2749  | 0.4451  | -2.4018    | -2.1704           | -4.0982           |
| Method 2. (Group 1.) | -2.4718  | 5.2433  | 1.9747     | 2.2404            | 0.0271            |
| Method 2. (Group 2.) | -8.2122  | -0.4970 | -3.7656    | -3.4999           | -5.7132           |
| Method 2. (Group 3.) | -12.8046 | -5.0893 | -8.3579    | -8.0922           | -10.3055          |
| Method 3. (Group 1.) | -6.5545  | 1.1606  | -2.1079    | -1.8422           | -4.0555           |
| Method 3. (Group 2.) | -12.295  | -4.5797 | -7.8483    | -7.5826           | -9.7959           |
| Method 3. (Group 3.) | -16.8873 | -9.1720 | -12.4407   | -12.1750          | -14.3882          |

2.3.3. Impacts of thermal factors on sandfly habitats by species

The result of the GIS modeling can be seen in *Fig.28A-C*. The displayed temperature values mean the average air temperature of the region, which can be tolerated by the species in a certain location in case of the three methods.



**Figure 28**. The average air temperature of the region which can be tolerated by *Ph. ariasi* (A column), *Ph. perniciosus* (**B** column) and by *Ph. mascitti*, *Ph. neglectus*, *Ph. papatasi* and *Ph. perfiliewi* (**C** column) in a certain location with UHI (Method 1., upper image), with UHI and the sheltering effect of the THBs (Method 2., middle image), and with UHI and the sheltering effect of the THBs in the period of 2025-2050 (Method 3., lower image).

# 2.3.4. Future ranges of two sandfly species in Budapest

In the location of the recent observation of the two studied species (Törökbálint, 47.436N, 18.916E), the warming effect of UHI was found to be 2.7 °C. According to the RegCM3 climate model the minimum ground temperature of January is -15.9 °C in the reference period and -14 °C in the prediction period. Since the studied sandflies can tolerate -4 °C, the sheltering effect of the built environment was about 12 °C. *Figure 29* shows the resulted border of the potential urban distribution of the studied species in case of both the periods 1961-1990 and 2025-2050. The modelled distribution also displays the data points of the satellite image and the calculated effect of the UHI with a blue-red colour ramp. The observation of the two sandfly species, which gives the base of this research, was marked with white cross in *Figure 29*.



**Figure 29.** The average effect of UHI (blue-red), observation of Farkas et al. (2011) (white cross), and the potential urban distribution of *Ph. mascittii* and *Ph. neglectus* in the reference period (black contour) and in the period of 2025-2050 (purple contour) in the simplified base map of Pest County, Hungary.

In the reference period 57.8% of Budapest was modeled to be climatically suitable for the species, while in 2025-2050 89.4% of the town may become suitable. *Figure 30A-B* shows statistics and frequency distribution of the minimum ground temperature of January found within the modeled urban distributions of the species in the reference period and the projection period. 915 points (348 points - 38% in Budapest) were modeled to be suitable in the reference period and 2386 point (538 points - 22.6% in Budapest) in the projection period. The enlargement of the potentially suitable territories is 161% (between 1961-1990 and 2025-2050).



**Figure 30.** A: Frequency distribution and statistics of the minimum ground temperature of January (scale: 10 °C) within the modelled urban distribution of the studied species in the reference period (1961-1990, histogram A) and the period of 2025-2050 (histogram B).

# 2.4. DISCUSSION

The UHI is the principal driver of warming at urban scale (Stone et al., 2012). Some researchers consider the problem of the UHI that may become similarly or even more important issue than that of global warming since the rate of urban warming may be greater (Saitoh et al., 1996). Due to the UHI, the studied sandfly species have isolated occurrence in the urban area. The findings indicate that this distribution fragment may become the source of rapid future expansion of the sandfly species and consequently cause that leishmaniasis may become epidemic in the highly populated urban area. In agreement with Rosenzweig et al. (2005) who state that UHI-related hazard potential is likely to increase in a warmer climate, it should be highlighted that climate change can increase the risk of leishmaniasis in Budapest and in some other highly populated areas as well. According to the VBORNET database (VBORNET, 2017) in the case of the insulated distribution of *Ph. ariasi* in Paris the situation is very similar to the studied two species in Hungary, as the French capital is also the most northern occurrence of the sandfly species. According to the sandfly observations in Budapest and in the agglomeration (Tánczos, 2012; Tánczos et al., 2012), the presence of the *Ph. neglectus*,

Ph. mascittii and Ph. perfiliewi cannot be achieved without protected shelters, probably the anthroponotic heat emission. Regarding the facts that in the Carpathian Basin Budapest and its agglomeration is the most northern and isolated occurrences of the above mentioned three species and in the heated interiors the air moisture is low in the heating season (sandflies prefer the high air vapour content) it is plausible that sandflies can overwinter in heat polluted refugees, but not in the heated rooms. Wet rooms can be an exception. These refugees can be garages, unheated outbuildings, major cracks in the wall, and protected surfaces of THBs. To study the potential of the overwintering in the outdoor environment, two common THBs were selected with a moderate-low heat intensity, which can be found in many places in Budapest. It should be noted, that there are even warmer THBs, too, but the aim was to study general spots of general buildings. It was found that the morning temperatures of the spots change together with the surface temperature of the walls that are not affected by the THB effect (and respectively with the ambient temperature). In the studied points the temperatures of the THBs were 3-7 °C higher than their environment. It means that a usual THB and the UHI of the Capital can explain the observed outdoor occurrences according to the known biological hardiness of the three resident sandfly species.

At the first inspection, studying the indoor environment would be as much obvious as studying the external environment, since the heated rooms of buildings (e.g. showers, bathrooms), cellars, and caves may theoretically satisfy the minimum temperature and moisture requirements of sandfly species to overwinter and breed in many parts of the world. The material and many other factors can modify the intensity of the THBs. It was found that the drier limestone surface in lower temperatures was warmer than the wetter brick wall. The flora and the microbial math of the studied wet brick THB (S1) showed that due to the gutter, organic matter accumulation is observable in the cracks and in the join gaps, which is essential for the potential colonization of sandfly larvae. First reason of the higher surface temperatures of the limestone surface compared to the brick covering in colder weather is that the latter one is a wetted surface. Since specific heat of the water is very high ( $4.2 \text{ kJ kg}^{-1} \, {}^{\circ}\text{C}^{-1}$ ), a wetted material cannot adapt to the changes of the environmental temperature as fast as the dry material. Moreover, higher surface temperature of the limestone surface can also contribute to the lower thermal conductivity value of the limestone ( $3.467 \text{ W m}^{-2} \, {}^{\circ}\text{C}^{-1}$ ) compared to the brick (7.750 W

 $m^{-2}$  °C <sup>-1</sup>), and the overall better thermal insulance value of the limestone-covered wall. Lower thermal conductivity means higher specific heat, thus higher heat capacity. Therefore, and because of the higher heat capacity of the limestone covered wall limestone adapts to changes of the environmental temperature much slower than the brick.

Moreover, with decrease of the environmental temperature, the limestone cover has a larger amount of heat support from the backing wall due to its higher heat capacity, which slows down the fall of temperature of the covering material. Thus, geometrical THB intensities in a wall structure with high heat capacity, thus high thermal insulation property, covered with well-insulating materials (for example porous stone materials: tuffs, sandstone and limestone) can provide high and permanent heat surplus even in case of sudden falls of temperature. The magnitude of climate moderating (sheltering) effect of the built environment (about 12 °C) was more than expected. In case the known cold tolerance limit of the Phlebotomus larvae, the study indicates that Ph. mascittii and Ph. neglectus can tolerate harder winters by utilizing the human built environments more than was previously thought. The authors suppose that the species could overwinter inside sheds, garages, cellars and other unheated ancillary buildings. Note that the model was based on the field study of Farkas et al. (2011) who found the Phlebotomus species in a territory that had suburban characteristics within 2 km radius, which is the known dispersal limit of the species (Killick-Kendrick, 1999). In that place there were no haycocks, livestock, piles of manure, gopher holes and other nonanthropogenic shelters, which could facilitate the overwintering of sandfly larvae. The recently developed UHI simulation approaches are still not able to cover all the phenomena that simultaneously contribute to the formation of UHI (Trájer et al., 2014B).

Although the model assumes constant UHI similarly to some other researches (Mirzaei and Haghighat, 2010), it should be mentioned that the UHI of Budapest may increase in the future. Climate change has the potential to alter the intensity, temporal pattern, and spatial extent of the UHI in metropolitan regions: meteorological conditions – including high temperature, low cloud cover, and low average wind speed – tend to intensify the UHI. If the UHI effect is playing a role not only in the present-day spatial temperature difference, but the rate of increase in urban temperatures over time, then

projections for climate change may underestimate the true extent of warming experienced in urban areas (Lindgren et al., 2006; Kolokotroni et al., 2012; Kershaw et al., 2010). The developed model has the chance of underestimating the expansion of the future potential urban distribution of the studied species. It is known that the magnitude of UHI depends on the city size and the number of inhabitants (Grimmond et al., 2010). Although the population of Budapest has been decreaseing since some decades, the city-suburb complex has not been shrinking. Moreover, the research of Emmanuel and Krüger (Oke, 1973) shows that the UHI itself does not decrease, even in shrinking cities. Even though the population of Budapest has not shown increasing trend, the energy consumption – and very likely the heat pollution - of its inhabitants has been mounted up in the last decades (Emmanuel and Krüger, 2012), and may increase in the future as well.

## ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

First of all, express my many thanks and gratitude to my supervisor, Judit Padisák Professor of Limnology, Member of the Hungarian Academy of Sciences, for her continuous support, patience, scientific guidance and knowledge during my entire PhD education. I would also like to thank Erzsébet Hornung Professor of Zoology, PhD and Előd Kondorosy Professor of Zoology, PhD, who have reviewed my dissertation and provided many useful suggestions. I am very grateful to Ákos Bede-Fazekas PhD for his contribution in climate envelope modelling. His work was crucial in the field of prediction of the present and future distribution of vectors and pathogens. He always provided me with a thorough and critical help. I express my thanks to **Tamás Hammer** who worked with me at night or on weekends or holidays, with a mere diligence. Several maps would not have been created without him. I thank Péter Juhász PhD and Lilla Mlinárik PhD who, despite their engineer qualifications, had an interest in public health issues. I thank for Máté Vass for some stereomicroscopic images. I thank my wife, Judit Schoffhauzer for her patience, understanding, support and encouragement during my PhD years. In the other hand, she was my active co-author in several studies as collected data from the monographs and provided other assistance in preparing the manuscripts. I also grateful to István Kacsala, Nárcisz Bagi PhD and Balázs Tánczos PhD for their contribution to my research. I am very grateful to **Antal Rengei DVM**, who took me to the site of the first canine dirofilariasis in Szeged and kindly provided the dirofilariasis data. I thank also the staff of the Kisállat-Ambulancia, Szeged Ltd. and Éva Fok PhD, DVM and her colleagues. My gratitude is due to Enikő Lelovics, Csaba Torma PhD, János Unger Professor of Earth Sciences, and András Béla Oláh PhD for their pieces of advice and providing the urban heat intensity data of Budapest. And last, but not least I thank the anonimous rewievers of my articles for their useful comments. The investigations included in present dissertation could not have been possible without the financial support of EFOP-3.6.1-16-2016-00015, GINOP-2.3.2-15-2016-00016, TÁMOP-4.2.1/B-09/1/KMR-2010-0005 and TÁMOP-4.2.2.A-11/1/KONV-2012-0064. I also acknowledge the E-OBS dataset from the EU-FP6 project ENSEMBLES (http://ensembles-eu.metoffice.com; ENSEMBLES 2013) and the data providers in the **ECA&D project** (European Climate Assessment & Dataset project; http://www.ecad.eu): Haylock, M.R., N. Hofstra, A.M.G. Klein Tank, E.J. Klok, P.D. Jones and M. New. 2008: A European daily high-resolution gridded dataset of surface temperature and precipitation. Journal of Geophysical Research: Atmospheres, 113, D20119.

# REFERENCES

- Abonnenc, E. (1972). Les phlébotomes de la région éthiopienne (Diptera, Psychodidae). Cahiers de l'ORSTOM, série Entomologie médicale et Parasitologie, 55(1972), 1-239.
- Adler, S., & Ber, M. (1941). Transmission of *Leishmania tropica* by the Bite of *Phlebotomus papatasi*. Nature, 148(3747), 227.
- Alto, B. W., Juliano, S. A. (2001). Temperature effects on the dynamics of *Aedes albopictus* (Diptera: Culicidae) populations in the laboratory. Journal of Medical Entomology, 38(4), 548-556.
- Alvar, J., Canavate, C., Gutirrez-Solar, B., Jimenez, M., Laguna, F., Lopez-Velez, R., Molina, R., Moreno, J. (1997). *Leishmania* and human immunodeficiency virus coinfection: the first 10 years. Clinical Microbiology Reviews, 10(2), 298-319.
- Alvar, J., Velez, I. D., Bern, C., Herrero, M., Desjeux, P., Cano, J., Jannin, J., den Boer, M., the WHO leishmaniasis Control Team (2012). Leishmaniasis worldwide and global estimates of its incidence. PloS One, 7(5), e35671.
- Amoros, C., Roux, A. L., Reygrobellet, J. L., Bravard, J. P., Pautou, G. (1987). A method for applied ecological studies of fluvial hydrosystems. Regulated Rivers: Research & Management, 1(1987), 17-36.
- Andriopoulos, P., Economopoulou, A., Spanakos, G., Assimakopoulos, G. (2013). A local outbreak of autochthonous *Plasmodium vivax* malaria in Laconia, Greece a re-emerging infection in the southern borders of Europe? International Journal of Infectious Diseases, 17(2), e125-e128.
- Aranda, C., Panyella, O., Eritja, R., Castellà, J. (1998). Canine filariasis: importance and transmission in the Baix Llobregat area, Barcelona (Spain). Veterinary Parasitology, 77(4), 267-275.
- Aranda, C., Eritja, R., Roiz, D. (2006). First record and establishment of the mosquito *Aedes albopictus* in Spain. Medical and Veterinary Entomology, 20(1), 150-152.
- Ascione, R., Gradoni, L., Maroli, M. (1996). Studio eco-epidemiologico su *Phlebotomus perniciosus* in focolai di leishmaniosi viscerale della Campania. Parassitologia, 38(1), 495-500.
- Bakonyi, T., Ivanics, É., Erdélyi, K., Ursu, K., Ferenczi, E., Weissenböck, H., Nowotny, N. (2006). Lineage 1 and 2 strains of encephalitic West Nile virus, central Europe. Emerging Infectious Diseases, 12(4), 618-623.
- Bailey, S., Eliason, D., Hoffmann, B. (1965). Flight and dispersal of the mosquito *Culex tarsalis* Coquillett in the Sacramento Valley of California. Hilgardia, 37(3), 73-113.
- Baldari, M., Tamburro, A., Sabatinelli, G., Romi, R., Severini, C., Cuccagna, G., Fiorilli, G., Allegri, M.P., Buriani, C., Toti, M. (1998). Malaria in Maremma, Italy. The Lancet, 351(9111), 1246-1247.
- Banfield, J. F., Barker, W. W., Welch, S. A., Taunton, A. (1999). Biological impact on mineral dissolution: application of the lichen model to understanding mineral

weathering in the rhizosphere. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 96(7), 3404-3411.

- Bardos, V., Danielova, V. I. (1959). The Tahyna Virus-a Virus isolated from Mosquitoes in Czechoslovakia. Journal of Hygiene, Epidemiology, Microbiology and Immunology, 3(3), 264-276.
- Barnard, C. C. (1952). Yaws and Flies. Past and Present Opinions on the Role of Flies in the Transmission of Framboesia Tropica. Journal of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene, 55(6), 135-141.
- Barrett, M. P., Croft, S. L. (2012). Management of trypanosomiasis and leishmaniasis. British Medical Bulletin, 104(1), 175-196.
- Bartholy, J., Gelybó, R. P. G. (2007). Regional Climate Change Expected in Hungary for 2071-2100. Applied Ecology and Environmental Research, 5(1), 1-17.
- Bartholy, J., Pongrácz, R., Torma, C., Pieczka, I., Hunyady, A. (2009). Regional climate model experiments for the Carpathian basin. In: 89th AMS Annual Meeting, 2009.01.11-2009.01.15, Phoenix. Avaiable from: http://real.mtak.hu/17715/1/147084.pdf
- Barzon, L., Papa, A., Lavezzo, E., Franchin, E., Pacenti, M., Sinigaglia, A., Masi, G., Trevisan, M., Squarzon, L., Papadopoulou, E., Nowotny, N., Ulbert, S., Piralla, A., Rovida, F., Baldanti, F., Percivalle, E., Palù, G. (2015). Phylogenetic characterization of Central/Southern European lineage 2 West Nile virus: analysis of human outbreaks in Italy and Greece, 2013–2014. Clinical Microbiology and Infection, 21(12), 1122-e1.
- Bayoh, M. N., Lindsay, S. W. (2003). Effect of temperature on the development of the aquatic stages of *Anopheles gambiae* sensu stricto (Diptera: Culicidae). Bulletin of Entomological Research, 93(5), 375-381.
- Bayoh, M. N., Lindsay, S. W. (2004). Temperature-related duration of aquatic stages of the Afrotropical malaria vector mosquito *Anopheles gambiae* in the laboratory. Medical and Veterinary Entomology, 18(2), 174-179.
- Becker, N., Petrič, D., Zgomba, M., Boase, C., Madon, M., Dahl, C., Kaiser, A. (2010). Mosquitoes and their control. 2nd ed. Heidelberg: Springer, 577 pp.
- Benedict, M. Q., Levine, R. S., Hawley, W. A., Lounibos, L. P. (2007). Spread of the tiger: global risk of invasion by the mosquito *Aedes albopictus*. Vector-borne and Zoonotic Diseases, 7(1), 76-85.
- Bergquist, R., Rinaldi, L. (2010). Health research based on geospatial tools: a timely approach in a changing environment. Journal of Helminthology, 84(1), 1-11.
- Bettini, S., Melis, P. (1988). Leishmaniasis in Sardinia. III. Soil analysis of a breeding site of three species of sandflies. Medical and Veterinary Entomology, 2(1), 67-71.
- Bhatt, S., Gething P. W., Bradym, O. J., Messinam J. P., Farlowm A. W., Moyesm, C. L., Drake, J. M., Brownstein, J. S., Hoen, A. G., Sankoh, O., Myers, M. F., George, D. B., Jaenisch, T., William Wint, G. R., Simmons, C. P., Scott, T. W., Farrar, J. J., Hay, S. I. (2013). The global distribution and burden of dengue. Nature. 496 (7446), 504–507.

- Binggeli, C. (2010). Building Systems for Interior Designers. 2nd. Hoboken, NJ: John Wiley & Sons, Inc. Building Systems for Interior Designers. Avaiable from: https://www.uop.edu.jo/download/Research/members/\_Architecture%20Ebook\_ %20Building%20Systems%20for%20Interior%20Designers.pdf
- Bókony, V., Kulcsár, A., Liker, A. (2010). Does urbanization select for weak competitors in house sparrows? Oikos, 119(3), 437-444.
- Bókony, V., Kulcsár, A., Tóth, Z., Liker, A. (2012A). Personality traits and behavioral syndromes in differently urbanized populations of house sparrows (*Passer domesticus*). PLoS One, 7(5), e36639.
- Bókony, V., Seress, G., Nagy, S., Lendvai, A. Z., Liker, A. (2012B). Multiple indices of body condition reveal no negative effect of urbanization in adult house sparrows. Landscape and Urban Planning, 104(1), 75-84.
- Bolner-Takács, K. (1999). Paleokarst features and other climatic relics in Hungarian caves. Acta Carsologica, 28 (1), 27-37.
- Bonilauri, P., Bellini, R., Calzolari, M., Angelini, R., Venturi, L., Fallacara, F., Cordioli, P., Angelini, P., Venturelli, C., Merialdi, G., Dottori, M. (2008). Chikungunya virus in *Aedes albopictus*, Italy. Emerging Infectious Diseases, 14(5), 852-854.
- Boros, G., Janisch, M., Sebestyén, Gy. (1982). *Dirofilaria immitis* infection in dogs [in Hungarian, with English abstract]. Magyar Állatorvosok Lapja, 37(1), 313–316.
- Bowman, D., Little, S. E., Lorentzen, L., Shields, J., Sullivan, M. P., Carlin, E. P. (2009). Prevalence and geographic distribution of *Dirofilaria immitis*, Borrelia burgdorferi, *Ehrlichia canis*, and *Anaplasma phagocytophilum* in dogs in the United States: results of a national clinic-based serologic survey. Veterinary Parasitology, 160(1-2), 138-148.
- Brazilian Purpuric Fever Study Group. (1987). *Haemophilus aegyptius* bacteraemia in Brazilian purpuric fever. The Lancet, 330(8562), 761-763.
- Bruce-Chwatt, L.J., De Zulueta, J. (1980) The rise and fall of malaria in Europe: a historico-epidemiological study. Oxford: Oxford University Press, Walton Street, UK.
- Buffington, J. D. (1972). Hibernaculum choice in *Culex pipiens*. Journal of Medical Entomology, 9(2), 128-132.
- Čabanová, V., Miterpáková, M., Valentová, D., Blažejová, H., Rudolf, I., Stloukal, E., Hurníková, Z., Dzidová, M. (2018). Urbanization impact on mosquito community and the transmission potential of filarial infection in central Europe. Parasites & vectors, 11(1), 261.
- Cailly, P., Tran, A., Balenghien, T., L'Ambert, G., Toty, C., Ezanno, P. (2012). A climate-driven abundance model to assess mosquito control strategies. Ecological Modelling, 227(2012), 7-17.
- Calado, D. C., Silva, M. A. N. D. (2002). Evaluation of the temperature influence on the development of *Aedes albopictus*. Revista de Saude Publica, 36(2), 173-179.
- Caminade, C., Medlock, J. M., Ducheyne, E., McIntyre, K. M., Leach, S., Baylis, M., Morse, A. P. (2014): Suitability of European climate for the Asian tiger

mosquito *Aedes albopictus*: recent trends and future scenarios. - Journal of the Royal Society Interface, rsif20120138. (2014). Impact of climate change on global malaria distribution. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 111(9), 3286-3291.

- Cancrini, G., Romi, R., Gabrielli, S., Toma, L., Di Paolo, M., Scaramozzino, P. (2003). First finding of *Dirofilaria repens* in a natural population of *Aedes albopictus*. Medical and Veterinary Entomology, 17(4), 448-451.
- Carabali, M., Hernandez, L. M., Arauz, M. J., Villar, L. A., Ridde, V. (2015). Why are people with dengue dying? A scoping review of determinants for dengue mortality. BMC Infectious Diseases, 15(1), 301.
- Casiraghi, M., Bazzocchi, C., Mortarino, M., Ottina, E., Genchi, C. (2006). A simple molecular method for discriminating common filarial nematodes of dogs (*Canis familiaris*). Veterinary Parasitology, 141(3-4), 368-372.
- CDC, West Nile Virus, Symptoms & Treatment. Avaiable from: https://www.cdc.gov/westnile/symptoms/index.html. Last accessed: 30.12.2018
- Chase, J. M., Knight, T. M. (2003). Drought-induced mosquito outbreaks in wetlands. Ecology Letters, 6(11), 1017-1024.
- Christophers, S. R. (1960). *Aedes aegypti*: The yellow fever mosquito. Cambridge University Press, UK, pp. 739.
- Ciferri, F. (1982). Human pulmonary dirofilariasis in the United States: a critical review. The American Journal of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene, 31(2), 302-308.
- Craig, M. H., Snow, R. W., le Sueur, D. (1999). A climate-based distribution model of malaria transmission in sub-Saharan Africa. Parasitology Today, 15(3), 105-111.
- Czúni, L., Lipovits, Á., Seress, G. (2012). Estimation of urbanization using visual features of satellite images. Bridging the geographic information science. Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer-Verlag, pp. 233-238.
- Csontos, L., Nagymarosy, A. (1998). The Mid-Hungarian line: a zone of repeated tectonic inversions. Tectonophysics, 297(1-4), 51-71.
- De Zulueta, J. (1994). Malaria and ecosystems: from prehistory to posteradication. Parassitologia, 36(1-2), 7-15.
- Del Rosario, A. (1963). Studies on the biology of Philippine mosquitoes. II. Observations on the life and behaviour of *Aedes albopictus* (Skuse) in the laboratory. Philippine Journal of Science, 92(1), 89-103.
- Delatte, H., Gimonneau, G., Triboire, A., Fontenille, D. (2009). Influence of temperature on immature development, survival, longevity, fecundity, and gonotrophic cycles of *Aedes albopictus*, vector of chikungunya and dengue in the Indian Ocean. Journal of Medical Entomology, 46(1), 33-41.
- Desjeux, P., Alvar, J. (2003). *Leishmania*/HIV co-infections: epidemiology in Europe. Annals of Tropical Medicine & Parasitology, 97(suppl.1), 3-15.

- Drever, J. I., Stillings, L. L. (1997). The role of organic acids in mineral weathering. Colloids and Surfaces A: Physicochemical and Engineering Aspects, 120(1-3), 167-181.
- ECDC, 2017 April. The current known distribution of *Aedes albopictus* in Europe. Available from: https://ecdc.europa.eu/en/publications-data/aedes-albopictuscurrent-known-distribution-europe-april-2017. Last accessed: 25 04 2017.
- ECDC, 2016 January. Plebotomine sand flies: distribution maps. Avaiable from: http://ecdc.europa.eu/en/healthto. Last accessed: 30 01 2016.
- Edman, J. D., Webber, L. A., Kale II, H. W. (1972). Effect of mosquito density on the interrelationship of host behavior and mosquito feeding success. The American Journal of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene, 21(4), 487-491.
- Emmanuel, R., Krüger, E. (2012). Urban heat island and its impact on climate change resilience in a shrinking city: The case of Glasgow, UK. Building and Environment, 53(1), 137-149.
- ENSEMBLES (2013): ENSEMBLES data archive. ensemblesrt3.dmi.dk. Avaiable from: http://ensembles-eu.metoffice.com/data.html. Last accessed: 2013.03.01.
- Epinfo 1: Nemzetközi/Hazai információ Nyugat-Nílusi Láz Megbetegedések Magyarországon és Európában [Epinfo: International / national information about the West Nile Virus caused diseases in Hungary and Europe]. Epinfo 2010; 17: 417–424 (2010). [updated 2010 April 25; cited 2016 November 1] Available from: http://epa.oszk.hu/00300/00398/00409/pdf/epinfo\_EPA00398 \_2010\_34.pdf. In Hungarian.
- Epinfo 2: Hazai információ-előzetes jelentés a Magyarországon előforduló, ízeltlábú vektorok által terjesztett zoonózisok évi járványügyi jellemzőiről [Epinfo: Domestic information report about the annual epidemiological characteristics of the arthropod vectors caused zoonotic diseases in Hungary]. Epinfo 2013; 21: 137–148. [updated 2016 May 23; cited 2016 November 1] Available from: http://epa.oszk. hu/00300/00398/00578/pdf/EPA00398\_epinfo\_2014\_13. pdf. In Hungarian.
- Esri 10.0 (2010). ArcGIS (Version 10.0). ESRI. The technical support available from: https://support.esri.com/en/products/desktop/arcgis-desktop/arcmap/10. Last accessed: 29 04 2019.
- Farajollahi, A., Crans, W. J., Bryant, P., Wolf, B., Burkhalter, K. L., Godsey, M. S., Aspen, S. E., Nasci, R. S. (2005). Detection of West Nile viral RNA from an overwintering pool of *Culex pipens pipiens* (Diptera: Culicidae) in New Jersey, 2003. Journal of Medical Entomology, 42(3), 490–494.
- Farkas, R. (2012). First record of autochthonous canine leishmaniasis in Hungary. Vector-borne and Zoonotic Diseases, 12(7), 588-594.
- Farkas, R., Tánczos, B., Bongiorno, G., Maroli, M., Dereure, J., Ready, P. D. (2011). First surveys to investigate the presence of canine leishmaniasis and its phlebotomine vectors in Hungary. Vector-borne and Zoonotic Diseases, 11(7), 823-834.
- Farkas, R., Gyurkovszky, M., Lukács, Z., Aladics, B., Solymosi, N. (2014). Seroprevalence of some vector-borne infections of dogs in Hungary. Vectorborne and Zoonotic Diseases, 14(4), 256-260.
- Fauna Europaea: Zoological taxonomic index for European land and freshwater species. Museum für Naturkunde Leibniz-Institut für Evolutions- und Biodiversitätsforschung Invalidenstr. 43 10115 Berlin, Germany. Avaiable from: https://fauna-eu.org. Last accessed: 25 04 2019.
- Fenton, M. B. (2001). Bats, revised edition. New York: Checkmark Books, pp. 1-224.
- Fischer, D., Thomas, S. M., Niemitz, F., Reineking, B., Beierkuhnlein, C. (2011). Projection of climatic suitability for *Aedes albopictus* Skuse (Culicidae) in Europe under climate change conditions. Global and Planetary Change, 78(1-2), 54-64.
- Fischer, D., Thomas, S. M., Neteler, M. G., Tjaden, N., Beierkuhnlein, C. (2014). Climatic suitability of *Aedes albopictus* in Europe referring to climate change projections: comparison of mechanistic and correlative niche modelling approaches. Eurosurveillance, 19(6). Available from: https://pdfs.semanticscholar.org/939a/f9abbae24f7f51b01e4876a3af27c823cb55. pdf. Last accessed: 25 04 2019.
- Frissell, C. A., Liss, W. J., Warren, C. E., Hurley, M. D. (1986). A hierarchical framework for stream habitat classification: viewing streams in a watershed context. Environmental Management, 10(2), 199-214.
- Gall, J.-C., Grauvogel, L. (1966). Faune du Buntsandstein 1. Pontes d'invertébrés du Buntsandstein supérieur. Annales Paléontologie, Invertébrés, 52(2), 155-161.
- García, M. Á. S. V., Hervás, J., Chacón, F., Gómez, J., Curdi, J. L., Castrillo, J., Pérez, R., Pascual, F. (2000). Evaluación del gato común (felis catus domesticus) como reservorio de la Leishmaniosis en la cuenca mediterranea. Pequeños Animales, (24), 46-54.
- Gates, B. (2014). The Deadliest Animal in the World. Avaiable from: https://www.gatesnotes.com/Health/Most-Lethal-Animal-Mosquito-Week. Last acceded: 29-04-2019.
- Gazave, É., Chevillon, C., Lenormand, T., Marquine, M., Raymond, M. (2001). Dissecting the cost of insecticide resistance genes during the overwintering period of the mosquito *Culex pipiens*. Heredity, 87(4), 441–448.
- GBD (2015): Disease and Injury Incidence and Prevalence, Collaborators. (8 October 2016). "Global, regional, and national incidence, prevalence, and years lived with disability for 310 diseases and injuries, 1990-2015: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2015". Lancet. 388 (10053), 1545–1602.
- Genchi, C., Kramer, L. H., Prieto, G. (2001). Epidemiology of canine and feline dirofilariasis: a global view. Heartworm infection in humans and animals. Eds.: Fernando Simón, Claudio & Genchi. Universidad de Salamanca, Spain, pp. 121-133.
- Genchi, C., Rinaldi, L., Mortarino, M., Genchi, M., Cringoli, G. (2009). Climate and *Dirofilaria* infection in Europe. Veterinary Parasitology, 163(4), 286-292.

- Genchi, C., Mortarino, M., Rinaldi, L., Cringoli, G., Traldi, G., Genchi, M. (2011). Changing climate and changing vector-borne disease distribution: the example of *Dirofilaria* in Europe. Veterinary Parasitology, 176(4), 295-299.
- Gething, P. W., Patil, A. P., Smith, D. L., Guerra, C. A., Elyazar, I. R., Johnston, G. L., Tatem, A. J., Hay, S. I. (2011). A new world malaria map: *Plasmodium falciparum* endemicity in 2010. Malaria Journal, 10(1), 378-386.
- Giacomini, T., Axler, O., Mouchet, J., Lebrin P., Carlioz R., Paugam, B., Paugam, B., Brassier, D., Donetti, L., Giacomini, F., Vachon, F. (1997). Pitfalls in the diagnosis of airport malaria. Seven cases observed in the Paris area in 1994. Scandinavian Journal of Infectious Diseases, 29(4), 433-435.
- Gibbons, J. W., Scott, D. E., Ryan, T. J., Buhlmann, K. A., Tuberville, T. D., Metts, B. S., Metts, B. S., Greene, J. L., Mills, T., Leiden, Y., Poppy, S., Winne, C. T. (2000). The global decline of reptiles, Déjà Vu Amphibians: reptile species are declining on a global scale. Six significant threats to reptile populations are habitat loss and degradation, introduced invasive species, environmental pollution, disease, unsustainable use, and global climate change. AIBS Bulletin, 50(8), 653-666.
- GISCO (2013), GISCO Eurostat (European Commission). Available from: https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/web/gisco. Last accessed: 2013.01.01
- Goddard, L. B., Roth, A. E., Reisen, W. K., Scott, T. W. (2003). Vertical transmission of West Nile virus by three California *Culex* (Diptera: Culicidae) species. Journal of Medical Entomology, 40(6), 743-746.
- Goldblum, N., Sterk, V. V., Paderski, B. (1954). West Nile fever. The clinical features of the disease and the isolation of West Nile virus from the blood of nine human cases. American Journal of Hygiene, 59(1), 89-103.
- Gonsalves, L., Bicknell, B., Law, B., Webb, C. Monamy, V. (2013). Mosquito Consumption by Insectivorous Bats: Does Size Matter? PLoS One, 8(10), e77183.
- Grard, G., Caron, M., Mombo, I. M., Nkoghe, D., Ondo, S. M., Jiolle, D., Fontenille, D., Paupy, C., Leroy, E. M. (2014). Zika virus in Gabon (Central Africa)–2007: a new threat from *Aedes albopictus*? PLoS Neglected Tropical Diseases, 8(2), e2681.
- Gratz, N. G. (2004). Critical review of the vector status of *Aedes albopictus*. Medical and Veterinary Entomology, 18(3), 215-227.
- Grimmond, C.S.B., Roth, M., Oke, T.R., Au, Y.C., Best, M., Betts, R., Carmichael, G., Cleugh, H., Dabberdt, W., Emmanuel, R., Freitas, E., Fortuniak, K., Hanna, S., Klein, P., Kalkstein, L.S., Liu, C.H., Nickson, A., Pearlmutter, D., Sailor, D., Voogt, J. (2010). Climate and more sustainable cities: climate information for improved planning and management of cities (producers/capabilities perspective). Procedia Environmental Sciences, 1(1), 247-274.
- Gutro, R., Ramanujan, K., Closs, J. (2002). Science Writer's Guide to Aqua. Earth Observing System Project Science Office, NASA Goddard Space Flight Center.

- Hackett, L. W., Missiroli, A. (1935). The varieties of *Anopheles maculipennis* and their relation to the distribution of malaria in Europe. Rivista di Malariologia, 14(1).
- Hanson, W. J. (1961). The breeding places of *Phlebotomus* in Panama (Diptera, Psychodidae). Annals of the Entomological Society of America, 54(3), 317-322.
- Harbach, R. E., Greenwalt, D. (2012). Two Eocene species of Culiseta (Diptera: Culicidae) from the Kishenehn Formation in Montana. Zootaxa, 3530(1), 25-34.
- Harbach, R. E. (2011). Classification within the cosmopolitan genus *Culex* (Diptera: Culicidae): The foundation for molecular systematics and phylogenetic research. Acta Tropica, 120(1-2), 1-14.
- Harrison, S., Damschen, E. I., Grace, J. B. (2010). Ecological contingency in the effects of climatic warming on forest herb communities. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 107(45), 19362-19367.
- Hayes, E. B., Sejvar, J. J., Zaki, S. R., Lanciotti, R. S., Bode, A. V., Campbell, G. L. (2005). Virology, pathology, and clinical manifestations of West Nile virus disease. Emerging Infectious Diseases, 11(8), 1174-1179.
- Haylock, M. R., Hofstra, N., Tank, A. K., Klok, E. J., Jones, P. D., New, M. (2008). A European daily high-resolution gridded data set of surface temperature and precipitation for 1950–2006. Journal of Geophysical Research: Atmospheres, 113(D20).
- Heinrich, D., Fahnert, R., Hergt, M. (2006). Dtv-Atlas Erde: physische Geographie; mit 147 Abbildungseiten in Farbe. Dt. Taschenbuch-Verlag, Germany.
- Helinski, M. E., Valerio, L., Facchinelli, L., Scott, T. W., Ramsey, J., Harrington, L. C. (2012). Evidence of polyandry for *Aedes aegypti* in semifield enclosures. The American Journal of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene, 86(4), 635-641.
- Hertig, M. (1942). *Phlebotomus* and Carrion's disease. The American Journal of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene, 1(4\_Suppl), 23-60.
- Hochedez, P., Jaureguiberry, S., Debruyne, M., Bossi, P., Hausfater, P., Brucker, G., Bricaire, F., Caumes, E. (2006). Chikungunya infection in travelers. Emerging Infectious Diseases, 12(10), 1565-1567.
- Hohensinner, S., Jungwirth, M., Muhar, S., Schmutz, S. (2011). Spatio-temporal habitat dynamics in a changing Danube River landscape 1812—2006. River Research and Applications, 27(8), 939-955.
- Honório, N. A., Silva, W. D. C., Leite, P. J., Gonçalves, J. M., Lounibos, L. P., Lourenço-de-Oliveira, R. (2003). Dispersal of *Aedes aegypti* and *Aedes albopictus* (Diptera: Culicidae) in an urban endemic dengue area in the State of Rio de Janeiro, Brazil. Memórias do Instituto Oswaldo Cruz, 98(2), 191-198.
- Hubálek, Z. (2008). Mosquito-borne viruses in Europe. Parasitology Research 103(1), 29-43.
- Hubálek, Z., Halouzka, J. (1996). Arthropod-borne viruses of vertebrates in Europe. Arthropod-borne viruses of vertebrates in Europe. Acta Scientiarum Naturalium Brno, 30(4-5), 1-95.

- Hufnagel, L., Kocsis, M. (2011). Impacts of climate change on Lepidoptera species and communities. Applied Ecology and Environmental Research, 9(1), 43-72.
- Huntley, B. (1991). How plants respond to climate change: migration rates, individualism and the consequences for plant communities. Annals of Botany, 67, 15-22.
- Ibáñez-Bernal, S., Briseno, B., Mutebi, J. P., Argot, E., Rodriguez, G., Martinez-Campos, C., Paz, R., de la Fuente-San Román, P., Tapia-Conyer, R., Flisser, A. (1997). First record in America of *Aedes albopictus* naturally infected with dengue virus during the 1995 outbreak at Reynosa, Mexico. Medical and Veterinary Entomology, 11(4), 305-309.
- Igarashi, A. (1978). Isolation of a Singh's *Aedes albopictus* cell clone sensitive to Dengue and Chikungunya viruses. Journal of General Virology, 40(3), 531-544.
- Ihler, G. M. (1996). Bartonella bacilliformis: dangerous pathogen slowly emerging from deep background. FEMS Microbiology Letters, 144(1), 1-11.
- Ives, J. D. (1938). Cave Hibernation of Mosquitoes. Journal of the Tennessee Academy of Science, 13(1), 15-20.
- Jackson, R. G. (1975). Hierarchical attributes and a unifying model of bed forms composed of cohesionless material and produced by shearing flow. Geological Society of America Bulletin, 86(11), 1523-1533.
- Jacob, D. (2001). A note to the simulation of the annual and inter-annual variability of the water budget over the Baltic Sea drainage basin. Meteorology and Atmospheric Physics, 77(1-4), 61-73.
- Jacob, D., Podzun, R. (1997). Sensitivity studies with the regional climate model REMO. Meteorology and Atmospheric Physics, 63(1-2), 119-129.
- Jacsó, O., Mándoki, M., Majoros, G., Pétsch, M., Mortarino, M., Genchi, C., Fok, É. (2009). First autochthonous *Dirofilaria immitis* (Leidy, 1856) infection in a dog in Hungary. Helminthologia, 46(3), 159-161.
- Jelinek, T., Schulte-Hillen, J. A. N., Loscher, T. (1996). Human dirofilariasis. International Journal of Dermatology, 35(12), 872-875.
- Jetten, T. H., Martens, W. J. M., Takken, W. (1996). Model simulations to estimate malaria risk under climate change. Journal of Medical Entomology, 33(3), 361-371.
- Jetten, T. H., Takken, W. (1994). Anophelism without malaria in Europe: a review of the ecology and distribution of the genus *Anopheles* in Europe. Wageningen, The Netherlands: Wageningen Agricultural University, pp. 94-95.
- Joubert, L., Oudar, J., Mouchet, J., Hannoun, C. (1967). Transmission of myxomatosis by mosquitos in the Camargue. Pre-eminent part played by *Aedes caspius* and the *Anopheles maculipennis* group. Bulletin de l'Academie Veterinaire de France, 40(1), 315-322.
- Jöst, H., Bialonski, A., Maus, D., Sambri, V., Eiden, M., Groschup, M. H., Günther, S., Becker, N., Schmidt-Chanasit, J. (2011). Isolation of Usutu virus in Germany. The American Journal of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene, 85(3), 551-553.

- Jump, A. S., & Penuelas, J. (2005). Running to stand still: adaptation and the response of plants to rapid climate change. Ecology Letters, 8(9), 1010-1020.
- Kalan, K., Kostanjšek, R., Merdić, E., Trilar, T. (2011): A survey of *Aedes albopictus* (Diptera: Culicidae) distribution in Slovenia in 2007 and 2010. Natura Sloveniae: 12(2), 39-50.
- Kampen, H., Kronefeld, M., Zielke, D., Werner, D. (2013). Further specimens of the Asian tiger mosquito *Aedes albopictus* (Diptera, Culicidae) trapped in southwest Germany. Parasitology Research, 112(2), 905-907.
- Kartman, L. (1953). Factors influencing infection of the mosquito with *Dirofilaria immitis* (Leidy, 1856). Experimental Parasitology, 2(1), 27-78.
- Kemenesi, G., Dallos, B., Oldal, M., Kutas, A., Földes, F., Németh, V., Reiter, P., Bakonyi, T., Bányai, K., Jakab, F. (2014). Putative novel lineage of West Nile virus in *Uranotaenia unguiculata* mosquito, Hungary. Virusdisease, 25(4), 500-503.
- Kenyeres, Z., Tóth, S. (2008). Identification keys to Mosquitoes II (Imagoes) [Csípőszúnyog határozó II. In Hungarian]. Keszthely: Pannónia Centre Expert and Consuelling Coordinative Ltd., p. 96.
- Kern, K. (1994). Grundlagen naturnaher Gewässergestaltung: Geomorphologische Entwicklung von Fließgewässern. Springer-Verlag, Berlin.
- Kershaw, T., Sanderson, M., Coley, D., Eames, M. (2010). Estimation of the urban heat island for UK climate change projections. Building Services Engineering Research and Technology, 31(3), 251-263.
- Killick-Kendrick, R. (1987). Breeding places of *Phlebotomus ariasi* in the cevennes focus of leishmaniasis in the south of France. Parassitologia, 29(1), 181-91.
- Killick-Kendrick, R. (1990). Phlebotomine vectors of the leishmaniases: a review. Medical and Veterinary Entomology, 4(1), 1-24.
- Killick-Kendrick, R. (1999). The biology and control of phlebotomine sand flies. Clinics in Dermatology, 17(3), 279-289.
- Killick-Kendrick, R., Rioux, J. A., Bailly, M., Guy, M. W., Wilkes, T. J., Guy, F. M., Davidson, I., Knechtli, R., Ward, R. D., Guilvard, E., Perieres, J., Durois, H. (1984). Ecology of leishmaniasis in the south of France. 20. Dispersal of *Phlebotomus ariasi* Tonnoir, 1921 as a factor in the spread of visceral leishmaniasis in the Cévennes. Annales de Parasitologie Humaine et Comparée, 59(6), 555-572.
- Killick-Kendrick, R., Wilkes, T. J., Bailly, M., Bailly, I., Righton, L. A. (1986). Preliminary field observations on the flight speed of a phlebotomine sandfly. Transactions of the Royal Society of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene, 80(1), 138-142.
- Kilpatrick, A. M., LaDeau, S. L., Marra, P. P. (2007). "Ecology of West Nile virus transmission and its impact on birds in the western hemisphere". The Auk, 124 (4), 1121-1136.

- Kim, Y. H., Baik, J. J. (2004). Daily maximum urban heat island intensity in large cities of Korea. Theoretical and Applied Climatology, 79(3-4), 151-164.
- Kjærandsen, J. (1993). Diptera in mines and other cave systems in southern Norway. Entomologica Fennica, 4(3), 151-160.
- Klein Tank, A.M.G., Wijngaard, J.B., Können, G.P., Böhm, R., Demarée, G., Gocheva, A., Mileta, M., Pashiardis, S., Hejkrlik, L., Kern-Hansen, C., Heino, R., Bessemoulin, P., Müller-Westermeier, G., Tzanakou, M., Szalai, S., Pálsdóttir, T., Fitzgerald, D., Rubin, S., Capaldo, M., Maugeri, M., Leitass, A., Bukantis, A., Aberfeld, R., van Engelen, A. F. V., Forland, E., Mietus, M., Coelho, F., Mares, C., Razuvaev, V., Nieplova, E., Cegnar, T., Antonio-López, J., Dahlström, B., Moberg, A., Kirchhofer, W., Ceylan, A., Pachaliuk, O., Alexander, L. V., Petrovic, P. (2002). Daily dataset of 20th-century surface air temperature and precipitation series for the European Climate Assessment. International Journal of Climatology, 22(1), 1441–1453.
- Klobučar, A., Merdic, E., Benic, N., Baklaic, Ž. L., Krčmar, S. A. (2006). First record of *Aedes albopictus* in Croatia. - Journal of the American Mosquito Control Association, 22(1), 147-148.
- Knight, C. G. (1971). The ecology of African sleeping sickness. Annals of the Association of American Geographers, 61(1), 23-44.
- Knudsen, A. B., Romi, R., Majori, G. (1996). Occurrence and spread in Italy of Aedes albopictus, with implications for its introduction into other parts of Europe. -Journal of the American Mosquito Control Association, 12(2 Pt 1), 177-183.
- Kolokotroni, M., Ren, X., Davies, M., Mavrogianni, A. (2012). London's urban heat island: Impact on current and future energy consumption in office buildings. Energy and Buildings, 47(1), 302-311.
- Koopmans, M., Martina, B., Reusken, C., van Maanen, K. (2007). West Nile virus in Europe: waiting for the start of the epidemic. Emerging Pests and Vector-borne Diseases in Europe, 1(1), 123-151.
- Kotlarski, S., Block, A., Böhm, U., Jacob, D., Keuler, K., Knoche, R., Rechid, D., Walter, A. (2005). Regional climate model simulations as input for hydrological applications: evaluation of uncertainties. Advances in Geosciences, 5(1), 119-125.
- Köhler, K., Stechele, M., Hetzel, U., Domingo, M., Schönian, G., Zahner, H., Burkhardt, E. (2002). Cutaneous leishmaniosis in a horse in southern Germany caused by *Leishmania infantum*. Veterinary Parasitology, 109(1-2), 9-17.
- Kramer, W. L., Jones, R. H., Holbrook, F. R., Walton, T. E., Calisher, C. H. (1990). Isolation of arboviruses from *Culicoides* midges (Diptera: Ceratopogonidae) in Colorado during an epizootic of vesicular stomatitis New Jersey. Journal of Medical Entomology, 27(4), 487-493.
- Krüger, A., Rech, A., Su, X. Z., Tannich, E. (2001). Two cases of autochthonous *Plasmodium falciparum* malaria in Germany with evidence for local transmission by indigenous *Anopheles plumbeus*. Tropical Medicine & International Health, 6(12), 983-985.

- Krzemiński, W., Krzemińska, E. (2003). Triassic Diptera: descriptions, revisions and phylogenetic relations. Acta Zoologica Cracoviensia, 46(Supplement–Fossil Insects), 153-184.
- Kuhn, K. G., Campbell-Lendrum, D. H., Davies, C. R. (2002). A continental risk map for malaria mosquito (Diptera: Culicidae) vectors in Europe. Journal of Medical Entomology, 39(4), 621-630.
- Kuno, G., Chang, G. J. J., Tsuchiya, K. R., Karabatsos, N., Cropp, C. B. (1998). Phylogeny of the genus Flavivirus. Journal of Virology, 72(1), 73-83.
- Küchlein, J., Ringelberg, J. (1964). Further investigations on the distribution of hibernating *Culex pipiens* L. (Diptera, Culicidae) in artificial marl caves in South Limburg (Netherlands). Entomologia Experimentalis et Applicata 7(1), 25-46.
- Labarthe, N., Serrão, M. L., Melo, Y. F., Oliveira, S. J. D., Lourenço-de-Oliveira, R. (1998). Potential vectors of *Dirofilaria immitis* (Leidy, 1856) in Itacoatiara, oceanic region of Niterói municipality, State of Rio de Janeiro, Brazil. Memórias do Instituto Oswaldo Cruz, 93(4), 425-432.
- Ladányi, M., Horváth, L. (2010). A review of the potential climate change impact on insect populations- general and agricultural aspects. Applied Ecology and Environmental Research, 8(2), 143-152.
- Lelovics, E. (2012). Műholdas és állomási méréseken alapuló városi hősziget vizsgálat Budapest térségére. - Thesis. Eötvös Loránd University, Department of Meteorology. Available from: https://docplayer.hu/42700950-Muholdas-varosihosziget-vizsgalat.html. Last accessed: 05 04 2019.
- Lelovics, E., Pongrácz, R., Bartholy, J., Dezső, Zs. (2012). Budapesti városi hősziget hatás elemzése műholdas és felszíni mérések alapján. In: Nyári, D. (ed.): Kockázat -konfliktus - kihívás. A VI. Magyar Földrajzi Konferencia, a MERIEXWA nyitókonferenciája és a Geográfus Doktoranduszok Országos Konferenciájának Tanulmánykötete. – Szegedi Tudományegyetem, Szeged.
- Liker, A., Papp, Z., Bókony, V., Lendvai, A. Z. (2008). Lean birds in the city: body size and condition of house sparrows along the urbanization gradient. Journal of Animal Ecology, 77(4), 789-795.
- de Lima-Camara, T. N., Honório, N. A., Lourenço-de-Oliveira, R. (2007). Parity and ovarian development of *Aedes aegypti* and *Ae. albopictus* (Diptera: Culicidae) in metropolitan Rio de Janeiro. Journal of Vector Ecology, 32(1), 34-40.
- de Lima-Camara, T. N., Lima, J. B. P., Bruno, R. V., Peixoto, A. A. (2014). Effects of insemination and blood-feeding on locomotor activity of *Aedes albopictus* and *Aedes aegypti* (Diptera: Culicidae) females under laboratory conditions. Parasites & Vectors, 7(1), 304.
- Lindgren, E., Naucke, T., Marty, P., Menne, B. (2006). Leishmaniasis: influences of climate and climate change epidemiology, ecology and adaptation measures. Climate change and adaptation strategies for human health. Darmstadt, Germany, Springer, pp. 131-156.
- Lindsay, S. W., Birley, M. H. (1996). Climate change and malaria transmission. Annals of Tropical Medicine & Parasitology, 90(5), 573-588.

- Loevinsohn, M. E. (1994). Climatic warming and increased malaria incidence in Rwanda. The Lancet, 343(8899), 714-718.
- Lounibos, L. P., Suárez, S., Menéndez, Z., Nishimura, N., Escher, R. L., O'Connell, S. M., Rey, J. R. (2002) Does temperature affect the outcome of larval competition between *Aedes aegypti* and *Aedes albopictus*? Journal of Vector Ecology, 27(1), 86–95.
- Lowry, R. (2004). VassarStats: website for statistical computation. Vassar College. Available from: http://vassarstats.net/. Last accessed: 25 04 2019.
- Lőrincz, F. (1937). Malaria in Hungary. Rivista di Malariologia, 16(6), 465-479.
- Ludlam, K. W., Jachowski, L. A., Otto, G. F. (1970). Potential vectors of *Dirofilaria immitis*. Journal of the American Veterinary Medical Association, 157(1), 1354-1359.
- L'vov, D. K., Butenko, A. M., Gromashevsky, V. L., Kovtunov, A. I., Prilipov, A. G., Kinney, R., Aristova, V. A., Dzharkenov, A. F., Samokhvalov, E. I., Savage, H. M., Shchelkanov, M. Y., Galkina, I. V., Deryabin, P. G., Gubler, D. J., Kulikova, L. N., Alkhovsky, S. K., Moskvina, T. M., Zlobina, L. V., Sadykova, G. K., Shatalov, A. G., Lvov, D. N., Usachev, V. E., Voronina, A. G. (2004). West Nile virus and other zoonotic viruses in Russia: examples of emergingreemerging situations. Vienna, Austria, Springer, pp. 85–96.
- Lysenko, A., Kondrachin, A., Ejov, M. (2003). Malariology. 2nd ed. Copenhagen: WHO, Regional office for Europe. 512 pp. WHO/MAL/03/1089 [in Russian].
- Macêdo, F. C. D., Labarthe, N., Lourenço-de-Oliveira, R. (1998). Susceptibility of *Aedes scapularis* (Rondani, 1848) to *Dirofilaria immitis* (Leidy, 1856), an emerging zoonosis. Memórias do Instituto Oswaldo Cruz, 93(4), 435-437.
- Markus, M. B., Oosthuizen, J. H. (1972). Pathogenicity of *Haemoproteus columbae*. Transactions of the Royal Society of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene, 66(1), 186-187.
- Maroli, M., Bigliocchi, F., Khoury, C. (1994). I flebotomi in Italia: osservazioni sulla distribuzione e sui metodi di campionamento. Parassitologia, 36(1), 251-251.
- Maroli, M., Khoury, C. (1998). Leishmaniasis vectors in Italy. Giornale Italiano di Medicina Tropicale, 3(3-4), 79-75.
- Martens, W. J., Niessen, L. W., Rotmans, J., Jetten, T. H., McMichael, A. J. (1995). Potential impact of global climate change on malaria risk. Environmental Health Perspectives, 103(5), 458-464.
- Martens, P., Kovats, R. S., Nijhof, S., De Vries, P., Livermore, M. T. J., Bradley, D. J., Cox, J., McMichael, A. J. (1999). Climate change and future populations at risk of malaria. Global Environmental Change, 9(1), S89-S107.
- Márton, E., Fodor, L. (2003). Tertiary paleomagnetic results and structural analysis from the Transdanubian Range (Hungary): rotational disintegration of the Alcapa unit. Tectonophysics, 363(3-4), 201-224.

- Machtinger, E., Kaufman, P. E. (2011). Eye gnats, grass flies, eye flies, fruit flies *Liohippelates* spp. Insecta: Diptera: Chloropidae). University of Florida IFAS Extension, EENY-485 (IN884), 1-6.
- Marchette, N. J., Garcia, R., Rudnick, A. (1969). Isolation of Zika virus from *Aedes aegypti* mosquitoes in Malaysia. The American Journal of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene, 18(3), 411-415.
- Mayhew, P. J. (2007). Why are there so many insect species? Perspectives from fossils and phylogenies. Biological Reviews, 82(3), 425-454.
- McDonald, G. (1957). The Epidemiology and Control of Malaria. Oxford University Press, London, UK, p. 201.
- Medlock, J. M., Hansford, K. M., Schaffner, F., Versteirt, V., Hendrickx, G., Zeller, H., Bortel, W. V. (2012). A review of the invasive mosquitoes in Europe: ecology, public health risks, and control options. Vector-borne and Zoonotic Diseases, 12(6), 435-447.
- Mendis, K., Sina, B. J., Marchesini, P., Carter, R. (2001). The neglected burden of *Plasmodium vivax* malaria. The American Journal of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene, 64(1\_suppl), 97-106.
- Menne, B. and Ebi, K.L. (Eds.) (2006) Climate change and adaptation strategies for human health. Darmstadt, Germany, Springer.
- Merdić, E. (2011). *Aedes albopictus*: Invasive species in Croatia (past, present, surveillance and risk assessment). Simposium: Emerging vector-borne disease, the role of *Aedes* mosquitoes, Cervia 9-10, May 2011.
- Merrill, J. R., Otis, J., Logan, W. D., Davis, M. B. (1980). The dog heartworm (*Dirofilaria immitis*) in man: An epidemic pending or in progress? Jama, 243(10), 1066-1068.
- Minár, J., Hájková, Z. (1966). Knowledge on the hibernation of mosquitoes in our territory, especially in south Moravia. Folia Parasitologica, 13 (3), 237-247.
- Minár, J., Ryba, J. (1971). Experimental studies on overwintering conditions of mosquitoes. Folia Parasitologica, 18 (3), 255-259.
- Mirzaei, P. A., Haghighat, F. (2010). Approaches to study urban heat island–abilities and limitations. Building and Environment, 45(10), 2192-2201.
- Mitchell, C. J. (1995). Geographic spread of *Aedes albopictus* and potential for involvement in arbovirus cycles in the Mediterranean basin. Journal of Vector Ecology, 20(1), 44-58.
- Móga, J., Németh, R. (2005). The morphological research of the basalt and loess covered plateaus in the Bakony Mts. (Transdanubian Middle Mts.-Hungary): Morfološke raziskave na krasu pokritem z bazaltom in publico v Bakonjskem gozdu (Transdanubijsko hribovje, Madžarska). Slovenska akademija znanosti in umetnosti. Acta Carsologica, 34(6), 397-414.
- Moncaz, A., Faiman, R., Kirstein, O., Warburg, A. (2012). Breeding sites of *Phlebotomus sergenti*, the sand fly vector of cutaneous leishmaniasis in the Judean Desert. PLoS Neglected Tropical Diseases, 6(7), e1725.

- Moore, C. G., Mitchell, C. J. (1997). *Aedes albopictus* in the United States: ten-year presence and public health implications. Emerging Infectious Diseases, 3(3), 329-334.
- Moorhouse, D. E. (1978). *Dirofilaria immitis*: A cause of human intra-ocular infection. Infection, 6(4), 192-193.
- Morchón, R., Bargues, M. D., Latorre, J. M., Melero-Alcibar, R., Pou-Barreto, C., Mas-Coma, S., Simón, F. (2007). Haplotype H1 of *Culex pipiens* implicated as natural vector of *Dirofilaria immitis* in an endemic area of Western Spain. Vector-borne and Zoonotic Diseases, 7(4), 653-658.
- Morchón, R., Carretón, E., González Miguel, J., Mellado Hernández, I. (2012). Heartworm disease (*Dirofilaria immitis*) and their vectors in Europe–new distribution trends. Frontiers in Physiology, 3(2012), 196.
- Mori, A., Wada, Y. (1977). The gonotrophic cycle of *Aedes albopictus* in the field. Tropical Medicine, 19(3/4), 141-146.
- Mortarino, M., Musella, V., Costa, V., Genchi, C., Cringoli, G., Rinaldi, L. (2008). GIS modeling for canine dirofilariasis risk assessment in central Italy. Geospatial Health, 2(2), 253-261.
- Mörner, T. (1992). The ecology of tularaemia. Revue Scientifique et Technique-Office International des Épizooties, 11(1992), 1123-1123.
- Muro, A., Genchi, C., Cordero, M., Simon, F. (1999). Human dirofilariasis in the European Union. Parasitology Today, 15(9), 386-389.
- Naderer, T., Ellis, M. A., Sernee, M. F., De Souza, D. P., Curtis, J., Handman, E., McConville, M. J. (2006). Virulence of *Leishmania major* in macrophages and mice requires the gluconeogenic enzyme fructose-1, 6-bisphosphatase. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 103(14), 5502-5507.
- Nakicenović, N., Alcamo, J., Grubler, A., Riahi, K., Roehrl, R. A., Rogner, H.-H., Victor, N. (2000). Special Report on Emissions Scenarios (SRES), A Special Report of Working Group III of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, UK.
- Nasci, R. S., Savage, H. M., White, D. J., Miller, J. R., Cropp, B. C., Godsey, M. S., Kerst, A. J., Bennett, P., Gottfried, K., Lanciotti, R. S. (2001). West Nile virus in overwintering *Culex* mosquitoes, New York City, 2000. Emerging Infectious Diseases, 7(4), 742-744.
- Naucke, T. J. (2002). Leishmaniose, eine Tropenkrankheit und deren Vektoren (Diptera, Psychodidae, Phlebotominae) in Mitteleuropa. Denisia, 184 (2002), 163-168.
- Naucke, T. J., Schmitt, C. (2004). Is leishmaniasis becoming endemic in Germany? International Journal of Medical Microbiology, 293(1), 179-181.
- Naucke, T. J., Menn, B., Massberg, D., Lorentz, S. (2008). Sandflies and leishmaniasis in Germany. Parasitology Research, 103(1), 65-68.
- Németh, K., Martin, U. (1999). Late Miocene paleo-geomorphology of the Bakony-Balaton Highland Volcanic Field (Hungary) using physical volcanology data. Zeitschrift für Geomorphologie, 43(4), 417-438.

- Newbury, R. W. (1996). Dynamics of flow. In: Hauer, F. R., Lamberti, G. A. (eds) Methods in Stream Ecology. Academic Press, San Diego, US, pp. 75–92.
- Newton, W. L., Wright, W. H. (1956). The occurrence of a dog filariid other than *Dirofilaria immitis* in the United States. The Journal of Parasitology, 42(3), 246-258.
- Niebylski, M. L., Craig, J. G. (1994). Dispersal and survival of *Aedes albopictus* at a scrap tire yard in Missouri. Journal of the American Mosquito Control Association, 10(3), 339-343.
- Noireau, F., Nzoulani, A., Sinda, D., & Itoua, A. (1990). Chrysops silacea and C. dimidiata: fly densities and infection rates with *Loa loa* in the Chaillu mountains, Congo Republic. Transactions of the Royal Society of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene, 84(1), 153-155.
- Novikov, Y. M., Vaulin, O. V. (2014). Expansion of *Anopheles maculipennis* ss (Diptera: Culicidae) to northeastern Europe and northwestern Asia: Causes and Consequences. Parasites & Vectors, 7(1), 389-399.
- Oke, T. R. (1973). City size and the urban heat island. Atmospheric Environment (1967), 7(8), 769-779.
- Olupot-Olupot, P., Maitland, K. (2013). Management of severe malaria: Results from recent trials. In Hot Topics in Infection and Immunity in Children IX (pp. 241-250). Springer, New York, NY.
- O'Meara, G. F., Evans Jr, L. F., Gettman, A. D., Cuda, J. P. (1995). Spread of Aedes albopictus and decline of Ae. aegypti (Diptera: Culicidae) in Florida. Journal of Medical Entomology, 32(4), 554-562.
- Oshaghi, M. A., Ravasan, N. M., Javadian, E., Rassi, Y., Sadraei, J., Enayati, A. A., Vatandoosta, H., Zarea, Z., Emami, S.N. (2009). Application of predictive degree day model for field development of sandfly vectors of visceral leishmaniasis in northwest of Iran. Journal of Vector-borne Diseases, 46(4), 247-255.
- Pachler, K., Lebl, K., Berer, D., Rudolf, I., Hubalek, Z., Nowotny, N. (2014). Putative new West Nile virus lineage in *Uranotaenia unguiculata* mosquitoes, Austria, 2013. Emerging Infectious Diseases, 20(12), 2119-2122.
- Pagano, T. S., Durham, R. M. (1993). Moderate resolution imaging spectroradiometer (MODIS). In Sensor Systems for the Early Earth Observing System Platforms (Vol. 1939, pp. 2-18). International Society for Optics and Photonics.
- Pampiglione, S., Elek, G., Pálfi, P., Vetési, F., Varga, I. (1999). Human *Dirofilaria repens* infection in Hungary: a case in the spermatic cord and a review of the literature. Acta Veterinaria Hungarica, 47(1), 77-83.
- Pampiglione, S., Rivasi, F., Angeli, G., Boldorini, R., Incensati, R. M., Pastormerlo, M., Pavesi, M., Ramponi, A. (2001). Dirofilariasis due to *Dirofilaria repens* in Italy, an emergent zoonosis: report of 60 new cases. Histopathology, 38(4), 344-354.
- Pampiglione, S., Rivasi, F., Gustinelli, A. (2009). Dirofilarial human cases in the Old World, attributed to *Dirofilaria immitis*: a critical analysis. Histopathology, 54(2), 192-204.

- Patz, J. A., Olson, S. H. (2006). Malaria risk and temperature: influences from global climate change and local land use practices. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 103(15), 5635-5636.
- Paz, S., Albersheim, I. (2008). Influence of warming tendency on *Culex pipiens* population abundance and on the probability of West Nile Fever outbreaks (Israeli case study: 2001–2005). EcoHealth, 5(1), 40-48.
- Pennisi, M. G. 2002. A high prevalence of feline leishmaniasis in southern Italy. In R. Killick-Kendrick (ed.), Canine leishmaniasis: moving towards a solution. Proceedings of the Second International Canine Leishmaniasis Forum Seville, Spain. Intervet International, Boxmeer, The Netherlands, pp. 9-48.
- Peterson, A. T. (2006). Ecologic niche modeling and spatial patterns of disease transmission. Emerging Infectious Diseases, 12(12), 1822-1826.
- Petrić, D., Pajović, I., Ignjatović-Ćupina, A., Zgomba, M. (2001): Aedes albopictus (Skuse, 1894), new mosquito species (Diptera: Culicidae) in entomofauna of Yugoslavia. Biljni Lekar, 29(6), 547-548.
- Petrić, D., Zgomba, M., Ignjatovic Cupina, A., Pajovic, I., Merdic, E., Boca, I., Landeka, N. (2006): In: Costas S editor. Invasion of the *Stegomyia albopicta* to a part of Europe. 15th European SOVE meeting. Program and abstract book, p 58. Prefecture of Serres, Center for Mosquito Abatement and CIVIC Protection of the Prefecture of Serres, Serres, Greece, 10-14 May 2006.
- Petts, G. E., Amoros, C. (1996). The fluvial hydrosystem. In the Fluvial Hydrosystems (pp. 1-12). Springer, Dordrecht, Netherland.
- Pieczka et al. (2011A): Pieczka, I., Pongrácz, R., Bartholy, J. (2011). Comparison of Simulated Trends of Regional Climate Change in the Carpathian Basin for the 21st Century Using Three Different Emission Scenarios. Acta Silvatica et Lignaria Hungarica, 7(2011), 9-22.
- Pieczka et al. (2011B): Pieczka, I., Pongrácz, R., Bartholy, J. (2011). Expected trends of regional climate change for the Carpathian Basin for the 21st century. International Journal of Environment and Pollution, 46(1-2), 6-17.
- Pongrácz, R., Bartholy, J., Dezső, Z. (2006). Remotely sensed thermal information applied to urban climate analysis. Advances in Space Research, 37(12), 2191-2196.
- Provost, M. W. (1952). The Dispersal of Aedes taeniorhynchus. 1. Preliminary Studies. Mosquito News, 12(3), 174-90.
- Raccurt, C. P. (1999). Dirofilariasis, an emerging and underestimated zoonoses in France. Medecine tropicale: revue du Corps de sante colonial, 59(4), 389-400.
- Rawlings, C. A., Raynaud, J. P., Lewis, R. E., Duncan, J. R. (1993). Pulmonary thromboembolism and hypertension after thiacetarsamide vs melarsomine dihydrochloride treatment of *Dirofilaria immitis* infection in dogs. American Journal of Veterinary Research, 54(6), 920-925.
- Reidenbach, K. R., Cook, S., Bertone, M. A., Harbach, R. E., Wiegmann, B. M., Besansky, N. J. (2009). Phylogenetic analysis and temporal diversification of

mosquitoes (Diptera: Culicidae) based on nuclear genes and morphology. BMC Evolutionary Biology, 9(1), 298.

- Reinert, J. F. (2001). Revised list of abbreviations for genera and subgenera of Culicidae (Diptera) and notes on generic and subgeneric changes. Journal of the American Mosquito Control Association-Mosquito News, 17(1), 51-55.
- Reise Reinert, J. F. (2001). Revised list of abbreviations for genera and subgenera of Culicidae (Diptera) and notes on generic and subgeneric changes. Journal of the American Mosquito Control Association-Mosquito News, 17(1), 51-55.
- Reisen, W. K., Fang, Y., Martinez, V. M. (2006). Effects of temperature on the transmission of West Nile virus by *Culex tarsalis* (Diptera: Culicidae). Journal of Medical Entomology, 43(2), 309-317.
- Rinaldi, L., Genchi, C., Musella, V., Genchi, M., Cringoli, G. (2011). Geographical information systems as a tool in the control of heartworm infections in dogs and cats. Veterinary Parasitology, 176(4), 286-290.
- Ro, J. Y., Tsakalakis, P. J., White, V. A., Luna, M. A., Chang-Tung, E. G., Green, L., Eric, G., Chang-Tung, E., Green, L., Cribbett, L. Ayala, A. G. (1989). Pulmonary dirofilariasis: the great imitator of primary or metastatic lung tumor. A clinicopathologic analysis of seven cases and a review of the literature. Human Pathology, 20(1), 69-76.
- Rochlin, I., Ninivaggi, D. V., Hutchinson, M. L., Farajollahi, A. (2013). Climate change and range expansion of the Asian tiger mosquito (*Aedes albopictus*) in Northeastern USA: implications for public health practitioners. PloS One, 8(4), e60874.
- Roeckner, E., Bäuml, G., Bonaventura, L., Brokopf, R., Esch, M., Giorgetta, M., Hagemann, S., Kirchner, I., Kornbluech, L., Manzini, E., Rhodin, A., Schlese, U., Schulzweida, U., Tompkins, A. (2003). The atmospheric general circulation model ECHAM 5. PART I: Model description. Report / MPI für Meteorologie, pp. 349.
- Roeckner, E., Brokopf, R., Esch, M., Giorgetta, M., Hagemann, S., Kornblueh, L., Manzini, E., Schlese, U., Schulzweida, U. (2004). The atmospheric general circulation model ECHAM5 Part II: Sensitivity of simulated climate to horizontal and vertical resolution. Report/Max-Planck-Institut für Meteorologie, pp. 354.
- Rogers, D. J., Randolph, S. E. (2006). Climate change and vector-borne diseases. Advances in Parasitology, 62(2006), 345-381.
- Roques, A., Rabitsch, W., Rasplus, J. Y., Lopez-Vaamonde, C., Nentwig, W., Kenis, M. (2009). Alien terrestrial invertebrates of Europe. In Handbook of alien species in Europe. Springer, Dordrecht, pp. 63-79.
- Rosen, L., Rozeboom, L. E., Reeves, W. C., Saugrain, J., Gubler, D. J. (1976). A field trial of competitive displacement of *Aedes polynesiensis* by *Aedes albopictus* on a Pacific atoll. The American Journal of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene, 25(6), 906-913.

- Rosenzweig, C., Solecki, W. D., Parshall, L., Chopping, M., Pope, G., Goldberg, R. (2005). Characterizing the urban heat island in current and future climates in New Jersey. Global Environmental Change Part B: Environmental Hazards, 6(1), 51-62.
- Ross, R. (1910) The prevention of malaria. E.P. Dutton & company, New York, USA.
- Rowley, J. K. (1995). Response of Iowa mosquito populations to unusual precipitation patterns as measured by new jersey light trap collections. Journal of the American Mosquito Control Association, 11(2), 200-205
- Rueda, L. M., Patel, K. J., Axtell, R. C., Stinner, R. E. (1990). Temperature-dependent development and survival rates of *Culex quinquefasciatus* and *Aedes aegypti* (Diptera: Culicidae). Journal of Medical Entomology, 27(5), 892-898.
- Sabin, A. B., Philip, C. B., Paul, J. R. (1944). *Phlebotomus* (Pappataci or sandfly) fever: a disease of military importance summary of existing knowledge and preliminary report of original investigations. Journal of the American Medical Association, 125(10), 693-699.
- Sábitz, J., Pongrácz, R., Bartholy, J. (2014). Estimated changes of drought tendency in the Carpathian Basin. Hungarian Geographical Bulletin, 63(4), 365-378.
- Saitoh, T. S., Shimada, T., Hoshi, H. (1996). Modeling and simulation of the Tokyo urban heat island. Atmospheric Environment, 30(20), 3431-3442.
- Saliné Czinkóczky, A., Bede-Fazekas, Á. (2012). Visualization of the climate change with the shift of the so called Moesz-line. Available from: http://unipub.lib.unicorvinus.hu/1693/1/CA\_BFA\_Dessau\_DLA\_201206.pdf. Last accessed: 30.12.2018.
- Sardelis, M. R., Turell, M. J., O'Guinn, M. L., Andre, R. G., Roberts, D. R. (2002). Vector competence of three North American strains of *Aedes albopictus* for West Nile virus. Journal of the American Mosquito Control Association 18(4), 284-289.
- Sáringer-Kenyeres, M., Tóth, S., Kenyeres, Z. (2018). Updated checklist of the mosquitoes (Diptera: Culicidae) of Hungary. Journal of the European Mosquito Control Association 36(1), 14-16.
- Savage, H. M., Ceianu, C., Nicolescu, G., Karabatsos, N., Lanciotti, R., Vladimirescu, A., Laiv, L., Ungureanu, A., Romanca, C., Tsai, T. F. (1999). Entomologic and avian investigations of an epidemic of West Nile fever in Romania in 1996, with serologic and molecular characterization of a virus isolate from mosquitoes. The American Journal of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene, 61 (4), 600-611.
- Schaffner, F., Karch, S. (2000). First report of Aedes albopictus (Skuse, 1984) in metropolitan France. Comptes Rendus de l'Académie des Sciences. Série III, Sciences de la vie, 323(4), 373-375.
- Shaw, S. E., Langton, D. A., Hillman, T. J. (2009). Canine leishmaniosis in the United Kingdom: a zoonotic disease waiting for a vector? Veterinary Parasitology, 163(4), 281-285.

- Shcherbakov, D. E., Lukashevich, E. D., Blagoderov, V. A. (1995). Triassic Diptera and initial radiation of the order. International Journal of Dipterological Research, 6(2), 75-115.
- Scholte, E. J., Jacobs, F., Linton, Y. M., Dijkstra, E., Fransen, J., Takken, W. (2007). First record of *Aedes (Stegomyia) albopictus* in the Netherlands. Journal of the European Mosquito Control Association, 22(2007), 5-9.
- Scholte, E. J., Schaffner, F. (2007). 14. Waiting for the tiger: establishment and spread of the *Aedes albopictus* mosquito in Europe. Emerging Pests and Vector-borne Diseases in Europe, vol. 1, pp. 241. Available from: https://www.wageningenacademic.com/doi/pdf/10.3920/978-90-8686-626-7#page=242. Last accessed: 26 4 2019.
- Šebesta, O., Rudolf, I., Betášová, L., Peško, J., Hubálek, Z. (2012). An invasive mosquito species *Aedes albopictus* found in the Czech Republic, 2012. Eurosurveillance, 17(43), 20301.
- Seress, G., Lipovits, Á., Bókony, V., Czúni, L. (2014). Quantifying the urban gradient: a practical method for broad measurements. Landscape and Urban Planning, 131(2014), 42-50.
- Service, M. W. (1997). Mosquito (Diptera: Culicidae) dispersal—the long and short of it. Journal of Medical Entomology, 34(6), 579-588.
- Shimogama, M., Takatsuki, Y. (1967). Seasonal changes in the distribution and abundance of mosquitoes especially of *Culex pipiens* pattens in a cave in Nagasaki City. Endemic Diseases Bulletin of Nagasaki University, 8(4), 159-165.
- Shortt, H. E., Smith, R. O. A., Swaminath, C. S. (1930). The Breeding in Nature of *Phlebotomus argentipes*. Bulletin of Entomological Research, 21(03), 269-271.
- Simón, F., López-Belmonte, J., Marcos-Atxutegi, C., Morchón, R., Martín-Pacho, J. R. (2005). What is happening outside North America regarding human dirofilariasis? Veterinary Parasitology, 133(2-3), 181-189.
- Simón, F., Siles-Lucas, M., Morchón, R., González-Miguel, J., Mellado, I., Carretón, E., Montoya-Alonso, J. A. (2012). Human and animal dirofilariasis: the emergence of a zoonotic mosaic. Clinical Microbiology Reviews, 25(3), 507-544.
- Singh, K. V. (1999). Studies on the role of climatological factors in the distribution of phlebotomine sandflies (Diptera: Psychodidae) in semi-arid areas of Rajasthan, India. Journal of Arid Environments, 42(1), 43-48.
- Solano-Gallego, L., Rodriguez, A., Iniesta, L., Arboix, M., Portus, M., Alberola, J. (2003). Detection of anti-*Leishmania* immunoglobulin G antibodies in urine specimens of dogs with leishmaniasis. Clinical and Diagnostic Laboratory Immunology, 10(5), 849-855.
- Solano-Gallego, L., Miró, G., Koutinas, A., Cardoso, L., Pennisi, M. G., Ferrer, L., Bourdeau, P., Oliva, G., Baneth, G. (2011). LeishVet guidelines for the practical management of canine leishmaniosis. Parasites & Vectors, 4(1), 86.

- Soltys, M. A., Woo, P. T. (1977). Trypanosomes producing disease in livestock in Africa [Insect vectors, *Glossina*, nagana]. Parasitic protozoa.
- Stanaway, J.D., Shepard, D. S., Undurraga, E. A., Halasa, Y. A., Coffeng, L. E., Brady, O. J., Hay, S. I., Bedi, N., Bensenor, I. M., Castañeda-Orjuela, C. A., Chuang, T.-W., Gibney, K. B., Memish, Z. A., Rafay, A., Ukwaja, K. N., Yonemoto, N., Murray, C. J. L. (2016). "The global burden of dengue: an analysis from the Global Burden of Disease Study 2013". The Lancet. Infectious Diseases, 16 (6), 712-723.
- Stebner, F., Kraemer, M. M. S., Ibáñez-Bernal, S., Wagner, R. (2015). Moth flies and sand flies (Diptera: Psychodidae) in Cretaceous Burmese amber. PeerJ, 3, e1254.
- Stone, B., Vargo, J., Habeeb, D. (2012). Managing climate change in cities: will climate action plans work? Landscape and Urban Planning, 107(3), 263-271.
- Szadziewski, R., Giłka, W. (2011). A new fossil mosquito, with notes on the morphology and taxonomy of other species reported from Eocene Baltic amber (Diptera: Culicidae). Polish Journal of Entomology/Polskie Pismo Entomologiczne, 80(4), 765-777.
- Szénási, Z., Vass, A., Melles, M., Kucsera, I., Danka, J., Csohán, A., Krisztalovics, K. (2003). Malaria in Hungary: origin, current state and principles of prevention. Orvosi Hetilap, 144(21), 1011-1018.
- Tánczos, B. (2012). The investigation of canine leishmaniasis and its vectors in Hungary [A kutya leishmaniózis és a parazita vektorainak vizsgálata Magyarországon]. Doctoral dissertation. Szent István University, Doctoral School of Veterinary Sciences. Available from: https://docplayer.hu/1047065-Akutya-leishmaniozis-es-a-parazita-vektorainak-vizsgalata-magyarorszagon.html. Last accessed: 26 04 2019.
- Tánczos, B., Balogh, N., Király, L., Biksi, I., Szeredi, L., Gyurkovsky, M., Scalone, A., Fiorentino, E., Gramiccia, M., Farkas, R. (2012). First record of autochthonous canine leishmaniasis in Hungary. Vector-Borne and Zoonotic Diseases, 12(7), 588-594.
- Tasić, A., Rossi, L., Tasić, S., Miladinović-Tasić, N., Ilić, T., Dimitrijević, S. (2008). Survey of canine dirofilariasis in Vojvodina, Serbia. Parasitology Research, 103(6), 1297-1302.
- Tasić-Otašević, S. A., Božinović, M. S. T., Gabrielli, S. V., Genchi, C. (2015). Canine and human *Dirofilaria* infections in the Balkan Peninsula. Veterinary Parasitology, 209(3-4), 151-156.
- Taylor, R., Hurlbut, H., Work, T. H., Kingston, J. R., Frothingham, T. E. (1955). Sindbis virus: a newly recognized arthropod-transmitted virus. American Journal of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene 4(5), 844-62.
- Teng, H. J., Apperson, C. S. (2000). Development and survival of immature Aedes albopictus and Aedes triseriatus (Diptera: Culicidae) in the laboratory: effects of density, food, and competition on response to temperature. Journal of Medical Entomology, 37(1), 40-52.

- Theis, J. H., Gilson, A., Simon, G. E., Bradshaw, B., Clark, D. (2001). Case report: Unusual location of *Dirofilaria immitis* in a 28-year-old man necessitates orchiectomy. The American Journal of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene, 64(5), 317-322.
- Thorpe, W. H. (1951). The definitions of some terms used in animal behaviour studies. Bulletin of Animal Behaviour, 9(1951), 34-40.
- Tímár, G., Molnár, G., Székely, B., Biszak, S., Jankó, A. (2008): Topographic map of Hungary during the period of the Second World War [in Hungarian]. Arcanum Adatbázis Kiadó, Budapest. The related homepage available from: https://mapire.eu/hu/. Last accessed in 26 04 2019.
- Torma, A. (2011). The public administration of the European Union and the member states, in terms of the Lisbon treaty. Juridical Current, 14(3). Available from: https://www.researchgate.net/publication/227472920\_THE\_PUBLIC\_ADMINI STRATION\_OF\_THE\_EUROPEAN\_UNION\_AND\_THE\_MEMBER\_STATE S\_IN\_TERMS\_OF\_THE\_LISBON\_TREATY. Last acceded: 26 04 2019.
- Tóth, S. (2004). Magyarország csípőszúnyog-faunája (Diptera: Culicidae), [Mosquito Fauna of Hungary (Diptera: Culicidae)]. Natura Somogyiensis, 6. Somogy Megyei Múzeumok Igazgatósága, Kaposvár, pp. 332.
- Tóth, S. (2006). A Bakonyvidék csípőszúnyog-faunája (Diptera: Culicidae), [Mosquito Fauna of the Bakony Region]. Acta Biologica Debrecina. Supplementum Oecologica Hungarica, 15, pp. 240.
- Tóth, S. (2009). The fauna of Veszprem county [Veszprém megye állatvilága]. In: Geographical and geological conditions of Veszprém county. Monograph of Veszprém County I. Natural Conditions [Veszprém megye természetföldrajzi és geológiai viszonyai. Veszprém megye monográfiája I. Természeti viszonyok], Ed.: Galambos, I.; Veszprém, pp. 286-290. [In Hungarian]
- Trájer, A. J., Bede-Fazekas, Á., Hufnagel, L., Horváth, L., Bobvos, J. (2013). The effect of climate change on the potential distribution of the European *Phlebotomus* species. Applied Ecology and Environmental Research, 11(2), 189-208.
- Trájer et al. (2014A): Trájer, A. J., Bede-Fazekas, Á., Bobvos, J., Páldy, A. (2014A). Seasonality and geographical occurrence of West Nile fever and distribution of Asian tiger mosquito. Időjárás/Quarterly Journal of the Hungarian Meteorological Service, 118(1), 19-40.
- Trájer et al. (2014B): Trájer, A. J., Mlinárik, L., Juhász, P., Bede-Fazekas, Á. (2014B). The combined impact of urban heat island, thermal bridge effect of buildings and future climate change on the potential overwintering of *Phlebotomus* species in a Central European metropolis. Applied Ecology and Environmental Research, 12(4), 887-908.
- Trájer, A. J., Hammer, T., Rengei, A. (2015). Trapping blood-feeding mosquitoes (Diptera: Culicidae) in the first lethal canine dirofilariasis site in Szeged, Hungary. Folia Entomologica Hungarica, 76(2015), 251-258.
- Trájer, A.J., Farkas-Iványi, K., Padisák, J. (2015B). Area-based historical modeling of the effects of the river bank regulation on the potential abundance of eleven

mosquito species in the River Danube between Hungary and Slovakia. Advances in Oceanography and Limnology, 6(1/2), 46-57.

- Trájer et al. (2017A): Trájer, A. J., Hammer, T., Bede-Fazekas, Á., Schoffhauzer, J., Padisák, J. (2016). The comparison of the potential effect of climate change on the segment growth of *Fraxinus ornus*, *Pinus nigra* and *Ailanthus altissima* on shallow, calcareous soils. Applied Ecology and Environmental Research, 14(3), 161-182.
- Trájer et al. (2017B): Trájer, A.J., Rengei, A., Farkas-Iványi, K., Bede-Fazekas, Á. (2016). Impacts of urbanisation level and distance from potential natural mosquito breeding habitats on the abundance of canine dirofilariasis. Acta Veterinaria Hungarica, 64(3), 340-359.
- Trájer, A., Tánczos, B., Hammer, T., Padisák, J. (2018). Solar Radiation and Temperature Conditions as the Determinants of Occurrence of *Phlebotomus neglectus* Tonnoir (Diptera: Psychodidae). Journal of the Entomological Research Society, 20(2), 13-27.
- Trájer, A., Schoffhauzer, J. (2016). Comparison of the temperature-driven seasonality of campylobacteriosis and salmonellosis and the annual phenology of *Eristalis tenax* (Diptera: Syrphidae). Orvosi Hetilap, 157(14), 529-538.
- Trájer et al. (2017A): Trájer, A. J., Tánczos, B., Hammer, T., Bede-Fazekas, Á., Ranvig, K. A., Padisák, J. (2017). The complex investigation of the colonization potential of *Aedes albopictus* (Diptera: Culicidae) in the South Pannonian Ecoregion. Applied Ecology and Environmental Research, 15(1), 275-298.
- Trájer, A., Juhász, P. (2017). The hygienic importance of *Clogmia albipunctata* (Diptera: Psychodiadae) in hospitals [A *Clogmia albipunctata* (Diptera: Psychodiadae) kórházhigiénés jelentősége]. Egészségtudomány, 61(3), 33-56.
- Tran, A., L'Ambert, G., Lacour, G., Benoît, R., Demarchi, M., Cros, M., Cailly P., Aubry-Kientz M., Balenghien T., Ezanno P. (2013). A rainfall-and temperaturedriven abundance model for *Aedes albopictus* populations. International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, 10(5), 1698-1719.
- Traversa, D., Di Cesare, A., Conboy, G. (2010). Canine and feline cardiopulmonary parasitic nematodes in Europe: emerging and underestimated. Parasites and Vectors, 3(1), 62.
- Tsai, T. F., Popovici, F., Cernescu, C., Campbell, G. L., Nedelcu, N. I. (1998). West Nile encephalitis epidemic in southeastern Romania. The Lancet, 352(9130), 767-771.
- Tsuda, Y., Komagata, O., Kasai, S., Hayashi, T., Nihei, N., Saito, K., Mizutani, M., Kunida, M., Yoshida, M., Kobayashi, M. (2008). A mark–release–recapture study on dispersal and flight distance of *Culex pipiens pallens* in an urban area of Japan. Journal of the American Mosquito Control Association, 24(3), 339-343.
- Urbanelli, S., Bellini, R., Carrieri, M., Sallicandro, P., Celli, G. (2000): Population structure of *Aedes albopictus* (Skuse): the mosquito which is colonizing Mediterranean countries. Heredity 84(3), 331-337.

- USDA Agricultural Research Service (2016). USDA Plant Hardiness Zone Map (2012). [WWW document]. Avaiable from: http://planthardiness.ars.usda.gov/PHZMWeb/
- van Lieshout, M., Kovats, R. S., Livermore, M. T. J., Martens, P. (2004). Climate change and malaria: analysis of the SRES climate and socio-economic scenarios. Global Environmental Change, 14(1), 87-99.
- Vanni, V., (1940). Transmission and prophylaxis of cutaneous leishmaniasis in Italy. Epidemiologia, trasmissione e profilassi della leishmaniosi cutanea in Italia. Journal Ann. d'Igiene, 50(2), 49-58.
- Veress, M. (2009). Investigation of covered karst form development using geophysical measurements. Zeitschrift für Geomorphologie, 53(4), 469-486.
- Vezzani, D., Mesplet, M., Eiras, D. F., Fontanarrosa, M. F., Schnittger, L. (2011). PCR detection of *Dirofilaria immitis* in *Aedes aegypti* and *Culex pipiens* from urban temperate Argentina. Parasitology Research, 108(4), 985-989.
- Vinogradova, A. (1969). Diapause in blood-sucking mosquitoes and its regulation. Leningrad: Nauka, pp. 148 [in Russian].
- Vörös, K., Kiss, G., Baska, F., Bagdi, N., Széll, Z. (2000). Heartworm disease in dogs. Review article and case report. Magyar Állatorvosok Lapja, 122(12), 707-716.
- Wallace, J. R., Grimstad, P. R. (2002). A preliminary characterization of the physiological ecology of overwintering *Anopheles* mosquitoes in the Midwestern USA. Journal of the American Mosquito Control Association, 18(2), 126-127.
- Wan, Z., Zhang, Y., Zhang, Q., Li, Z. L. (2004). Quality assessment and validation of the MODIS global land surface temperature. International Journal of Remote Sensing, 25(1), 261-274.
- Webber, W. A., Hawking, F. (1955). Experimental maintenance of *Dirofilaria repens* and *D. immitis* in dogs. Experimental Parasitology, 4(2), 143-164.
- Whang, C. H. (1961). Hibernation of mosquitoes in Korea. Mosquitoes News, 21(21), 17-20.
- Wharton, R. T. (1962). The biology of Mansonia mosquitoes in relation to the transmission of filariasis in Malaya. The biology of *Mansonia* mosquitoes in relation to the transmission of filariasis in Malaya, 11, pp.114.
- WHO (2010). Guidelines on malaria elimination for the countries of the WHO European region. Copenhagen: WHO, Regional office for Europe, pp. 110 [in Russian].
- WHO (2013). Yellow fever fact sheet ("Yellow fever Fact sheet N°100". World Health Organization. May 2013). Available from: https://www.who.int/csr/disease/yellowfev/en/. Last accessed: 26 04 2019.
- WHO (2014). "Leishmaniasis Fact Sheet N°375". World Health Organization. January 2014. Archived from the original on 21 February 2014. Retrieved 17 February 2014.
   Available

http://www.who.int/mediacentre/factsheets/fs375/en/. Last accessed: 26 04 2019.

- WHO (2015). "Japanese encephalitis". World Health Organization. December 2015. Archived from the original on 13 July 2017. Retrieved 29 October 2017. Available from: https://www.who.int/immunization/diseases/japanese\_encephalitis/en/.
  Last accessed: 26 04 2019.
- WHO (2016). "Chikungunya Fact sheet". WHO. April 2016. Archived from the original on 27 September 2016. Retrieved 26 September 2016. Available from: https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/chikungunya. Last accessed: 26 04 2019.
- WHO-World Malaria Report 2017 (2017). World Health Organization, Geneva, Switzerland, pp. 196. Available from: https://www.who.int/malaria/publications/world-malaria-report-2017/en/. Last accessed: 31.12.2018
- WHO (2019A) "Onchocerciasis Fact sheet." Available from: https://www.who.int/en/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/onchocerciasis. Last accessed: 27 04 2016.
- WHO (2019B) "Trypanosomiasis, human African (sleeping sickness)." Available from: https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/trypanosomiasis-humanafrican-(sleeping-sickness). Last accessed: 27 04 2016.
- Wiegmann, B. M., Trautwein, M. D., Winkler, I. S., Barr, N. B., Kim, J. W., Lambkin, C., Bertone, M. A., Cassel, B. K., Bayless, K. M., Heimberg, A. M., Wheeler, B. M., Peterson, K. J., Pape, T., Sinclair, B. J., Skevington, J. H., Blagoderov, V., Caravas, J., Kutty, S. N., Schmidt-Ott, U., Kampmeier, G. E., Thompson, F. C., Grimaldi, D. A., Beckenbach, A. T., Courtney, G. W., Friedrich, M., Meier, R., Yeates, D. K. (2011). Episodic radiations in the fly tree of life. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 108(14), 5690-5695.
- Winter, J. M., Pal, J. S., Eltahir, E. A. (2009). Coupling of integrated biosphere simulator to regional climate model version 3. Journal of Climate, 22(10), 2743-2757.
- Wong, P. S. J., Li, M. Z. I., Chong, C. S., Ng, L. C., Tan, C. H. (2013): Aedes (Stegomyia) albopictus (Skuse): a potential vector of Zika virus in Singapore. PLoS Neglected Tropical Diseases 7, e2348.
- Yeates, D. K., Meier, R., Wiegmann, B. M. (2003). Phylogeny of true flies (Diptera): a 250 million year old success story in terrestrial diversification, 61(1), 170-172.
- Yildirim, A., Inci, A., Duzlu, O., Biskin, Z., Ica, A., Sahin, I. (2011). Aedes vexans and Culex pipiens as the potential vectors of Dirofilaria immitis in Central Turkey. Veterinary Parasitology, 178(1-2), 143-147.
- Yuval, B., Warburg, A., Schlein, Y. (1988). Leishmaniasis in the Jordan Valley. V. Dispersal characteristics of the sandfly *Phlebotomus papatasi*. Medical and Veterinary Entomology, 2(4), 391-395.

- Zhang, S., Lei, F., Liu, S., Li, D., Chen, C., Wang, P. (2011). Variation in baseline corticosterone levels of Tree Sparrow (*Passer montanus*) populations along an urban gradient in Beijing, China. Journal of Ornithology, 152(3), 801-806.
- Zittra, C., Kocziha, Z., Pinnyei, S., Harl, J., Kieser, K., Laciny, A., Eigner, B., Silbermayr, K., Duscher, G. G., Fok, É., Fuehrer, H.-P. (2015). Screening bloodfed mosquitoes for the diagnosis of filarioid helminths and avian malaria. Parasites & Vectors, 8(1), 16.

#### THE MOST SIGNIFICANT RESULTS

Seasonal patterns. The monthly relative abundance values of the larvae of Anopheles maculipennis were modeled for the reference period 1961-1990 and the periods 2011-2040 and 2041-2070 based on the REMO climate model for Central and East Europe and the North Balkan region. Strong, significant correlation ( $r^2=0.94$ , p < 0.0001) was found between the monthly relative abundances of larvae and monthly mean air temperature values in Hungary between March and November. The threshold of the larval activity of Anopheles maculipennis was found to be about 4 °C. Comparing the modeled relative abundances for 1961-1990, 2011-2040, and 2041-2070, April and October months showed the most notable changes. The model predicts that in Southeast Hungary, East Croatia, North Serbia, South Romania, and North Bulgaria, the main mosquito season will increase by 1-2 months to the period of **2041-2070 comparing to the reference period.** The model also indicates that the complete main Anopheles maculipennis larva season of the mosquito will increase by two months in Southeast Hungary and at least 1 month in the other parts of the south Pannonian Ecoregion, in the North Balkan region including South Romania and North Bulgaria for 2041-2070. Culex pipiens pipiens and Culiseta annulata were the most abundant troglophile mosquitoes; Anopheles maculipennis, Anopheles messeae, *Culex hortensis, Culex pipiens molestus and Culex territans* were also collected in caves from July to April. The total mosquito number showed an approximately continuous increasing trend from July to November and a decreasing trend from December to April. Most of the mosquito specimens were collected in autumn and winter. Culex pipiens pipiens individuals were present in the caves from August to April. Male mosquitoes were collected only in the second half of the year, while female individuals during the entire year. Both the relative abundance of males and females increased between August and November. The infected Culex pipiens pipiens mosquitoes, which start their diapause in the autumn, can be the potential vectors of the West Nile virus during the next year. It can be concluded that caves are important habitats of mosquitoes that are vectors of nonhuman pathogens in Hungary.

*The factors of dispersal.* The estimated total dispersals of female *Aedes albopictus* mosquitoes are 3.6-4.6 km year<sup>-1</sup> generation<sup>-1</sup> in Italy and 4.6-5.3 km year<sup>-1</sup> generation<sup>-1</sup> in Florida, values that are at least five to six times higher than those derived from release and recapture studies and from the previously measured flying distances of female Asian tiger mosquitoes. Subtracting the calculated dispersal distances with the known active dispersal of female *Ae. albopictus*, the passive dispersal component of the total dispersal distances was found to be 2.8-4.1 km year<sup>-1</sup> generation<sup>-1</sup> in Italy and 3.8-4.8 km year<sup>-1</sup> generation<sup>-1</sup> in Florida. The results confirm that the active dispersal of female mosquitoes plays a secondary role in determining the rate of areal expansion and, in contrast, passive factors may play a primary role. It was concluded, based on similar average values of the passive dispersal distances of the mosquito in Florida and Italy, that at large spatial scales the anthropogenic component can be well estimated.

Urban environments. According to the results of the two-sample t-test there is no significant difference (p=0.9210) between the variances of the UI of the D. *immitis* and *D. repens* sites. The histographic patterns of the UI values related to the 1 km<sup>2</sup> area of the percentage of *D. immitis* and *D. repens* case sites are somewhat similar to a unimodal frequency peak in case of the UI index interval of  $1.45 \pm 0.01$ , which corresponds to the urbanised areas of the city. The UI values of the endemic sites except one case showed a transition (2.9 to -4.32) between the control vegetation (< -4.32). Some cases were observed also in the downtown areas (> 2.8) of Szeged. Overall, 56.5% of the infections occurred between 263 and 524 m from the case sites and 87.5% of the cases occurred within 524 m from the potential mosquito habitats. All the dirofilariasis cases occurred within 1.31 km from the nearest standing water, river or swamp of the inundation area It was concluded that most of the dirofiliariosis cases were related to locations with a medium to high urbanisation index, although the proximity of mosquito-bearing waters also played an important role in the observed spatial infection patterns. The distance from potential mosquito habitats and the UI determine the abundance of dirofilariasis in urban environments. It was found that the studied species can better tolerate hard winters by utilizing the human built environments more than was previously thought. The recent occurrence of the species in Central Hungary indicates that *Phlebotomus* species can overwinter in non-heated shelters in the built environment. Jointly urban heat island effect and future climate change seem to be able to provide suitable environments for the studied species in urban areas. It was also presented that the recently observed northern most occurrence of *Ph. mascittii* and *Ph. neglectus* in the agglomeration of the Hungarian capital, Budapest would be the consequent of the UHI of the city. It is also very likely that because of climate change the recent insulated occurrence of this sandfly species will expand towards the rural areas. The results indicate that the present-day relatively small, extrazonal urban populations of the sandfly species may become the source of their more rapid expansion than we might expect based on the recent zonal distribution of this species.

### **THESIS POINTS**

1. I have developed a model to determine the length of the larva season of *Anopeheles maculipennis* malaria mosquito in the mid-21<sup>st</sup> century. I found that it can be extended by 1-2 months in Hungary depending on the regions.

2. Based on literature data, I examined the species and gender composition in monthly resolution, as well as the potential vector status of the troglophile mosquitos of the Bakony-Balaton Region. I found that only the female mosquitos can survive the winters in caves. One of the most significant vectors of West Nile fever, *Culex pipiens pipiens* is the most abundant species, but two potential malaria vector mosquitos also can overwinter in caves in notable numbers.

3. Based on mosquito data from Italy and Florida, I examined the patterns of the spread of *Aedes albopictus*. I found that not the active dispersal of the female mosquitos plays the most important role in the spread of the species, but the passive factors. Based on similar average values of the passive dispersal distances of the mosquito in Florida and Italy, that at large spatial scales this dispersal component can be well estimated.

4. The distance between the potential mosquito breeding site aquatic habitats and urbanization intensity determine together the distribution patterns of canine dirofilariasis in an urban environment.

5. I have examined the potential effects of the anthropogenic heat emission and climate change on the overwintering chance of sandfly species in urban environments. I found that man-made heat emissions in cities allow the survival of sandflies, and climate change will positively alter the survival chance of sandflies in the urban areas.

# Tézispontok

1. Modellt dolgoztam ki az *Anopheles maculipennis* maláriaszúnyog XXI. század közepén várható lárvaszezon-hosszának előrejelzése céljából. Eredményeim alapján a lárvaszezon Magyarországon várhatóan 1-2 hónappal fog meghosszabodni, területtől függően.

2. Irodalmi adatok alapján havi felbontásban vizsgáltam a bakonyi és balatonfelvidéki barlangokban telelő szúnyogfauna faji és ivari összetételét, valamint lehetséges vektor szerepét. Azt találtam, hogy kizárólag nőivarú szúnyogok telelnek át a barlangokban. A legnagyobb számban előforduló *Culex pipiens pipiens* a Nyugat-nílusi láz egyik legjelentősebb vektora, de két potenciális maláriavektor szúnyogfaj szintén jelentős számban telel át barlangokban.

3. Olaszországi és floridai adatok alapján megvizsgáltam az *Aedes albopictus* terjedésének mintázatát. Megállapítottam, hogy nem a nőstény szúnyogok aktív terjedése játssza a fő szerepet a faj terjedésében, hanem a passzív faktorok. A hasonló floridai és olaszországi passzív terjedési távolságok alapján ez a komponens nagy távolságok esetén jól becsülhető.

4. Az urbanizációs intenzitás és a lehetséges legközelebbi szúnyogélőhelyek távolsága a kutyák lakhelyétől együtt determinálja a kutya dirofilariózis térbeli eloszlását.

5. Vizsgáltam az antropogén hőkibocsátás és a klímaváltozás lehetséges jövőbeli hatásait a lepkeszúnyogok áttelelési esélyére városi környezetben. Az ember által okozott hőkibocsátás lehetővé teszi a lepkeszúnyogok fennmaradását és a klímaváltozás előnyösen fogja alakítani a lepkeszúnyogok túlési esélyeit városi környezetben.

# List of publications

### Cumulative\*

Number of the international conference with oral presentation: 4 Number of the international conference with poster presentation: 5 Number of the national conference with oral presentation: 10 Number of the national conference with poster presentation: 4 Number of the international publication: 17 Number of the national publication in English: 13 Number of the national publication in Hungarian: 8 Cumulative impact factors: 19.751 Independent citations: 36 Dependent citations: 39

\*without the in-press papers

# Papers directly related to the dissertation

- **Trájer, A.J.**, Padisák, J. (2019) Exploration of the main types of biome-scale culicid entomofauna (Diptera: Culicidae) in Europe. Acta Zoologica Academiae Scientiarum Hungaricae. *In-press paper*.
- **Trájer, A.J.** (2018) Az *Aedes albopictus* Skuse (Diptera: Culicidae) Kárpát-medencei terjedését befolyásoló klimatikus tényezők és a klímaváltozás hatása a faj jövőbeli elterjedésére a térségben. Légkör, 63(2), 75-83.
- Trájer, A.J. (2018) A klímaváltozás várható hatásai a szúnyog vektorok szaporodási körülményeire: előny vagy hátrány? Modellkísérlet (The potential effects of climate change on the breeding habitats of mosquito vectors: benefit or disadvantage?). Egészségtudomány, 2018(1-2), 85-107.
- Trájer, A.J., Hammer T., Padisák J. (2018) Reflection of the Neogene-Quaternary phylogeography in the recent distribution limiting climatic factors of eight Mediterranean (Diptera: Psychodidae) *Phlebotomus* species. Journal of Natural History, 52(27-28), 1763-1784. *IF*: 0.875, *SJR*: 0.419, *Quartiles*: Q3 (ecology, evolution, behavior and systematics).
- Trájer, A.J. (2018). Which mosquitoes (Diptera: Culicidae) are candidates for DNA extraction in forensic practice? Journal of Forensic and Legal Medicine, 58(2018), 183-191. IF: 1.103, SJR: 0.622, Quartiles: Q1 (law), Q2 (medicine), Q2 (pathology and forensic medicine).

- Trájer, A.J., Schoffhauzer J., Padisák, J. (2018) Diversity, seasonal abundance and potential vector status of the cave-dwelling mosquitoes (Diptera: Culicidae) in the Bakony-Balaton Region. Acta Zoologica Bulgarica, 70 (2), 247-258. *IF* 0.369, *SJR*: 0.217, *Quartiles*: Q3 (animal science and biology), Q4 (aquatic science; ecology, evolution, behavior and systematics, insect science).
- Trájer, A.J., Hammer, T. (2018). Expected changes in the length of Anopheles maculipennis (Diptera: Culicidae) larva season and the possibility of the reemergence of malaria in Central and Eastern Europe and the North Balkan region. Időjárás/Quarterly Journal of the Hungarian Meteorological Service, 122(2), 159-176. IF: 0.660, SJR: 0.355, Quartiles: Q3 (atmospheric science).
- Trájer, A., Tánczos, B., Hammer, T., Padisák, J. (2018). Solar radiation and temperature conditions as the determinants of occurrence of *Phlebotomus neglectus* Tonnoir (Diptera: Psychodidae). Journal of the Entomological Research Society, 20(2), 13-27. *IF*: 0.293, *SJR*: 0.163, *Quartiles*: Q4 (evolution, behavior and systematics; insect science).
- Trájer, A.J. (2018) Kurgans as indicators of co-existence between Anopheles atroparvus van Thiel, 1927 (Diptera: Culicidae) and ancient human populations in the Hungarian Great Plain Kurgany ako znak spolubytje Anopheles atroparvus. Ethnoentomology, 2018 (2), 5-13.
- Trájer, A.J., Hammer, T., Kacsala, I., Tánczos, B., Bagi, N., Padisák, J. (2017). Decoupling of active and passive reasons for the invasion dynamics of *Aedes albopictus* Skuse (Diptera: Culicidae): Comparisons of dispersal history in the Apennine and Florida peninsulas. Journal of Vector Ecology, 42(2), 233-242. *IF*: 1.390, *SJR*: 0.785, *Quartiles*: Q2 (ecology; ecology, evolution, behavior and systematics.
- Trájer, A.J., Juhász, P (2017) The hygienic importance of Clogmia albipunctata (Diptera: Psychodiadae) in hospitals [A Clogmia albipunctata (Diptera: Psychodiadae) kórházhigiénés jelentősége]. Egészségtudomány, 61 (3), 33-56.
- Trájer, A.J. (2017) Meteorological conditions associated with West Nile fever incidences in Mediterranean and continental climates in Europe. Időjárás/Quarterly Journal of the Hungarian Meteorological Service, 121(3), 303-328. IF: 0.660, SJR: 0.355, Quartiles: Q3 (atmospheric sciences).
- **Trájer, A.J.** (2017). Checklist, distribution maps, bibliography of the Hungarian *Phlebotomus* (diptera: Psychodidae) fauna complementing with the climate profile of the recent sandfly distribution areas in hungary. Folia Faunistica Slovaca, 22(1), 7-12.
- Trájer, A.J., Tánczos, B., Hammer, T., Bede-Fazekas, Á., Ranvig, K.A., Padisák, J. (2017). The complex investigation of the colonization potential of *Aedes albopictus* (Diptera: Culicidae) in the South Pannonian Ecoregion. Applied Ecology and Environmental Research, 15(1), 275-298. *IF*: 0.721, *SJR*: 0.268, *Quartiles:* Q3 (ecology, evolution, behaviour and systematics; agronomy and crop science).
- Trájer, A.J. (2017) Az ázsiai tigrisszúnyog. Természettudományi Közlöny, 148(4), 171-174.

- **Trájer, A.J.** (2016) A Zika-jövő. A megbetegedés szúnyogvektorainak várható elterjedése. Természettudományi Közlöny, 147(8), 359-360.
- Trájer, A.J. (2016) 68 év a Föld körül. A Zika-láz. Természettudományi Közlöny, 147(3), 108-111.
- Trájer, A.J., Rengei, A., Farkas-Iványi, K., Bede-Fazekas, Á. (2016). Impacts of urbanisation level and distance from potential natural mosquito breeding habitats on the abundance of canine dirofilariasis. Acta Veterinaria Hungarica, 64(3), 340-359. *IF*: 0.814, *SJR*: 0.341, *Quartiles*: Q2 (veterinary).
- Trájer, A.J., Hammer, T. (2016). Climate-based seasonality model of temperate malaria based on the epidemiological data of 1927–1934, Hungary. Időjárás/Quarterly Journal of the Hungarian Meteorological Service, 120(3), 331-351. IF: 0.490, SJR: 0.520, Quartiles: Q3 (atmospheric sciences).
- Trájer, A.J., Farkas-Iványi, K., Padisák, J. (2015). Area-based historical modeling of the effects of the river bank regulation on the potential abundance of eleven mosquito species in the River Danube between Hungary and Slovakia. Advances in Oceanography and Limnology, 6(1/2).
- Bede-Fazekas, Á., Horváth, L., Trájer, A.J., Gregorics, T. (2015). An ArcGIS Tool for Modeling the Climate Envelope with Feed-Forward ANN. Applied Artificial Intelligence, 29(3), 233-242. *IF*: 0.540, *SJR*: 0.245, *Quartiles*: Q3 (artificial intelligence).
- Trájer, A.J., Hammer, T., Rengei, A. (2015). Trapping blood-feeding mosquitoes (Diptera: Culicidae) in the first lethal canine dirofilariasis site in Szeged, Hungary. Folia Entomologica Hungarica, 76(2015), 251-258.
- Bede-Fazekas, Á., Trájer, A.J. (2015). Potential urban distribution of *Phlebotomus mascittii* Grassi and *Phlebotomus neglectus* Tonn. (Diptera: Psychodidae) in 2021-50 in Budapest, Hungary. Journal of Vector Borne Diseases, 52(3), 213-218. *IF*: 0.872, *SJR*: 0.623, *Quartiles*: Q2 (medicine), Q3 (infectious diseases, parasitology).
- **Trájer, A.J.** (2015). Expected Impacts of the Anthropogenic Global Climate Change on the Potential Human Vectorial Diseases in the Carpathian Basin and Europe (doctoral dissertation). Semmelweis University, Budapest.
- Trájer, A.J., Mlinárik, L., Juhász, P., Bede-Fazekas, Á. (2014). The combined impact of urban heat island, thermal bridge effect of buildings and future climate change on the potential overwintering of *Phlebotomus* species in a Central European metropolis. Applied Ecology and Environmental Research, 12(4), 887-908. *IF*: 0.557, *SJR*: 0.301, *Quartiles*: Q3 (ecology, evolution, behaviour and systematics; agronomy and crop science).
- Trájer, A.J., Bede-Fazekas, Á., Bobvos, J., Páldy, A. (2014). Seasonality and geographical occurrence of West Nile fever and distribution of Asian tiger mosquito. Időjárás/Quarterly Journal of the Hungarian Meteorological Service, 118(1), 19-40. *IF*: 0.500, *SJR*: 0.344, *Quartiles*: Q3 (atmospheric sciences).

- **Trájer, A.J.**, Bede-Fazekas, Á., Juhász, P., Mlinárik, L. (2014) A klímaváltozás és a városi hősziget-effektus együttes hatása a lepkeszúnyog-fajok által terjesztett emberi megbetegedésekre. Iskolakultúra, 14 (11-12), 48-68.
- Trájer, A.J. (2014) Lepkeszúnyogok és klímaváltozás. Természettudományi Közlöny, 145(11), 505-508.
- **Trájer, A.J.**, Bede-Fazekas, Á. (2014). A klímaváltozás hatása a canine leishmaniasis vektorainak és azok növényi indikátorainak elterjedésére. The potential effect of climate change on future occurrence of the vectors of the canine leishmaniasis and the distribution of their plant indicators. Légkör: Az Országos Meteorológiai Intézet Szakmai Tájékoztatója, 59(2), 66-73.
- Trájer, A.J., Padisák, J. (2013) A klímaváltozás várható hatása a szúnyogok és a lepkeszúnyogok, valamint az általuk terjesztett betegségek jövőbeli elterjedésére. Iskolakultúra: pedagógusok szakmai-tudományos folyóirata, 2013(12), 73-85.
- Bede-Fazekas, Á., Tràjer, A.J. (2013). Ornamental plants as climatic indicators of arthropod vectors. Acta Universitatis Sapientiae, Agriculture and Environment, 5(1), 19-39.
- **Trájer, A.J.**, Bede-Fazekas, Á. (2013). Új vektoriális betegségek megjelenésének lehetősége, és a már őshonos betegségek jelentőségének növekedése a klímaváltozás következtében. A XXI. század egészségügyi és hadászati biztonságát fenyegető hazardok. Hadtudomány: A Magyar Hadtudományi Társaság folyóirata, 23(Suppl.1), 255-270.
- Trájer, A.J., Bede-Fazekas, Á., Hufnagel, L., Horváth, L., Bobvos, J. (2013). The effect of climate change on the potential distribution of the European *Phlebotomus* species. Applied Ecology and Environmental Research, 11(2), 189-208. *IF:* 0.456, *SJR:* 0.301, *Quartiles:* Q3 (ecology, evolution, behaviour and systematics; agronomy and crop science).
- **Trájer, A.J.** (2008) Klímaváltozás egészségi hatásai, különös tekintettel az extrém hőmérsékletre. Szakdolgozat. Semmelweis Egyetem, Közegészségügyi Intézet & Országos Környezetegészségügyi Intézet.

### Congress attendances directly related to the dissertation

- Trájer, A.J., Bobvos, J., Páldy, A., Padisák, J. (2018). A leishmaniasis vektorainak jövőbeli előfordulása Európában és az elterjedést limitáló éghajlati tényezők egymáshoz viszonyított jelentősége. Hogyan tovább a klímatudatos jövő felé? – Tudományos konferencia. Konferencia helye, ideje: Budapest, Magyarország. 2018. november 28. Innovációs és Technológia Minisztérium, Magyarország, *poster presentation*.
- Trájer, A.J. (2017). Diversity, seasonal abundance and vector status of the cavedwelling mosquito (Diptera: Culicidae) fauna of the Bakony-Balaton Region, Hungary 10th Symposium for European Freshwater Sciences 2017 (10 SEFS 2017) Konferencia helye, ideje: Olomouc, Czech Republic. 2017.07.02-07.07. European Federation for Freshwater Sciences, *poster presentation*.

- Trájer, A.J. (2017). Az Aedes albopictus (Diptera: Culicidae) kárpát-medencei terjedését befolyásoló klimatikus tényezők és a klímaváltozás hatása a faj jövőbeli elterjedésére a térségben. In: Németh, Á. (szerk.) Orvosmeteorológiai Konferencia-2017 Konferenciakötet. Konferencia helye, ideje: Budapest, Magyarország, 2017.03.02-2013.03.03. Budapest: Magyar Meteorológiai Társaság (MMT), 2017, oral presnetation.
- Trájer, A.J. (2015). Az antropogén klímaváltozás várható hatása a lepkeszúnyog és szúnyog vektorok elterjedésére és szezonalitására. In: Németh, Á. (szerk.) Orvosmeteorológiai Konferencia-2015 Konferenciakötet. Konferencia helye, ideje: Budapest, Magyarország, 2015.05.28-2013.05.29. Budapest: Magyar Meteorológiai Társaság (MMT), 2015, oral presnettaion.
- Trájer, A.J., Padisák, J. (2014). A csallóközi-szigetközi Duna-ágak mederfejlődésének hatása a szúnyogok számára potenciálisan alkalmas élőhelyek alakulására. In: Bíró, P., Reskóné Nagy, M., Kiss Keve, T. (szerk.) LVI. Hidrobiológus Napok: A hidrobiológiai kutatások eredményei és gyakorlati hasznuk: Szóbeli előadások kivonatai. 36 p., *oral presnettaion*.
- Trájer, A.J. (2014). Infectious disease vectors Szeged Summer School on Mathematical Epidemiology on August 4-7, 2014 in the framework of the IPA HUSRB/1203/221/024 project "Non-Standard Forms of Teaching Mathematics and Physics", *oral presnettaion*.
- Tràjer, A. J., Bede-Fazekas, Á. (2013). The effect of climate change on the potential distribution of the European *Phlebotomus* species and the parasite *Leishmania infantum* in 2011-2070: a climate envelope model. p. 1. Switzerland, Basel, ISEE 2013 conference, *poster presnettaion*.
- Trájer, A.J., Bede-Fazekas (2013). Európai lepkeszúnyog fajok potenciális elterjedése a 21. században. In: Koncz, I., Nagy, E. (szerk.) Tudományos Próbapálya: PEME VI. Ph.D. konferencia. Konferencia helye, ideje: Budapest, Magyarország, 2013.03.12 Budapest: Professzorok az Európai Magyarországért Egyesület, 2013. pp. 243-250, oral presentation.
- Trájer, A.J., Bede-Fazekas, Á. (2013). A klímaváltozás hatása a canine leishmaniasis vektorainak és azok növényi indikátorainak elterjedésére. In: Németh, Á. (szerk.) Orvosmeteorológiai Konferencia-2013 Konferenciakötet. Konferencia helye, ideje: Budapest, Magyarország, 2013.05.23-2013.05.24. Budapest: Magyar Meteorológiai Társaság (MMT), 2013., pp. 64-78, oral presentation.
- Bede-Fazekas, Á. Trájer, A.J. (2013). Modeling the climate envelope of some European vector species. In: Gergely, R. (szerk.) Workshop on Modeling in Life Sciences. 14 p. onferencia helye, ideje: Szeged, Magyarország, 2013.11.30 Szeged: Szegedi Tudományegyetem Bolyai Intézet, 2013., p. 2, oral presentation.
- Bede-Fazekas, Á. Trájer, A.J. (2013). Európai lepkeszúnyog fajok potenciális elterjedése a 21. században. In: Koncz, I., Nagy, E. (szerk.) Tudományos Próbapálya: PEME VI. Ph.D. konferencia. Konferencia helye, ideje: Budapest, Magyarország, 2013.03.12 Budapest: Professzorok az Európai Magyarországért Egyesület, 2013., pp. 243-250, *oral presentation*.

- Bede-Fazekas, Á., Trájer, A.J. (2013). Klímaváltozás és az európai lepkeszúnyogok.
  Az areamodellezés módszertani kérdései. In: Koncz, I., Nagy, E. (szerk.)
  Tudományos Próbapálya: PEME VI. Ph.D. konferencia. Konferencia helye,
  ideje: Budapest, Magyarország, 2013.03.12 Budapest: Professzorok az Európai
  Magyarországért Egyesület, 2013., pp. 575-582, *oral presentation*.
- Trájer, A.J., Bede-Fazekas, Á. (2013). Vektoriális betegségek és indikátornövényeik elterjedése a regionális klímaváltozási modellek tükrében. In: Kenéz, Á.; Takács, M. (szerk.) "IV. SzaKKör Konferencia". Konferencia helye, ideje: Gödöllő, Magyarország, 2013.04.22 Gödöllő: SZIE Környezetvédelmi (Zöld) Szakkollégium, 2013., p. 11, *poster presentation*.
- Bede-Fazekas, Á., Tràjer, A.J. (2013). Ornamental plants as climatic indicators of arthropod vectors. In: Benedek, K. (szerk.) 2. Transilvanian Horticulture and Landscape Studies Conference. Konferencia helye, ideje: Marosvásárhely, Románia, 2013.04.12-2013.04.13. Marosvásárhely: Nyíregyházi Főiskola Műszaki és Mezőgazdasági Kar; Sapientia Erdélyi Magyar Tudományegyetem Természettudományi és Művészeti Kar, 2013., p. 12, *poster presentation*.

### Other papers related to arthropod vectors and vector-borne diseases

- Nah, K., Magpantay, F.M.G., Bede-Fazekas, Á., Röst, G., Trájer, A.J., Wu, X., Zhang, X., Wu, J. (2019) Assessing systemic and non-systemic transmission risk of Tick-borne Encephalitis Virus in Hungary. PLOS ONE. Accepted paper.
- Bede-Fazekas, Á., **Trájer, A.J.** (2019) A framework for predicting the annual distribution of Lyme borreliosis incidences. International Journal of Global Warming. *In-press paper*.
- Trájer, A.J., Hammer, T., & Szigeti, Z. (2019). Influence of physical factors of apartments, educational attainment, nationality and unemployment on the number of *Cimex lectularius* inquiries. Central European Journal of Public Health, 27(1), 32-36. *IF*: 0.800, *SJR*: 0.372, *Quartiles*: Q3 (medicine; public health, environmental and occupational health).
- Li, S., Juhász-Horváth, L., Trájer, A., Pintér, L., Rounsevell, M. D. A., Harrison, P. A. (2018). Lifestyle, habitat and farmers' risk of exposure to tick bites in an endemic area of tick-borne diseases in Hungary. Zoonoses and Public Health, 65(1), e248-e253. *IF*: 2.688, *SJR*: 1.248, *Quartiles*: Q1 (veterinary; public health, environmental and occupational health), Q2 (epidemiology; immunology and microbiology; infectious diseases).
- Trájer, A.J., Schoffhauzer, J. (2016). A campylobacteriosis és a salmonellosis heti átlaghőmérséklet által meghatározott szezonalitásának és az *Eristalis tenax* (Diptera: Syrphidae) éves fenológiájának összehasonlítása (Comparison of the temperature-driven seasonality of campylobacteriosis and salmonellosis and the annual phenology of *Eristalis tenax* (Diptera: Syrphidae)). Orvosi Hetilap, 157(14), 529-538. *IF*: 0.349, *SJR*: 0.162, *Quartiles*: Q4 (medicine).
- Padisák, J., Stenger-Kovács, Cs., Hubai, K.E., Magyar, D., Vass, M., Trájer, A.J., Hammer, T., Lengyel, E. (2015) A kisvizes ökoszisztémák prediktív értéke a

klímaváltozás hatásainak megértésében és jelentőségük a biodiverzitás megőrzésében. Magyar Tudomány, 5: pp. 559-567.

- Trájer, A.J., Bede-Fazekas, Á., Hufnagel, L., Bobvos, J., Páldy, A. (2014). The paradox of the binomial *Ixodes ricinus* activity and the observed unimodal Lyme borreliosis season in Hungary. International Journal of Environmental Health Research, 24(3), 226-245. *IF*: 1.573, *SJR*: 0.559, *Quartiles*: Q2 (medicine, pollution; public health, environmental and occupational health), Q3 (health, toxicology and mutagenesis).
- Trájer, A.J., Bobvos, J., Krisztalovics, K., Páldy, A. (2013). Regional differences between ambient temperature and incidence of Lyme disease in Hungary. Időjárás/Quarterly Journal of the Hungarian Meteorological Service, 117(1), 175-186. IF: 0.405, SJR: 0.253, Quartiles: Q4 (atmospheric sciences).
- **Trájer, A.J.**, Bede-Fazekas, Á., Bobvos, J., Páldy, A. (2013). Új vektoriális betegségek megjelenésének lehetősége, és a már őshonos betegségek jelentőségének növekedése a klímaváltozás következtében. A XXI. század egészségügyi és hadászati biztonságát fenyegető hazardok. Hadtudomány, 23(Suppl.), 255-270.
- Trájer, A.J., Bobvos, J., Páldy, A., Krisztalovics, K. (2013). Association between incidence of Lyme disease and spring-early summer season temperature changes in Hungary-1998-2010. Annals of Agricultural and Environmental Medicine, 20(2), 245-51. SJR: 0.365, Quartiles: Q2 (waste management and disposal), Q3 (public health, environmental and occupational health; ecology, evolution, behaviour and systematics).
- **Trájer, A.J.** (2012) A változó klíma és a szúnyogok: Régi ismerősök és újonnan érkezők. Élet és Tudomány, 67(32), 998-1000.
- **Trájer, A.J.** (2011) Szúnyogok és a klímaváltozás. Természettudományi Közlöny, 142(5), 219-221.

### Other congress attendances related to arthropod vectors and vector-borne

### diseases

- Trájer, A.J., Bede-Fazekas, Á. (2013). Modeling the temperature-related averaged annual run of relative LB incidence in the period of 1998-2012 in Hungary. In: Semmelweis Egyetem PhD Tudományos Napok 2013. 208 p. Konferencia helye, ideje: Budapest, Magyarország, 2013.04.11-2013.04.12. 2013., p. 76, oral presentation.
- Bede-Fazekas, Á., Trájer, A.J. (2013) GIS based climate modeling for ecological and epidemiological prediction. In: Szabó, A. (szerk.) XVIII. Nemzetközi Tehetséggondozási Környezetvédelmi és Vidékfejlesztési Diákkonferencia: Szolnok, 2012. szeptember 28-29. 50 p. Konferencia helye, ideje: Szolnok, Magyarország, 2012.09.28-2012.09.29. Szolnok: Szolnoki Főiskola, 2012., Paper 19, *poster presentation*.
- **Trájer, A.J.**, Páldy, A., Bobvos, J., Krisztalovics, K. (2011) Association between the the incidence of Lyme disease and temperature in Hungary, 1998-2010. 23rd Congress of the International Society for Environmental Epidemiology,

Barcelona, September 13 - 16, 2011, Barcelona, Spain. In: Environental Health Perspectives, *poster presentation*.

- Trájer, A.J., Páldy, A., Bobvos, J., Krisztalovics, K. (2011) Association between the incidence of Lyme disease and temperature in Hungary, 1998-2010. Climate-TRAP 2011. Maribor, Slovenia. Climate Change and Health Effects. Impact, preparedness, guidelines and good examples. Hotel Arena, Maribor (Slovenia), December 5-6, 2011, oral presentation.
- Trájer, A.J., Bede-Fazekas, Á. (2013). Modeling the seasonality of Lyme borreliosis in Hungary. In: Gergely, R. (szerk.) Workshop on Modeling in Life Sciences. 14 p. Konferencia helye, ideje: Szeged, Magyarország, 2013.11.30 Szeged: Szegedi Tudományegyetem Bolyai Intézet, 2013., p. 7, oral presentation.

#### Other papers

- Trájer, A. J., Nagy, G., Domokos, E. (2018). Exploration of the heterogeneous effect of climate change on ozone concentration in an urban environment. International Journal of Environmental Health Research, 29(3), 276-289. *IF* (2017): 1.433, *SJR* (2017): 0.627, *Quartiles:* Q2 (medicine; pollution; public health, environmental and occupational health), Q3 (health, toxicology and mutagenesis).
- **Trájer, A.J.** (2017) Ősföldtani zátonytörténelem. Természettudományi Közlöny, 148(9), 405-409.
- Trájer, A.J. (2016) Az ösküi sziklaüreg. Természettudományi Közlöny, 147(10), 471-472.
- Farkas-Iványi, K., Trájer, A.J. (2015). The Influence of the river regulations on the aquatic habitats in River Danube, at the Bodak Branch-System, Hungary and Slovakia. Carpathian Journal of Earth and Environmental Sciences, 10(3), 235-245. *IF*: 0.730, *SJR*: 0.348, *Quartiles*: Q2 (environmental science; earth and planetary sciences).
- Trájer, A.J., Hammer, T., Bede-Fazekas, Á., Schoffhauzer, J., Padisák, J. (2016). The comparison of the potential effect of climate change on the segment growth of *Fraxinus ornus, Pinus nigra* and *Ailanthus altissima* on shallow, calcareous soils. Applied Ecology and Environmental Research, 14(3), 161-182. *IF*: 0.681, *SJR*: 0.301, *Quartiles*: Q3 (ecology, evolution, behaviour and systematics; agronomy and crop science).
- Trájer, A.J., Bede-Fazekas, Á., Hammer, T., Padisák, J. (2015). Modelling the growth of young individuals of *Pinus nigra* on thin carbonate soils under climate change in Hungary. Acta Botanica Hungarica, 57(3-4), 419-442. *SJR*: 0.244, *Quartiles*: Q3 (plant science), Q4 (ecology, evolution, behaviour and systematics).
- Trájer, A.J., Hammer, T., Milinárik, L., Bede-Fazekas, Á., Padisák, J. (2015). The Neogene-Quaternary evolution of the karst landscape of the Veszprém plateau based on the study of Meggyespuszta paleodoline, Hungary (Neogensko-Kvartarni razvoj kraskega povrsja planote veszprém na osnovi raziskav paleovrtace Meggyespuszta, Madzarska). Acta Carsologica, 44(2), 177-190. IF: 0.792, SJR: 0.34, Quartiles: Q3 (Earth surface processes).

- **Trájer, A.J.** (2012) A szárazságtűrő növények fejlődéstörténete. Kaktusz-világ, 2012(6), 252-266.
- **Trájer, A.J.** (2012) A klímaváltozás hatása a kullancsokra: trendek és várható következmények. Élet és Tudomány, 67(18), 553-555.
- Trájer, A.J. (2011) Kullancsok és a klímaváltozás. Természettudományi Közlöny, 142(7), 313-315.
- **Trájer, A.J.**, Páldy, A. (2008) Az általános felmelegedés gyógyszertani vonzatai. Egészségtudomány 52 (2008/2).
- **Trájer, A.J.**, Páldy, A. (2008) Az általános felmelegedés kliniko-farmakológiai vonatkozásai 52 (2008/2).

#### Other congress attendances

- Trájer, A.J., Padisák, J. (2014) A klíma, a klímaváltozás, valamint a talaj vastagságának hatása a *Pinus nigra* Arnold és a *Fraxinus ornus* L. fiatal egyedeinek növekedésére vékony, karbonátos váztalajon. In: Dolezsai, A., Erős, T. (szerk.). KÖSZI 2014: 5. Kvantitatív Ökológiai Szimpózium: Programfüzet; Előadások és poszterek összefoglalói. 34 p. Konferencia helye, ideje: Tihany, Magyarország, 2014.10.01-2014.10.03. Magyar Hidrológiai Társaság Limnológiai Szakosztály, 2014., p. 21. 1 p., *oral presentation*.
- Trájer, A.J. (2006). Koszorúér-hálózatok térbeli arhitekturájának morfológiai vizsgálata. In: Radák, Zs., Rigler, E.; Kovács, K., Varga, I. (szerk.). Semmelweis Egyetem Testnevelési és Sporttudományi Kar (Tf) 2005/2006. Tanévi Tudományos Diákköri Konferenciája. Konferencia helye, ideje: Budapest, Magyarország, 2006.02.06. Budapest: Semmelweis Egyetem Testnevelési és Sporttudományi Kar, 2006., 31 p., *oral presentation*.
- Kurucz, P., Micskó, T. Trájer, A.J., Tóth, I.E., Galatz, K., Palkovits, M. (2006) Selective innervation of the ulcer-sensitive regions in the stomach and the duodenum. International IBRO Workshop, Budapest, A97, *poster presentation*.
- Trájer, A.J. (2002) A gyomor bél rendszer szelektív központi vegetatív beidegzésének vizsgálata két jól elkülöníthető vírustörzs alkalmazásával. For: Ifjúsági Tudományos és Innovációs Tehetségkutató Verseny 2002, Hungary, *poster presentation*.